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CAARS 

VANCOUVER, B.C. 

December 13th, 2012 

 (PROCEEDINGS RESUMING AT 8:34 A.M.) 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Please be seated.   

FBCU - PANEL 1, COMPANY EVIDENCE  

DOUGLAS STOUT, Resumed: 

ROGER DALL’ANTONIA, Resumed: 

MICHELE LEENERS, Resumed: 

CYNTHIA DES BRISAY, Resumed: 

THE CHAIRPERSON:    

MR. FULTON:   Mr. Chairman, Mr. Ahmed has some 

undertakings that he wishes to file.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   I wonder if I could pre-empt Mr. Ahmed.  

We were asked to deliberate on an item last night and 

I’d like to address that first, if I could.   

  Considering Mr. Hobbs’s request for an 

undertaking with regards to varying the scenarios with 

respect to the impact on ratepayers of potential ROE 

and capital options, and Mr. Ghikas’s subsequent 

objection to providing the requested information, we 

rule as follows. 

  Mr. Ghikas has provided us with copies of 

excerpts of the 2006 and 2007 cost of capital 

decisions.  Both of these decisions were clear, that 

the Commission has an obligation to set rates that are 
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fair and reasonable and allow the utility to earn a 

fair rate of return.  The Commission Panel is mindful 

of that, and also the fact that the determination of 

rates is separate from the application of a fair 

return standard.   

  However, our view is that it’s still very 

early in the proceeding and we do not want to restrict 

the parties’ access to information, especially since 

we have no certainty as to how Mr. Hobbs intends to 

use it.  The relevance of this information and the 

weight the Panel places on it is a matter for the 

Panel to determine later in the process.  We therefore 

agree to Mr. Hobbs’s request to the extent of 

calculating the absolute dollar impacts or financial 

impact only.  As noted by Mr. Hobbs, this will satisfy 

much of the purpose of his request.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Thank you, Mr. Chairman.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay.   

MR. FULTON:   Mr. Chairman, I thought I heard you say the 

2007 RDA.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Oh, I’m sorry.   

MR. FULTON:   But I believe you intended to say the 2009.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   You are quite right.  Thank you for 

correcting me.  My apologies.   

MR. FULTON:   All right.  I would now like to turn the 

mike over to Mr. Ahmed to file his undertakings.   
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MR. AHMED:   Good morning, Mr. Chair, Commissioners.  I 

have two filings responding to undertakings.  The 

first is Fortis’s undertaking number 3.  It appeared 

in the transcript yesterday in Volume 2, page 266, 

line 21, to page 267, line 7.  There is a request from 

Mr. Hobbs of Ms. Des Brisay to compare spot prices for 

November, 2004 to November 2005.  I believe this 

should be B1-38.   

THE HEARING OFFICER:   B1-38.  

 (RESPONSE - "FORTISBC UTILITIES UNDERTAKING  

 NO. 3", VOLUME 2, PAGE 266, LINE 21 TO PAGE 267, LINE 

7, MARKED EXHIBIT B1-38) 

MR. AHMED:   The second is also from yesterday.  It 

appeared in the transcript at page 79, lines 13 to 21.  

There was a request from Mr. Wallace that Fortis 

provide bill stuffers or brochures prepared for the 

past year that explain to customers the benefit of 

using natural gas. I believe that one should be 

numbered B1-39.  

THE HEARING OFFICER:   B1-39.  

 (RESPONSE - "FORTISBC UTILITIES UNDERTAKING  

 NO. 5", VOLUME 2, PAGE 179, LINES 13 TO 21, MARKED 

EXHIBIT B1-38) 

MR. AHMED:   Thank you, Mr. Chair.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you, Mr. Ahmed.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Before Mr. Fulton starts, there is one issue 
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that -- of transcript clarification.  And it’s a 

subject to check that Mr. Dall’Antonia wishes to 

address, Mr. Chairman.  This -- if everybody has their 

transcripts before them from yesterday, Volume 2, and 

I am at page 218.   

  And in the context, just to refresh 

everybody’s memory, at pages 218 and 219, Mr. Wallace 

was talking to Mr. Dall’Antonia about pension 

materials, the Mercer Fearless forecast, the Mercer 

capital market outlook, and the Aon Hewitt materials 

that had been filed by FortisBC. 

  And at line 20, Mr. Dall’Antonia, Mr. 

Wallace asked you: 

"The Mercer 2012 Fearless forecast is a 

report you don’t regularly subscribe to?” 

 And you indicated "That is correct."  And is that 

still the answer?   

MR. DALL'ANTONIA:   A:   That is correct.  We do not 

subscribe to it at all.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Okay.  And on line 23, Mr. Wallace asked 

you, and the same is with the Mercer capital market 

outlook of January, 2012.  And you answered “That is 

correct.”  And that is still correct.  

MR. DALL'ANTONIA:   A:   Correct.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Okay.  And then over on the page 219, Mr. 

Wallace asked you:   
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"And the Aon Hewitt Ltd. Capital Market 

Report, you don’t subscribe to it either?” 

 And your response was,  

"I don’t believe we do.” 

 And you indicated at the end you would confirm that. 

  And just first of all, Mr. Dall’Antonia, 

the questions are referring to subscribing to the 

service.  Are these Mercer/Aon documents related to a 

subscription service?   

MR. DALL'ANTONIA:   A:   No, they are not.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Okay.  And do you obtain and review any of 

these reports from time to time, whether by 

subscription or otherwise?   

MR. DALL'ANTONIA:   A:   We do not.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Okay.  And did you have any of these 

specific documents before you made the request of 

those companies for the purposes of fulfilling the 

mandatory filing requirements? 

    Proceeding Time 8:39 a.m. T2 

MR. DALL'ANTONIA:   A:   We did not. 

MR. GHIKAS:   Okay.  Thank you.   Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you, Mr. Ghikas.   

MR. FULTON:   Mr. Chairman, I have one filing that I wish 

to make, and through my inadvertence a document got 

filed at the Commission yesterday under the A2 series.  

The document that was filed was some 336 pages, but I 
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only need three pages for the document.  So what I 

would like to do, the document was filed as A2-33.  

I’d like to file the relevant pages as A2-33-1 so that 

people are not searching through the entire document 

for the pages that I was wanting to refer to. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   That seems reasonable. 

MR. FULTON:   Thank you.  

 (PAGE 1 OF LETTER DATED MAY 1, 2012 TO BCUC FROM 

FORTISBC, WITH TWO PAGES ATTACHED, MARKED EXHIBIT A2-

33-1) 

CROSS-EXAMINATION BY MR. FULTON (Continued):  

MR. FULTON:   Q:   Ms. Leeners, I would like to begin with 

you and just one clarification from the transcript and 

page 291 at lines 20 through 22.   

MS. LEENERS:   A:   I have it in front of me. 

MR. FULTON:   Q:   Yes, and you begin the answer by 

referring to the PBR period and then you say once 

again between 2005 and 2009.  Didn’t the PBR period 

begin in 2004?   

MS. LEENERS:   A:   Yes, it did, and I believe what we’re 

speaking to, going to line 13, is we’re speaking to 

depreciation and amortization, and in 2004 I did not 

include -- 2004 through 2009 was the PBR period, but 

in 2004 the variances were very minimal from the 

allowed amount be it for both depreciation and O&M, 

which is why I shortened the period to 2005 and said 
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on average during that time frame it was higher.   

MR. FULTON:   Q:   Thank you for that clarification.   

  I want to return to the issue of the 

overall risk assessment based on the deferral accounts 

which we were discussing at the end of the day 

yesterday, and that in particular was at pages 220 and 

221 of Exhibit B1-20, IR 96.1.1.   

COMMISSIONER HARLE:   Could you repeat that exhibit, 

please? 

MR. FULTON:   Yes.  B1 -- pardon me.  Yes, B1-20, IR 

96.1.1.  And I’m referring to Table 3. 

 Q:   If you turn to page 221 you rate the risk of 

sales to residential and commercial customers as 

moderate because the RSAM account covers the cost of 

variances for all existing residential and commercial 

customers, correct? 

MS. LEENERS:   A:   RSAM does not cover variance in 

customer additions.  Any variances in customer 

additions would be to the account of the shareholder. 

MR. FULTON:   Q:   Right.  I thought I said existing 

customers, so -- 

MS. LEENERS:   A:   Fair enough, you did, okay.   

MR. FULTON:   Q:   And would you agree with me that 

customer additions in the commercial and residential 

area make up approximately one percent of the total 

forecast in the past few years?   
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MR. DALL'ANTONIA:   A:   Sorry, can you clarify what you 

mean by one percent of the forecast?  Our growth has 

been averaging about one percent, if that's what you 

mean?   

MR. FULTON:   Q:   Yes. 

MR. DALL'ANTONIA:   A:   Yes. 

MR. FULTON:   Q:   Yes.  Thank you.  And so that even if 

your forecast for new attachments was off by 50 

percent, we’re only talking about a 5 percent error in 

forecast.  Right?  So 50 percent of one percent is .5 

percent? 

MR. STOUT:   A:   .5 percent of the forecast.  That’s the 

forecast of customers but not -- 

MS. LEENERS:   A:   The dollar impact. 

MR. STOUT:   A:   The dollar impact is different. 

MR. FULTON:   Q:   Okay. 

MS. LEENERS:   A:   One thing to consider also with the 

customer additions is if you have a one-year test 

period, you could isolate that impact to one year.  If 

you have a three-year test period, if your customer 

adds in that first year are off, it will be cumulative 

all the way through to the third year.  So I’m not 

sure mathematically we can go where Mr. Fulton is.  

The impact will increase over time the longer the test 

period.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Exponentially.  It didn’t just occur 
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over -- 

MS. LEENERS:   A:   Exactly.  Thank you.   

Proceeding Time 8:46 a.m. T03 

MR. FULTON:   Q:   If you can move forward to the response 

to BCUC IR 97.1, and that response discusses the 

factors impacting on price competitiveness between 

electricity and natural gas.  And one of the factors 

is the higher installation cost.  Correct?  For --  

MS. LEENERS:   A:   I’m going to defer to Mr. Stout on 

that.   

MR. STOUT:   A:   That’s correct, yes.   

MR. FULTON:   Q:   Yes.  Now, given the higher 

installation costs of natural gas equipment, in the 

time of a rising market, isn’t it -- gas market, isn’t 

it easier to retain that natural gas customer because 

of the original higher capital costs that customers 

had in installing his or her equipment?   

MR. STOUT:   A:   That depends on the state of the 

customer.  So, if the customer already has a high-

efficiency furnace that’s rather new, or water heater 

that’s rather new, they’re probably not in a change-

out mode, so they’re likely to stay on the system.  

When you have a customer that’s about to make a 

decision, they have a low-efficiency appliance or a 

water heater breaks and they have to replace it, then 

that capital cost, ease of installation, those things, 
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do come into play, both for new customers with new 

builds or for retrofit customers.   

MR. FULTON:   Q:   But would you not agree with me, 

generally speaking, that if a customer has incurred 

higher costs in installing natural gas equipment, that 

that customer is going to be less likely influenced to 

change, certainly in the near term?  Even if the gas 

prices do rise.   

MR. STOUT:   A:   That’s right.  If they already have sunk 

the cost for new equipment, they are less likely to go 

replace that right away.   

MR. FULTON:   Q:   On page 226 and 227 of that same 

response, you refer to the interests of customers in 

alternative energy options such as geo-exchange and 

air-source heat pumps.  And don’t both the geo-

exchange option and the air-source heat pump option 

have higher upfront capital costs than natural gas?   

MR. STOUT:   A:   Geo-exchange systems within a single 

family construct would have a higher up-front cost in 

a multi-family complex.  As we have seen, that’s not 

the case.  They are cost-competitive.  An air-source 

heat pump would be competitive with a standard gas 

furnace.  And the other benefit people will see from 

an air-source heat pump is the benefit of air 

conditioning from that in the summer months, that they 

don’t get with a furnace.  So there are other factors 
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at play.   

MR. FULTON:   Q:   Right.  So when you say a standard gas 

furnace, are you talking about a high-efficiency gas 

furnace?   

MR. STOUT:   A:   Yes, sorry.  That’s right.  

MR. FULTON:   Q:   If we turn back to the response to 

96.1.1 again, and this time to page 218, and I’d just 

like to get some clarification on the last part of the 

answer on that page, where it’s stated:   

"The majority of deferral accounts have been 

put in place to ensure forecast variances do 

not result in costs being inappropriately 

borne by customers or by companies and are 

mainly used to mitigate the rate impacts and 

rate volatility for customers.” 

  By that last statement, that they’re mainly 

used to mitigate the rate impacts and rate volatility 

for customers, are you suggesting that the deferral 

accounts are mainly for the benefit of the customers?   

MR. DALL'ANTONIA:   A:   I think the deferral accounts are 

both beneficial to the company and the customers.  

What they do, for the most part, especially the major 

one which deals with the commodity cost, the midstream 

costs, it takes forecast error out for both customers 

and the company.  It intends that the true cost which 

is for the customer is borne by the customer.  So 
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there is no windfall gain or loss on either side, and 

you see that in the cost of gas, which is a 

significant portion of our bill. 

  So in a year where our forecast is higher 

than is realized, the customer will get that back over 

a one- or three-year amortization period.  And the 

opposite effect would occur if prices were lower than 

anticipated.  It’ll ensure that they pay the true 

cost. 

    Proceeding Time 8:51 a.m. T4 

MR. FULTON:   Q:   Correct, so that they’re not -- the 

purpose of them is not to mainly benefit customers.   

MR. DALL'ANTONIA:   A:   No, that’s correct.  It benefits 

both the company and the customer when it comes to the 

short-term risks that arise from forecast.   

MR. FULTON:   Q:   I’d like to talk a little bit now about 

natural gas for transportation alternative energy 

services, and would I be correct in saying that the 

peer group of companies to Fortis Energy Inc. consists 

of ATCO Gas, Enbridge Gas, Gaz Metro, TransCanada 

Pipelines, and Union Gas?   

MR. DALL'ANTONIA:   A:   I think those are reasonable 

comparators.  We believe other utilities are 

comparators as well, not just natural gas.  Ms. 

McShane goes into that in great detail. 

MR. STOUT:   A:   Mr. Fulton, did you say TransCanada 
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Pipelines in that as well? 

MR. FULTON:   Q:   Yes, I did.  And can you tell us how 

many of those -- how many of the members of the peer 

group also offer alternative energy services and 

natural gas for transportation? 

MR. STOUT:   A:   I don’t believe any of them -- some of 

them have minor bits of alternative energy in certain 

applications, and most of them are, I’d say, 

facilitating natural gas for transportation in their 

jurisdictions with the customers.   

MR. FULTON:   Q:   So from that answer can I take it that 

none of them would be offering services within the 

regulated utility? 

MR. STOUT:   A:   Natural gas has some fuelling stations 

that are within the regulated utility that provide 

service, and the others don’t offer facilities within 

the regulated service, that’s right. 

MR. DALL'ANTONIA:   A:   Mr. Fulton, just to clarify, when 

you said natural gas for transportation and 

alternative energy, were you referring just to natural 

gas for transportation?  You’re not referring to some 

of the undertakings of our affiliated company of 

FortisBC alternative energy services?  I just want to 

clarify what you meant by it. 

MR. FULTON:   Q:   Well, I would include biomethane 

services. 
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MR. DALL'ANTONIA:   A:   Okay, biomethane. 

MR. FULTON:   Q:   Yes. 

MR. DALL'ANTONIA:   A:   Thank you.   

MR. STOUT:   A:   I think the Ontario utilities have been 

looking at the biomethane opportunities as well.   

MR. FULTON:   Q:   And in terms of ATCO Gas then, is the 

service that it’s offered reflected in its risk 

profile?   

MR. STOUT:   A:   I would presume so.  I think the 

services they offer mainly fuel their own -- offer 

fuel for their own fleets and potentially some minor 

third party volumes. 

MR. FULTON:   Q:   And would I be correct in my 

understanding that it is not the intention of FEI to 

include thermal energy services in the risk profile of 

the benchmark?   

MR. STOUT:   A:   That’s correct.   

MR. FULTON:   Q:   In one of the responses given in to the 

IRs and you don’t need to turn to it, will you agree 

with me that the company indicated that FEI’s core 

market remains space and water heating and will remain 

so in the foreseeable future?   

MR. STOUT:   A:   That’s correct. 

MR. FULTON:   Q:   And that is so even if there is a 

significant uptake in biomethane and NGT initiatives. 

MR. STOUT:   A:   Well, significant uptake, I guess you’d 
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have to define that, but I think two things.  The 

biomethane offering, while it’s a different offering, 

is still part of a gas service.  It’s just a different 

source of natural gas going through the pipes to the 

same group of customers and offering some other 

benefits to a kind of a niche market within the -- in 

the customer mix.  I believe on the NGT side, as 

discussed yesterday, we’ve shown the evidence we 

expect the volumes to be in the 2 and a half to 3 

petajoule range by 2017, so still a very minor part of 

total throughput on the system.  We’re hopeful that 

we’ll see that expand over time, but it’s still early 

stages.   

MR. FULTON:   Q:   Thank you.  Just touching on 

significant, if you turn to the response to IR 6.1C at 

page 15 of Exhibit B1-20. 

MR. STOUT:   A:   And that’s page 13, Mr. Fulton? 

MR. FULTON:   Q:   Page 15. 

MR. STOUT:   A:   Page 15?   

Proceeding Time 8:57 a.m. T05 

MR. FULTON:   Q:   And in part that response says: 

“FEI’s core market remains space and water 

heating and will remain so for the 

foreseeable future, even in the case where 

there is a significant uptake in biomethane 

and NGT initiatives.  The throughput 
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associated with these initiatives will still 

be dwarfed in absolute terms by the core 

market." 

  So in terms of significant, you asked me 

what I meant by “significant”.  I’ll turn that back to 

you, because they are the company’s words.  What did 

you mean by “significant”?   

MR. STOUT:   A:   Well, we -- as I said, we forecast at 

two and a half to three petajoules in 2017.  I think 

even if you go to some volume that’s in the 10 to 15 

petajoule range, it’s still less than 10 percent of 

the total throughput of the system, say 5 to 10 

percent of the total throughput.  So I still think 

it’s not usually significant relative to the core 

components of the business.   

MR. FULTON:   Q:   And because it’s the intention not to 

have the thermal services reflected in the risk 

profile, do I take it, then, that it’s the company’s 

view that those services have no risk?   

MR. STOUT:   A:   No, that’s not the case.  They have a 

different risk.  But they’re within a separate 

regulated entity, so we think those will be dealt with 

in the next phase of this process.   

MR. FULTON:   Q:   You’ll agree with me at this point that 

you -- the company, while it has experience with risks 

in terms of its conventional business such as the 
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space and water heating, it doesn’t really have much 

experience to speak of in terms of the risk for the 

thermal energy services and NGT initiatives.   

MR. STOUT:   A:   I don’t think that’s the case.  I think 

the NGT initiatives we have experience going back to 

the nineties.  Learning the hard way, I think, through 

some of those experiences.  So I think we have good 

experience there, and we have good experience in 

building the infrastructure with the people we have on 

our staff to do that. 

  On the thermal energy side of things, we’ve 

been operating facilities within AES since a 2006, 

2007 timeframe.  So we have some experience in that.  

And there is a component that is the utility business, 

and operation of mechanical equipment, and piping and 

those sorts of things.  So there are applicable 

experiences that we have that they come to bear.   

MR. FULTON:   Q:   But you certainly don’t have the 

historical experience that you have in the other 

areas, in the conventional areas.   

MR. STOUT:   A:   No, that’s true.   

MR. FULTON:   Q:   And Ms. Leeners, I think this is 

probably a question for you.  You will agree with me 

that 75.3 percent of FEI’s revenue requirement is 

covered by deferral accounts.   

MS. LEENERS:   A:   I will agree with that, but I’d like 
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to also add that approximately 64 percent of that 

relates to the margin account.  And if I could just 

take a moment and find that IR as a reference.   

MR. FULTON:   Q:   Yes.  96.1.1, I believe, is what you’re 

looking for.   

MS. LEENERS:   A:   Thank you very much.   

MR. FULTON:   Q:   Page 219.   

MS. LEENERS:   A:   That’s correct.  On 219.  So once 

again your point of 75.3 is the total -- our 

assessment of the total coverage of deferrals.  But at 

the very top of that, the cost of gas is 64.2 of the 

75.3.   

MR. FULTON:   Q:   Thank you.   

  Yesterday I provided your counsel with an 

article from the Vancouver Sun dated November the 29th, 

2012 that was headed “Natural gas seen as a green 

fuel”.  Have you had a chance to review that article?   

MR. DALL'ANTONIA:   A:   We’re familiar with it.   

MR. FULTON:   Q:   And there are -- the author of the 

article attributes some statements to both Mr. Walker, 

who is CEO of FortisBC, and also to Mr. Bloom of 

Spectra.  Now, were any of the panel members at that 

Board of Trade luncheon that’s being reported upon?   

MR. DALL'ANTONIA:   A:   I was not.   

MS. LEENERS:   A:   I was not.   

MR. FULTON:   Q:   Let me try it this way, then.  The 
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statement that is attributed to Mr. Walker is that he 

suggested that a long-term low-price low-cost 

environment for natural gas could revive mothballed or 

financially-ailing industrial operations in the 

province.  Is that a view that FortisBC holds?   

MR. STOUT:   A:   I think that -- maybe I can address that 

one, Mr. Fulton.   

MR. FULTON:   Q:   Yes.  Thank you.   

MR. STOUT:   A:   Yes, in the long-term environment, it 

could do that.  And I guess that we are seeing some 

interest.  This is happening in the north, with the 

LNG, as Mr. Bloom talked about.  And we’re seeing the 

same interest across North America.  But people are 

looking at opportunities to bring methanol plants, 

ammonia plants, that sort of thing, to North America, 

that were offshored a number of years ago.  It’s in 

very early stages, so people are at the kicking-the-

tires stage of assessing where they might look.  And 

then -- so there is a competitive process going on 

between B.C., the Gulf of Mexico, some of the west 

coast cities south of the border here 

Proceeding Time 9:03 a.m. T06 

  That said, we’re still, I think, if those 

things do come to fruition, they’re probably five to 

seven years out as we’ve seen, whenever you’re trying 

to build new industrial plant.  It does take some 
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time.  So I think we’re very early stages of the tire-

kicking.  And hopefully we will see some things come 

together over the next number of years.  But remains 

to be seen.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Mr. Fulton?   

MR. FULTON:   Yes?   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   I’ve had a couple of panel members -- I 

don’t indicate -- I don’t think we have copies of 

that.   

MR. FULTON:   Yes.  I wasn’t going to distribute it until 

I received some confirmation that it was a view that 

Fortis shared.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Fair enough.   

MR. FULTON:   So I will distribute it now, Mr. Chairman, 

and --  

THE CHAIRPERSON:   I was afraid to admit that maybe I’d 

missed it.  So --  

MR. FULTON:   And I do have one other question relating to 

this.  So if this could be marked Exhibit A2-34, 

please.  COPY OF  

THE HEARING OFFICER:   Marked A2-34.   

 (COPY OF VANCOUVER SUN ARTICLE OF 11/29/2012 HEADED 

"NATURAL GAS SEEN AS GREEN FUEL", MARKED EXHIBIT A2-

34) 

MR. FULTON:   Q:   Now, I wanted to ask you as well about 

the statement that was attributed to Mr. Bloom.  And 
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in particular, the statement in the first column of 

the report that says, 

"B.C. has truly huge natural gas resources.  

We’ve got over a hundred years of supply at 

current production rates and, according to 

the National Energy Board, British Columbia 

production has a potential to exceed Alberta 

production, possibly later this decade.” 

 Does Fortis agree with that statement?   

MS. DES BRISAY:   A:   Yes, I agree that we have enormous 

reserve potential in the province.   

MR. FULTON:   Q:   Thank you.  Now, would you agree with 

me generally that Ms. McShane, in her evidence, has 

used the 2013/2015 three-year period forecasts of 30-

year Canada bond yields of 4 percent as the risk-free 

rate?   

MR. DALL'ANTONIA:   A:   Subject to check, I believe 

that’s correct.   

MR. FULTON:   Q:   And perhaps I can ask you to turn to 

Ms. McShane’s evidence, which is Exhibit B1-9-6, page 

77. 

  Yes, Appendix F to the filing, thank you, 

Mr. Ghikas.   

MR. GHIKAS:   It’s E, isn’t it?   

MR. FULTON:   Pardon me?   

MR. GHIKAS:   Appendix E?   
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MR. FULTON:   F, I believe.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Pardon me.  F, you’re right, sorry.   

MR. FULTON:   Q:   And focusing on footnote 84, you would 

agree with me that Ms. McShane’s source for the three-

year forecast includes a single year 2013 forecast of 

the 30-year Canada bond yield of 3.2 percent?   

MR. DALL'ANTONIA:   A:   I believe that’s right.   

MR. FULTON:   Q:   And FEI’s proposed ROE for the three-

year period -- well, maybe I should back up a bit.  In 

his opening statement Mr. Ghikas talked about 10.5 

percent being for 2013.  Do you recall that part of 

his opening statement?   

MR. DALL'ANTONIA:   A:   Yes.   

MR. FULTON:   Q:   Is FEI proposing the 10.5 percent for 

only 2013?  Or is it proposing it for the period 2013 

to 2015?   

MR. DALL'ANTONIA:   A:   2013 and beyond, until the next 

periodic review.  We did not specify that it was for 3 

or 5 years.   

    Proceeding Time 9:08 a.m. T7 

MR. FULTON:   Q:   Okay.  And the ten and a half percent 

that’s proposed is partially based on Ms. McShane’s 

evidence using a 4 percent bond yield forecast over 

the same time period, correct? 

MR. DALL'ANTONIA:   A:   Subject to check I agree with 

that.   
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MR. FULTON:   Q:   And given that the 2013 thirty-year 

Canada Bond yield forecast is 3.2 percent and a three-

year period is based on 4 percent, shouldn’t the ROE 

for the one-year period be lower by 80 basis points? 

MR. DALL'ANTONIA:   A:   I’d have to defer that to Ms. 

McShane in her determination of the costs of the ROE. 

MR. FULTON:   Q:   Now, Dr. Safir recommends an AAM 

formula that was similar to the one that was used by 

the Commission that would settle on an equity risk 

premium and a proxy for the risk free rate for a 

three-year period, after which a new cost of capital 

proceeding would again be conducted.  Do you agree 

with that? 

MR. DALL'ANTONIA:   A:   My understanding is Dr. Safir was 

advocating return to a formula that was basically the 

same as the one this Commission abandoned in 2009, and 

that it would stay in place for, I believe, three 

years and then be reviewed at that time.   

MR. FULTON:   Q:   And Dr. Booth recommends an AAM formula 

that’s based on a credit market adjustment and points 

out that the BCUC regulated utilities have been 

allowed a 9.5 percent ROE for the past three years at 

a time when, in his view, the fair ROE has undoubtedly 

dropped.  Do you recall his evidence to that effect? 

MR. DALL'ANTONIA:   A:   I believe that’s his evidence. 

MR. FULTON:   Q:   And he also says that it’s almost 
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impossible to think of a situation where objective 

market estimates of the fair ROE, such as long-term 

corporate A bond yields have dropped so much without a 

commensurate drop in the opportunity of cost of 

investing in Canadian utilities. 

MR. DALL'ANTONIA:   A:   Just on that point, Mr. Fulton, I 

think I heard you say that there’s been a drop in the 

A credit spreads.  Is that what your comment was?  

Because from a credit spread perspective, since the 

hearing in 2009 and the time of the decision, so the 

hearing was October of 2009, the decision was December 

of 2009 to now, FEI’s credit spreads, as an example, 

are roughly the same to maybe five to ten basis points 

higher, but for the most part the same as that time 

period.  They are lower than the 2008 financial crisis 

early 2009.   

MR. FULTON:   Q:   And thank you for that.  I was 

paraphrasing what Dr. Booth had said, and obviously 

there will be an opportunity to probe that position 

with him when he gives evidence.   

  In terms of Dr. Safir’s proposal that an 

AAM be applied in the years between full reviews and 

that there be a cost of capital hearing after three 

years, if the Commission were to establish FEI’s fair 

return for 2013 in this proceeding, and then 

establishes an automatic adjustment mechanism to apply 
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in the next few years with say a condition that a full 

review will occur in the lesser of five years, or if 

the long Canada Bond yield changes by more than 3 

percent from the forecast Canada Bond yield determined 

by the Commission for 2013, wouldn’t that be a fair 

compromise to keep matters fair in the intervening 

years and also avoid the high cost of frequent 

reviews? 

MR. DALL'ANTONIA:   A:   I don’t believe -- just on the 

last point, Mr. Fulton, the high cost of frequent 

reviews, I don’t believe that Dr. Safir’s position 

with a three-year period and our position of a three 

to five-year view is different fundamentally.  It 

recognizes the need for a proceeding like this to get 

all matters on the table.  So I don’t believe that our 

position creates a costly review.  I think it’s 

consistent. 

 

  As far as it being a fair compromise, our 

concern again is that with the formulas that we’ve 

seen recently, while they attempt to capture the 

complexity of the changes in ROE and a few variables, 

there is a good they can go offside.  Mr. Kung noted 

they could go the other way as well.  Our point is 

that we don’t see the variability in ROE that 

significant in each year that need to go to a formula.  
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We think that it’s just better to go to a periodic 

review.   

    Proceeding Time 9:14 a.m. T8 

MR. FULTON:   Q:   Thank you.   

  If I could ask you to turn to Appendix H, 

again Exhibit B1-9-6.  On that page there is a 

discussion of -- 

MR. DALL'ANTONIA:   A:   Sorry, Mr. Fulton, which page?  I 

missed it. 

MR. FULTON:   Q:   Page 6.   

MR. DALL'ANTONIA:   A:   Page 6.  We have it.   

MR. FULTON:   Q:   On that page there is a discussion of 

the market shift in energy demand amongst other risk 

factors.  Would you agree with me that there is no 

discussion on that page about FEI’s capital additions 

forecast?   

COMMISSIONER GIAMMARINO:   Sorry, which page? 

MR. FULTON:   Page 6 of Appendix H.   

MR. DALL'ANTONIA:   A:   Sorry, Mr. Fulton, could you 

repeat that? 

MR. FULTON:   Q:   Yes.  While that page discusses market 

shift in energy demand among other risk factors, would 

you agree with me that there’s no discussion about 

FEI’s capital additions forecast? 

MR. DALL'ANTONIA:   A:   No, I would disagree.  If you 

look at the fourth bullet, operating risk factors, 
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particularly infrastructure integrity and capital 

investment requirements remain relevant and are 

essentially the same as in 2009.   

MR. FULTON:   Q:   Then as an undertaking can I ask you to 

provide FEI’s projected annual capital additions 

forecast for each of the next five years showing the 

total as well as the major components such as natural 

gas distribution, thermal energy service projects, LNG 

and NGT?   

MR. DALL'ANTONIA:   A:   On the thermal energy projects we 

don’t have any forecast in FEI, pending the AS 

inquiry.  We are looking into that business in FAS so 

we don’t have any expectation there.  On the other 

points we can do that. 

MR. FULTON:   Q:   Thank you.   

Information Request  

 MR. GHIKAS:   I was only rising to indicate that the 

thermal energy business isn’t part of the benchmark, 

so I think that’s been addressed.  Thank you. 

MR. FULTON:   Q:   If we then turn back to Appendix F of 

Ms. McShane’s evidence, with the questions that I have 

on her evidence, to the extent that you don’t feel 

comfortable answering them and believe that she’s the 

correct person to answer them, you can let me know and 

I’ll ask her. 

MR. DALL'ANTONIA:   A:   I know when I’m out of my depth. 
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MR. FULTON:   Q:   Okay.  Page 10 of her evidence at 

Appendix F she discusses the standalone principle. 

MR. DALL'ANTONIA:   A:   Yes. 

MR. FULTON:   Q:   And she says beginning at line 257: 

“The standalone principle encompasses the 

notion that the costs of capital incurred by 

a utility should be equivalent to that which 

would be faced if it was raising capital on 

the public markets on the strength of its 

own business and financial parameters.  In 

other words, as if it were operating as an 

independent entity.”  

  Now, do I understand that to mean then that 

on the basis of the standalone principle, one wants to 

then derive a cost of capital for FEI that reflects 

the characteristics and circumstances of FEI as 

opposed to a utility that has different 

characteristics or circumstances?   

MR. DALL'ANTONIA:   A:   I actually would defer that to 

Ms. McShane.   

Proceeding Time 9:20 a.m. T09 

MR. FULTON:   Q:   Okay.  Schedule 23 of her evidence, 

which is almost at the back of tab F.  So probably 

about four pages from the back.   

MR. DALL'ANTONIA:   A:   I have it.   

MR. FULTON:   Q:   And there are five companies listed in 
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that schedule.  Would you agree with me that not one 

of those companies is what would be considered a pure 

gas distribution utility?   

MR. DALL'ANTONIA:   A:   Correct.   

MR. FULTON:   Q:   Okay.  And I take it, then, that the 

questions that I have on the standalone principle that 

relate to this schedule should be asked of Ms. 

McShane.   

MR. DALL'ANTONIA:   A:   I would agree.   

MR. FULTON:   Q:   Okay.  Exhibit C6-12 is the evidence of 

Dr. Booth.  And if I could ask you to turn to that, 

please.   

MR. DALL'ANTONIA:   A:   Sorry, C6?   

MR. FULTON:   Q:   C6-12.  And page 38 is the page that I 

want to ask you about.   

MR. DALL'ANTONIA:   A:   We have it.   

MR. FULTON:   Q:   Okay.  And Figure 3.1.1 is a graph that 

shows the residential annual natural gas and 

electricity energy costs in the Lower Mainland from 

1998 to 2009.  Would you be able, as an undertaking, 

to extend that graph to include the most recent data?   

MR. DALL'ANTONIA:   A:   So, extend it from April, 2009 to 

2012?  

MR. FULTON:   Q:   Yes, whatever the latest data, 2012, 

the most recent data that’s available.   

MR. STOUT:   A:   We can, Mr. Fulton.  I believe in 
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Appendix H -- it’s not exactly the same, but we have 

provided on a dollars-per-gigajoule basis the same 

type of comparisons in a few scenarios, if that’s 

helpful.  And starting on page 24 through pages 27. 

MR. FULTON:   Q:   And that information is current as of 

when?   

MR. STOUT:   A:   It goes up to January of 2012, I 

believe.  Into 2012.   

MR. FULTON:   Q:   And the most recent information would 

be available as of when, at this point?   

MR. STOUT:   A:   For our rates, which were effective -- 

it would be October 1.  And we have January rates 

approved, so we could do it up till -- through 2012.   

MR. FULTON:   Q:   Right.  If I could ask you to do that, 

then, please, as an undertaking?   

MR. STOUT:   A:   Yes.   

MR. DALL'ANTONIA:   A:   So, to clarify, we will update 

the graphs in Appendix H that we presented, but bring 

that up to January?  Our current rates.   

MR. FULTON:   Q:   Yes.   

MR. STOUT:   A:   And there are four graphs we’ll do on 

that.   

MR. FULTON:   Q:   Thank you, that’s --  

MR. GHIKAS:   I just have one question of clarification, 

whether my friend was also wanting it with respect to 

the graph in Dr. Booth’s evidence, or whether they -- 
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whether we’re just talking about the ones from 

Appendix H?   

MR. FULTON:   Well, if the evidence -- if the undertaking 

that’s to be fulfilled is going to provide me with the 

information on -- an extension of the information on 

Dr. Booth’s graph, that’s fine.  If it won’t, then I 

would like Dr. Booth’s graph brought forward as well.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Thank you.   

MR. DALL'ANTONIA:   A:   We believe our information will 

do that.  

MR. STOUT:   A:   Yes. 

Information Request  

MR. FULTON:   Q:   Thank you.  If I could next ask you to 

turn to Exhibit B1-11, and the response to B.C. 

Utilities Customers IR 1.4.1.   

MR. STOUT:   A:   Page 27, Mr. Fulton?  Is that --  

MR. FULTON:   Q:   Yes.   

MR. STOUT:   A:   Okay.   

MR. FULTON:   Q:   There is a table in the response to 

1.4.1 that shows revenues.  And my question is, do 

those revenues include the commodity cost of gas? 

Proceeding Time 9:26 a.m. T10 

MR. STOUT:   A:   Yes, they would in that case, yes.   

MR. FULTON:   Q:   And --  

MR. STOUT:   A:   I would think so, yeah.   

MR. FULTON:   Q:   Pardon me?  
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MR. STOUT:   A:   I believe they do, yes.   

MR. FULTON:   Q:   Okay.  All right.  Well, I’ll take your 

answer --  

MR. STOUT:   A:   Subject to check.   

MR. FULTON:   Q:   -- subject to check.   

MR. STOUT:   A:   Yes.   

MR. FULTON:   Q:   Thank you.  And the commodity cost of 

gas is a pass-through cost?   

MR. STOUT:   A:   That’s right, yes.   

MR. FULTON:   Q:   And so the revenues related to the 

commodity costs of gas cover only the cost to FEI, no 

more, no less.   

MR. STOUT:   A:   That’s correct, yes.   

MR. FULTON:   Q:   Could you update the table on 4.1 to 

show the revenues by customer class, excluding the 

pass-through commodity cost of gas?   

MR. STOUT:   A:   Yes.   

Information Request  

MR. FULTON:   Q:   Thank you.  Treat that as an 

undertaking, then. 

  I have a few questions on the mains 

extension test, and ask you to turn to Exhibit B1-24, 

which is the second round of IRs, and the response to 

BCUC IR 2-1 84.1.  And that’s at page 76, I believe is 

the response.  Pardon me, page 78.   

MR. DALL'ANTONIA:   A:   Page 78?   
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MR. FULTON:   Q:   Yes.  And I‘ll just ask you to read it 

to yourself, but the answer provides a definition of 

contributions in aid of construction.  Correct?   

MR. STOUT:   A:   That’s right, yes.   

MR. FULTON:   Q:   And preceding that definition, the 

company’s response is that "it does not think of the 

CIAC as a risk mitigation mechanism to address the 

trend of declining use per customer.  The contribution 

in and of itself does not impact the usage trend over 

time by either new or existing customers.  The CIAC is 

more appropriately viewed as a cost allocation 

mechanism to address the differences for new customers 

relative to existing customers coming on to the 

system." 

  Would you agree with me that the main 

extension test provides guidance to the utility so 

that it is not extending the gas distribution system 

into areas that will unlikely recover costs?   

MR. STOUT:   A:   I think that’s right.  That’s the 

general analysis that’s done to protect against those 

situations.   

MR. FULTON:   Q:   Would you also agree that the key input 

into the mains extension test is the assumed use per 

account that goes into it?   

MR. STOUT:   A:   That’s one of the inputs.  The rates 

that are charged to customers and then the capital 
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cost of that main is a big contributor to that as 

well.   

MR. FULTON:   Q:   Okay.  The assumed use per account is 

one of the key factors.   

MR. STOUT:   A:   Yes.   

MR. FULTON:   Q:   And if the use per account is 

declining, one of the options for the utility to 

mitigate its risk is to adjust the use per account so 

that at least the utility is not extending service 

into areas that are not likely to be profitable.  Is 

that correct?   

MR. STOUT:   A:   I think it’s the case whether rates are 

declining or not, to do the analysis so we don’t 

extend service into areas that would have the result 

being a negative impact on existing customers is 

really how the test works.   

MR. FULTON:   Q:   Thank you.  In the response to IR 

2.184.1 -- let me put it this way.  Let’s go to 195.2 

in B1-24.   

  The response to that answer -- the question 

there was, 

"Can existing market levels of bond yields 

be used as a more accurate indicator of 

future bond yields?”  

 And the last sentence in the response is, 

"The use of consensus forecast is a 
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transparent means of representing investors’ 

expectations for the long-term Canada bond 

yield.” 

  Could I ask you as an undertaking to 

provide a copy of the Consensus Economic Forecast for 

November 2012?      

    Proceeding Time 9:32 a.m. T11 

MR. DALL'ANTONIA:   A:   Yes.  Yeah, we may take a bit.  

I’m not sure if we subscribe to it.  So we can get it. 

Information Request  

MR. FULTON:   Q:   Thank you.   

  I have a few questions on equity thickness, 

and to begin with you’ll agree with me that at the 

last setting of FEI’s capital structure in 2009 the 

common equity component was increased from 35 percent 

to 40 percent. 

MR. DALL'ANTONIA:   A:   From 35.01 percent to 40 percent. 

MR. FULTON:   Q:   Thank you.  And for 2005 and the years 

before that, the common equity in the capital 

structure was at 33 percent.   

MR. DALL'ANTONIA:   A:   I believe before 2005 it was 33 

percent and in 2005 it went to 35 percent.   

MR. FULTON:   Q:   Thank you.  And you would agree with me 

that investors usually require a higher rate of return 

on common equity than do debt holders require a rate 

of return on debt. 
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MR. DALL'ANTONIA:   A:   I would agree with that.   

MR. FULTON:   Q:   And is the proposed 10 and a half 

percent ROE on an after tax basis? 

MR. DALL'ANTONIA:   A:   Yes, it is.   

MR. FULTON:   Q:   Now, I’ve provided your counsel 

yesterday with a witness aid styled Generic Cost of 

Capital Staff Witness Aid.  Have you had a chance to 

review that witness aid? 

MR. DALL'ANTONIA:   A:   Yes, we have.   

MR. FULTON:   I’ll ask that this witness aid be marked the 

next exhibit, Mr. Chairman, please.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Certainly.  

MR. FULTON:   And I believe that will be A2-35.  

THE HEARING OFFICER:   A2-35. 

 (DOCUMENT "GENERIC COST OF CAPITAL, STAFF WITNESS 

AID", MARKED EXHIBIT A2-35) 

MR. FULTON:   Q:   And just to update the witness aid, 

you’ll see that there are two references to Exhibit 

A2-blank.  Those references can now be completed as 

A2-33-1.  And again I gave your counsel last night 

copies of A2-33-1.  Have you had an opportunity to 

review those exhibits? 

MR. DALL'ANTONIA:   A:   Yes, we have.   

MR. FULTON:   Q:   That exhibit.  Thank you.   

  Now, just to go through Exhibit A2-35, the 

tax rate is assumed at 25 percent.  Is that -- and 
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that’s the amount that was forecasted by FEI for 2012, 

correct? 

MR. DALL'ANTONIA:   A:   That’s correct.   

MR. FULTON:   Q:   And that’s on a pre-tax basis.   

MR. DALL'ANTONIA:   A:   The 25 percent is the tax rate. 

MR. FULTON:   Q:   I’m sorry, on a pre-tax basis it would 

be 14 percent.  Would that be correct? 

MR. DALL'ANTONIA:   A:   The ROE, after-tax ROE at 10 and 

a half percent, grossing that up for the 25 percent 

tax rate would get you the 14 percent pre-tax.   

MR. FULTON:   Q:   And would you agree with me that the 

rate base for FEI in 2013 is about 2.8 billion? 

MR. DALL'ANTONIA:   A:   That is correct.   

    Proceeding Time 9:37 a.m. T12 

MR. FULTON:   Q:   And would you agree that if you assumed 

that the equity portion of the capital structure 

reverted to 35 percent and you carried that forward 

for the next three years, that there would be a 

potential cost reduction to ratepayers of 

approximately $42 million over that same period. 

MR. DALL'ANTONIA:   A:   Accepting the assumptions on the 

page which assumes that the equity reduction would 

then be funded with debt at 4 percent, this math seems 

to hold.  If you financed at a higher debt rate, say 

our embedded cost of debt, you would have something 

less than that.  So it would range, you know, anywhere 
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between roughly 8 million to the 14 million on this 

exhibit.   

MR. FULTON:   Q:   So in terms of the debt rate, if it’s 

not going to be 4 percent, what debt rate would you 

provide? 

MR. DALL'ANTONIA:   A:   I think you could use an estimate 

based on some of the long-term forecasts, so in 2013 

depending on when you actually undertook this, 

assuming a decision was mid-year, I think forecasts 

are in the three range.  Our credit spreads are in the 

150-plus range, so 5-plus percent would be reasonable.  

Could be higher, could be lower.   

MR. FULTON:   Q:   All right, but that’s a ballpark.  

We’re talking about somewhere around 5 percent. 

MR. DALL'ANTONIA:   A:   Yeah.  Yes.   

MR. FULTON:   Q:   Thank you.   

  I want to return to Dr. Booth for a moment 

and his comments about -- or his recommendation about 

equity thickness, and this recommendation has -- 

MR. DALL'ANTONIA:   A:   Sorry, I just have to get that. 

MR. FULTON:   Q:   Dr. Booth is Exhibit C6-12, but also 

have Exhibit B1-32 which is the rebuttal evidence.  So 

C6-12. 

MR. DALL'ANTONIA:   A:   Which page C6-12? 

MR. FULTON:   Q:   Let’s start with 43. 

MR. DALL'ANTONIA:   A:   And then the rebuttal of the 
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company or Ms. McShane? 

MR. FULTON:   Q:   Yes, Ms. Mc -- well, I think we can do 

the company as well at pages 10 -- we’ll begin at page 

10 for the company. 

MR. DALL'ANTONIA:   A:   Sure.  Okay, we have both 

references.   

MR. FULTON:   Q:   And could you agree with me that Dr. 

Booth’s recommendation is a 35 percent equity 

component?   

MR. DALL'ANTONIA:   A:   That’s correct.   

MR. FULTON:   Q:   And at page 43 of his evidence he says 

that he recommends the 35 percent, which is the same 

amount that he’d recommended in 2009, and he goes on 

to say: 

“Capital market conditions are much improved 

from 2009 and it is difficult to see how the 

vast expansion in shale gas and consequent 

collapse in natural gas prices has done 

anything but reduce FEI’s business risk.” 

  And in the rebuttal evidence of the company 

beginning at page 10, the company, as I read the 

evidence, provides two reasons for not agreeing with 

Dr. Booth’s recommendation on the 35 percent common 

equity component.  And -- 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   What line are you speaking of? 

MR. FULTON:   Beginning at line 25 on page 10, Mr. 
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Chairman. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Yes.   

Proceeding Time 9:42 a.m. T13 

MR. FULTON:   Q:   And I’ll just summarize the two reasons 

that I believe the company uses to say that it doesn’t 

agree, and you can tell me if there are others.   

  But the first one is "the level of interest 

coverage in excess of two times is not a function of 

the persistent decline in interest rates as noted by 

Dr. Booth."  And the second is "adopting the 

recommendation of Dr. Booth would likely restrict 

FEI’s ability to issue long-term debt under the trust 

indenture."   

MR. GHIKAS:   Just for clarity, Mr. Chairman, I think the 

responses were actually to a slightly different 

question than I think my friend is suggesting.  The 

point that’s being addressed in that response is with 

respect to Dr. Booth’s evidence on, “Are you concerned 

about a possible downgrade with your recommendation?”  

So it’s a slightly different issue.   

MR. FULTON:   Thank you, Mr. Ghikas.  Well, let me try it 

this way, then. 

 Q:   Can you take us to the reasons why you do not 

agree with Dr. Booth’s recommendation of the 35 

percent common equity component?   

MR. DALL'ANTONIA:   A:   Specifically in our rebuttal we 
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have not addressed it in the way you have suggested.  

There is a number of reasons, though, that we disagree 

with Dr. Booth’s 35 percent.   

MR. FULTON:   Q:   Can you provide those reasons for us?   

MR. DALL'ANTONIA:   A:   Yeah.  Since Dr. Booth, if I 

understand his evidence, is suggesting -- and I’ll try 

to summarize his evidence, I’m sure he’ll get a chance 

to as well, but when I read through his evidence it 

came down to really two factors.  He’s suggesting that 

we should return to an equity thickness commensurate 

with our business risk at 2005, the last time we were 

at 35 percent equity thickness.  And if I understand 

his evidence, he’s pointing to two facts.  He’s 

suggesting that the gas price change in the supply 

fundamentals have fundamentally changed our business 

risk, and then he suggests that this -- the use of 

deferral mechanisms, the growth in deferral mechanisms 

over time, and the fact that we have achieved our 

allowed ROE in this period of time are new facts, and 

therefore warrant our business risk coming back to 

2005 levels.  And we disagree with both of those 

points.   

  On the deferral mechanism issue, and this 

allowed over earning mechanism, as we’ve talked -- as 

I talked with Mr. Fulton yesterday, that just hasn’t  

-- that’s just not true.  The deferral mechanisms that 
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we have fundamentally since 2000 as we’ve noted have 

not materially changed.  The key ones that deal with 

the biggest portion of our forecast variance, the gas 

costs flow-through, are the same accounts.  And the 

ones that deal with the non-controllable items are 

really no different.  Two new ones have been added 

since 2005, I believe, or 2009.  One is the 

depreciation variance which, as we discussed 

yesterday, is dealing with a small component of our 

overall income statement.  And that may change in the 

next revenue requirement.  And the other new one, 

which is a customer service variance account, really 

is a function of the fact that we undertook the in-

sourcing of our customer care, a very major 

undertaking.  We put that in place because we did not 

-- the system wasn’t stabilized.  It looks like we’re 

going to actually return the costs to the customer, so 

that’s directly going to benefit the customers.   

  Those two may not be there going forward.  

We don’t expect, at least the customer service one not 

to be there.  So, when you look at the vast majority 

of our deferral accounts, they’re no different.  And 

the new ones that we added, a number of them are 

balance sheet issues.  

  So on that basis there is no change to our 

risk, to our earnings, and the fact that we have over-
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earned historically -- that issue came up in ’05, it 

came up in ’09.  The risks at the start of any test 

year going forward is the same.  We have a revenue 

requirement that’s approved, and we manage within it, 

and we do a good job of managing.  And that’s, you 

know, partly a function of our experience and being 

sound managers.  And that’s not too different than 

most utilities, especially our comparators.   

  So, going to what seems to be the main 

point of Dr. Booth's recommendations with this gas 

price issue, we accept that gas prices are lower.  And 

they’re lower since 2005.  To be honest, they’re not 

much different in 2009.  Ms. Des Brisay went through 

that.  And when you actually look at a bill change, 

from 2009 to now, what the customer is seeing, and 

that ultimately is what’s important, the total bill, 

all the costs, not just the one element, our delivery 

margin has increased, some of the other costs have 

increased.  Fundamentally there is not much change 

since 2009. 

  So from our perspective, the basis for Dr. 

Booth’s recommendation just doesn’t hold up.  And we 

do have the other risks.  I mean, we are not -- our 

risk is not just price.  There is a number of factors 

that go into a customer choice.  And we talked about 

customer perception, we’ve talked about energy policy 
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issues, we’ve talked about First Nations.  None of 

those risks have lessened or decreased or disappeared. 

  So, when we look at the arc of our business 

risk from 2005 to now, it is higher.  We agree that 

with the Commission’s finding in 2009 and we’ve said 

that our business risk since ’09 fundamentally hasn’t 

changed.  So from that perspective we don’t believe 

Dr. Booth’s recommendation is valid.  

 Proceeding Time 9:48 a.m. T14 

MR. FULTON:   Q:   Would you agree with me that it’s 

easier to issue debt in 2012 as compared to 2009? 

MR. DALL'ANTONIA:   A:   It’s easier to issue debt in 2012 

compared to the start of 2009.  I would say that it’s 

not too different issuing debt now than end of 2009.  

There was a significant improvement in the market and 

in spreads from the start of 2009 through to the end 

of 2009.   

MR. FULTON:   Q:   And what about issuing shares?  Would 

you agree with me that issuing shares are easier in 

2012 than they were in 2009? 

MR. DALL'ANTONIA:   A:   I would say similar, that if you 

look at the end of 2009 to now, the market conditions 

are similar.  It is easier to issue shares now than it 

was at the start of 2009.   

MR. FULTON:   Q:   Now, you spoke about gas prices.  I’m 

going to ask you about electricity prices.  You’ll 
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agree with that electricity prices are higher in 2012 

than they were in 2009.   

MR. DALL'ANTONIA:   A:   I think that’s right.   

MR. FULTON:   Q:   And electricity rates for customers are 

higher now than they were in 2009. 

MR. STOUT:   A:   Yes, the rates are higher, the customer 

rates are higher now than -- 

MR. FULTON:   Q:   Thank you.   

  At pages 103 and 104 of his evidence, again 

Exhibit C6-12. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Mr. Booth? 

MR. FULTON:   Yes, Dr. Booth, thank you.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Dr. Booth, sorry. 

MR. FULTON:   And I’m referencing line 24 and 25 where he 

says: 

“With my 35 percent recommended common 

equity ratio, the interest coverage rate is 

still 2.35 times and well above the level 

when predecessor companies of FEI were an A 

credit.” 

 And he goes on to say that he concludes from this 

that: 

“My recommendations are entirely consistent 

with the maintenance of FEI’s existing bond 

rating.”   

  Now, this issue, I believe, is dealt with 
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at pages 11 and 12 of the rebuttal evidence B1-32, and 

as I understand the company’s rebuttal evidence, the 

issuance/coverage ratio would need -- with the 

explanation, at least, that the company provides is 

that the issuance/coverage ratio would need to be 

revised according to Dr. Booth’s recommendation of 35 

percent equity thickness and 7.5 percent ROE, and that 

the revised coverage ratio would be 1.97 times.  And I 

see that on page 12 and a comment appears at lines 3 

to 5 on page 12. 

MR. DALL'ANTONIA:   A:   Yes, I see that. 

MR. FULTON:   Q:   Okay.  And on that page you also refer 

to a threshold two times coverage for the issuance of 

new debt. 

MR. DALL'ANTONIA:   A:   Correct. 

MR. FULTON:   Q:   Correct?  Would you agree with me that 

the actual issuance coverage for FEI Series 25 issue 

on December 6th, 2011 was 2.6 times? 

MR. DALL'ANTONIA:   A:   Correct. 

MR. FULTON:   Q:   Can you tell me whether that number 

reflects the current 40 percent common equity ratio 

and the allowed ROE of 9 and a half percent? 

MR. DALL'ANTONIA:   A:   Yes, it does. 

MR. FULTON:   Q:   Okay.   

MR. DALL'ANTONIA:   A:   Could I just clarify the 

references you gave to which our rebuttal was 
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referring to, to what Dr. Booth was referring to?  

Because they’re not quite right.   

MR. FULTON:   Q:   Okay.   

MR. DALL'ANTONIA:   A:   You took me to Dr. Booth’s 

evidence on page 103, line 22 to 26.  His reference 

there was to the impact of his recommendation on a 

DBRS credit rating.  Ms. McShane has dealt with this 

issue in her rebuttal.  We did not. 

  Our view, two things I’d like to point out.  

The more important rating to focus on is the Moody’s 

rating.  Moody’s is A3 rated.  DBRS is A rated.  So 

there’s a one notch difference.  The importance to 

maintaining minimum rating is to make sure both your 

ratings are an A category.  This issue came up in the 

2009 hearing, and the Commission on page 15 of the 

2009 decision agreed with the company that -- if I can 

find the quote.  I think it was on page 15.  Yes. 

Proceeding Time 9:54 a.m. T15 

  This is the top of page 15.  It also agrees 

with Terasen that the combination of the equity ratio 

and allowed return thereon should be adequate to 

attract capital on reasonable terms and conditions and 

allow PGI to maintain the A-3 rating on its debt, in 

unsecured debt from Moody’s.  And the reason the A-3 

is important is, investors will look at the lower of 

the two ratings.  In particular, debt investors.  It 
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will help set their spreads.  They’re not incented to 

look at the higher of the two.  And Ms. McShane, in an 

IR, which I can’t -- if I can find it, makes reference 

to some research that suggests that investors also 

look at the lower of the two ratings.  So from our 

perspective, maintaining the Moody’s ratings is more 

important than the DBRS rating.  So Ms. McShane, in 

her rebuttal, specifically speaks to the point Dr. 

Booth was raising regarding a reduction in the rating.   

  I’d also just like to add on that point 

that taking that approach that Dr. Booth is taking, is 

really trying to drive our capital structure down to 

the minimum allowed to keep an A-3 rating.  And the 

Commission, in 2006 -- a suggestion was made by one of 

the interveners that we should be trying to find the 

lowest or the minimum cost of capital.  The 

Commission, in 2006, addressed this issue and said 

that they did not believe it was appropriate that you 

set an equity thickness or a capital structure at the 

minimum threshold, and in 2009 in the decision that 

the Commission rendered, they also agreed that setting 

the equity ratio and the ROE at 40 percent ensured 

that we maintained our A-3, or maintained the credit 

metrics with a margin of comfort.  It wasn’t trying to 

find the bare minimum to achieve it. 

  And I think part of the part of the reason 
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that that’s important is that when you lose a rating, 

or when you go down, it’s not something that you can 

increase on a dime.  It’s not like you have the rating 

for convenience, you’re A-rated when the markets are 

bad and you can get by on a triple-B rating when 

markets are good.  So you need to main [sic] stability 

in your metric.  So, I think it’s not just the numbers 

that are important here.  It’s also the perception 

that it creates.   

  Our rebuttal evidence that Mr. Fulton was 

referring to was really dealing with Dr. Booth’s 

comments regarding our ability to access debt.  And on 

page 103 he references our coverage ratios being 

strong, well above two times.  And he’s attributing 

that to the reduction in interest rates.  That’s not 

the case.  The reason our coverage metrics are strong 

was a result of the 2009 decision where we had an 

increase in our equity thickness of 40 percent and our 

ROE was increased from -- I think it was mid-8s to 9 

and a half percent.   

  The embedded interest rate really hasn’t 

changed much since that time.  I think it’s gone from 

6.8 or 6.9 to 6.7, thereabouts.  So, it really was 

driven by the fact that we -- the increase in ROE and 

capital structure.  And the point we are making with 

our rebuttal is that, yes, we had incremental room to 
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issue debt based on our capital structure and ROE, 2.6 

times was the reference.  The coverage ratio under our 

trust indenture that Mr. Fulton referred to, if you 

took Dr. Booth’s recommendation, we tried to show that 

it would get us right to the threshold of being issued 

-- to issue debt. 

  And again, getting back to this minimum 

cost argument, we think it’s dangerous to try to set a 

capital structure so thin that you may not get -- be 

able to actually issue debt.  And the rating agency 

will look at the metrics.  They’ll look at a number of 

factors, but I would put to you that if you're in a 

situation where you struggle to issue debt, that may 

also be negatively viewed by the rating agency.  So, 

from that basis, we don’t want to be running right at 

the two-times.  We do want to have a margin of comfort 

to issue debt.   

MR. FULTON:   Thank you.  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  Thank 

you, panel.  Those are my questions.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you, Mr. Fulton.  Might be a good 

time to break for a few minutes.  Why don’t we come 

back at 10 after 10:00?   

 (PROCEEDINGS ADJOURNED AT 9:59 A.M.) 

 (PROCEEDINGS RESUMED AT 10:19 A.M.)   T16/17 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Please be seated. 

  I think some of the Panel members have 
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questions.   

COMMISSIONER HARLE:   I just have a couple of questions.  

The first one probably to either Mr. Dall’Antonia or 

Ms. Leeners, relates to deferred accounts.  And you’ve 

indicated that there’s an increase in the number of 

deferred accounts, but a big portion of that increase 

relates to just trading items on the balance sheet 

from, in effect, fixed asset accounts to deferral 

kinds of accounts. 

  I’m wondering if there’s implications of 

that, though, for return on equity that would relate 

to differences in amortization of deferred accounts as 

opposed to differences in depreciation rates on fixed 

asset accounts.   

MS. LEENERS:   A:   I think what you’re referring to, the 

different amortization periods, what that would affect 

largely is how we collect it back from customers.  

From a risk perspective there is always the risk 

outside of the test period that the treatment of a 

deferral account could be different, whether the costs 

be denied, the amortization period be spread out.  So 

there is risk with every deferral account outside of 

the current test period. 

  As to differences in amortization rates, 

all things equal and the deferral exists and we 

recover the costs, it’s purely, I believe, a rate 
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impact. 

COMMISSIONER HARLE:   Okay.  Thank you.  The second 

question I have relates to perhaps a follow-up on the 

issue identified or the line of questioning identified 

yesterday by Mr. Wallace.  So I’ll take you to 

Exhibit, what is it here?  B1-11 and it’s page 54.  

It’s the table that includes the breakdown of 

forecasts for equities, U.S. equities and so on.   

MS. LEENERS:   A:   IR 7.1? 

COMMISSIONER HARLE:   That’s the one.  And I guess I just 

want to get some clarification, at least from my own 

mind.  These numbers you’ve indicated have been put 

together by Towers Watson. 

MS. LEENERS:   A:   That’s correct and that is stated 

actually in the IR. 

COMMISSIONER HARLE:   Right.  And so I guess I’m looking 

for a view of yours, particularly as it relates to the 

7 percent for Canadian equities.  Do you think it’s 

reasonable to assume that the forecast on the 7 

percent, of 7 percent on Canadian equities is likely 

to include utility kind of equities in that pool that 

comes out at 7 percent? 

MS. LEENERS:   A:   I can’t comment as to what underlines, 

what equities or types of equities would be included 

in that 7 percent.  Once again these returns were for 

the purposes of pension accounting, not for the 
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purposes of a return on equity. 

COMMISSIONER HARLE:   I understand, but I expect pension 

fund managers are looking at the opportunity costs of 

their investments and their -- versus other 

alternatives kinds of investments that might include 

utility equities as well.  So risk issues 

notwithstanding.  

  So I’m just trying to get your view as to 

whether or not you think there might be utility 

equities in that pool that might relate to the pension 

funds, particularly in the view of markets viewing 

utilities often as a relatively safe investment these 

days. 

MR. DALL'ANTONIA:   A:   Given the -- the short answer is 

yes, it most likely does.  Their view of Canadian 

equities is really looking at a market view.  So in 

the context of the Canadian market, pipelines -- 

sorry, utilities do make up a portion of that universe 

of bonds.  So the expectation is those returns would 

reflect utilities. 

COMMISSIONER HARLE:   I understood there may not -- or I 

understand there may not be a direct comparison 

between your utilities and what might be in here, but 

I’m just trying to get a sense of order of magnitude.  

Which leads to the next question, I guess, of would 

you have any views as to the difference between your 
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requested return on equity and the pension funds 

expectation around 7 percent as a return on equity? 

MR. DALL'ANTONIA:   A:   I think two things are worth 

noting there, and I’m sure this will come up in the 

questions to Ms. McShane in more detail.  But the 7 

percent -- and Dr. Booth alluded to this in his 

evidence as well.  First of all, the 7 percent is a 

geometric average versus an arithmetic, so you adjust 

for that.  Your talking about something in the 9 

percent range compared to what we’re asking for.  

    Proceeding Time 10:25 a.m. T18 

  More important, though, is that we’re 

asking for a return on equity of a single utility 

without the diversification that you would get in a 

broad Canadian index of -- sorry, Canadian equity 

basket.  So from that perspective there would be 

differences because you’re looking at the 

diversification of risk in one instance versus the 

single asset return in ours.  As far as magnitude or 

quantification, I’m well out of my area from that 

perspective. 

COMMISSIONER HARLE:   Thank you.   

COMMISSIONER GIAMMARINO:   Thank you.  I just have a 

couple of -- I think they’re clarifying questions.  

The first one to Ms. Leeners and it’s just on an 

intuitive level.  I’d like to understand a little more 
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of the risk in depreciation and the differences 

between forecasts and realized.  How does that come 

about? 

MS. LEENERS:   A:   I think traditionally, some of the 

items that was driving the variances in depreciation, 

and obviously magnified the longer the test period is, 

is basically the timing of capital additions going 

into plant and service, whether or not your 

depreciation starts January 1 of the year or when it 

goes into plant and service and sometimes there’s 

differences there.  Obviously the capital costs of any 

project are an estimate, a forecast, so there could be 

variances on that.  

  So those would probably, I think, be the 

two main drivers, is the timing of going into plant 

and service and the amount going into plant and 

service. 

COMMISSIONER GIAMMARINO:   Thank you.  Mr. Dall’Antonia, 

following up on your last answer, do you think that 

your shareholders are well diversified?   

MR. DALL'ANTONIA:   A:   I couldn’t say.  I know we have a 

large institutional holding, and to the extent that 

institutions tend to follow diversification rules I 

would say that is the case.  We also have a strong 

retail following, and I couldn’t say as far as 

diversification of our retail investors.   
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COMMISSIONER GIAMMARINO:   Okay, good.  My last question 

for Ms. Des Brisay -- did I come close? 

MS. DES BRISAY:   A:   Des Brisay.   

COMMISSIONER GIAMMARINO:   Des Brisay, and I apologize to 

all.  I’m not very good with the exhibit numbers, but 

can I refer you to the famous Appendix H that we have? 

MS. DES BRISAY:   A:   Yes.   

COMMISSIONER GIAMMARINO:   And your Figure 13 in that.  

And if someone can help me with what that -- how I 

cite that.   

MS. DES BRISAY:   A:   Which page?  Could you tell me the 

page number? 

COMMISSIONER GIAMMARINO:   Yes, it’s page 22.   

MR. GHIKAS:   B-1-9.   

MS. DES BRISAY:   A:   Yes. 

COMMISSIONER GIAMMARINO:   Okay.  So this is titled 

Forward Curve and Implied Volatility? 

MS. DES BRISAY:   A:   Yes. 

COMMISSIONER GIAMMARINO:   And you’ve got a confidence 

band plotted and you’ve got the forward curve which I 

take is the expected, the mean. 

MS. DES BRISAY:   A:   The forward curve would be what -- 

the current forward curve in the market, yeah, so it 

would be the expected. 

COMMISSIONER GIAMMARINO:   So where is the implied 

volatility? 
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MS. DES BRISAY:   A:   Well, the implied volatility is 

really the range from -- around what the forecast is, 

or what the expected curve would be, and so it’s 

really taking into account what the market thinks the 

potential vary volatility in -- against that forecast 

would be from an implied volatility.  An implied 

volatility is really the tool that’s used, you know, 

to price options, so, and the forward market is really 

looking if you wanted to --  

COMMISSIONER GIAMMARINO:   Right. 

MS. DES BRISAY:   A:   So it’s used in the black shoals 

modelling for pricing of options, but just on a high 

level it’s a measure of where the prices actually 

might come out at any point in time.  And I think as 

you would expect, it goes -- it widens in time as 

there is greater and greater uncertainty around the 

fundamentals that underlie the forecast of what that 

could be.  As we commented earlier, a change in a 

fundamental or an assumption early on in the period 

could basically be exponentially, as we get into later 

in the period.  And the 95 percent confidence level 

really means that there’s a 95 percent confidence that 

prices aren’t going to be outside the top of that 

range, and a 5 percent confidence that they are not 

going to fall -- or 95 percent confidence actually 

that they’re not going to fall below the bottom of 
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this range.   

COMMISSIONER GIAMMARINO:   I think my question was just 

simpler.   

MS. DES BRISAY:   A:   Okay. 

COMMISSIONER GIAMMARINO:   So I see the forecast there 

which I -- the confidence band, which I’m assuming 

comes from -- you’ve got some forecasting model based 

on, I don’t know, historical variance.  And then 

you’ve -- so you’ve described the implied volatility 

that comes out of a derivative pricing model. 

MS. DES BRISAY:   A:   Yeah. 

COMMISSIONER GIAMMARINO:   But I don’t -- did you use -- 

yeah, could you just clarify where those are? 

MS. DES BRISAY:   A:   So is the question how did we come 

up with this? 

COMMISSIONER GIAMMARINO:   No, I just -- 

MS. DES BRISAY:   A:   Okay, sorry. 

COMMISSIONER GIAMMARINO:   You’ve got three things, it 

seems to me.  You’ve got the 95 confidence level, the 

level of the forward prices themselves, but in the 

title you talk about the implied volatility and I 

don’t know where that is in this picture. 

MS. DES BRISAY:   A:   Okay. 

COMMISSIONER GIAMMARINO:   So it’s a simple mechanical 

question. 

Proceeding Time 10:30 a.m. T19 
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MS. DES BRISAY:   A:   Okay.  So the first thing, its 

implied volatility is a term, so it’s not -- we’re not 

-- that’s used when pricing of options, right?   

  So the implied volatility is really this 

shaded area.  So it’s showing you what we think that 

the likelihood of the prices being.  So that’s -- it’s 

just showing the shaded area. 

  The 95 percent confidence level is showing 

that our expectation of volatility is that 95 percent 

confidence is going to be within this range.  So the 

implied volatility is really the shaded area on this 

graph.   

COMMISSIONER GIAMMARINO:   Okay.  So just to be clear, 

there are other contexts in which the implied 

volatility from an option pricing or derivative model 

would have been estimated, and you didn’t do that.   

MS. DES BRISAY:   A:   No.  This is -- we -- this is 

information we get from analysts on a monthly basis.  

And that we take into account when we’re looking at 

what we think -- where we think prices might be, and 

in the past it would also be taken into account when 

we’re making decisions around when we should be -- 

what circumstances should we be implementing hedges, 

or that we might be accelerating some of our hedging 

activity.  You know, those activities are -- have been 

suspended at this point. 
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  But certainly in a framework -- in a time 

frame where we would see a lot of volatility, very 

high volatility, then we would be more thinking about 

that that might be a time to try to lock in some 

upward prices now because the risk of having much 

higher prices in the future has increased.  As opposed 

to waiting until we have reached those higher prices 

and then locking in at that high price.   

COMMISSIONER GIAMMARINO:   Yeah.   

MS. DES BRISAY:   A:   So those are -- so it is one of the 

tools that we have used in the past, and would -- and 

use in terms of our expectation of what kind of prices 

might we see in the future, and what is the risk of 

that, and what tools do we have to manage that.   

COMMISSIONER GIAMMARINO:   All right.  I do appreciate the 

uses.  It was really just a basic question.  It sounds 

to me like this is a forecast error based on some 

model which may be using historical volatilities, and 

you have not calculated the implied volatilities.   

MS. DES BRISAY:   A:   Actually, this is implied 

volatilities.  It’s not a historical model.  So it is 

done by -- provided to us from market analysts.  So, 

from -- basically from the financial part of the  -- 

from the business -- this -- in particular, this is 

provided.  The information -- the data behind this is 

provided to us by National Bank.  So we do that 
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analysis.  It is implied volatility.  It is -- so it 

is taking into account today, based on current market 

fundamentals, based on -- you know, taking into 

account what we think the shale gas developments, 

where gas is going to be developed, what the costs are 

going to be, and what the risks are of infrastructure 

being.  So those would all be included in this.  So it 

is implied.  It’s a look forward.  It is not based on 

historical volatility.   

COMMISSIONER GIAMMARINO:   Thank you.   

COMMISSIONER O'HARA:   Good morning, panel.  I know there 

is lots of information already on the record, but I 

still have a couple of questions to ask as well.   

  First, can we go back to this Moody’s 

rating process?  So, the latest current rating from 

Moody’s you have is A-3.   

MR. DALL'ANTONIA:   A:   Correct.   

COMMISSIONER O'HARA:   So can one of you describe how that 

process unfolded, that resulted in this?   

MR. DALL'ANTONIA:   A:   How we get our ratings?  Or how 

the ratings --  

COMMISSIONER O'HARA:   Yeah, the whole process.  Yeah.   

MR. DALL'ANTONIA:   A:   We -- well, just generally, the 

way the ratings process works is, when you have debt 

outstanding, typically you will request a rating from 

one of three rating agencies, S&P, Moody’s or DBRS.  
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You will then -- they will undertake a review of your 

financial metrics, your business conditions, a number 

of factors they will consider.  They will come out 

with an initial rating.  Each year then you meet with 

them, on an annual basis, to review your performance 

from the previous year.  Also, forecasts of 

expectations of future years.  And on an annual basis 

they will either reaffirm your rating or put your 

rating under a certain consideration, either stable or 

outlook, with a view to potentially changing your 

rating.   

COMMISSIONER O'HARA:   So did the Moody’s team come here 

to Vancouver?  Meet with you?  

MR. DALL'ANTONIA:   A:   It’s both.  They have traveled 

out here a couple of times a year, because they have 

other companies they will meet.  We also in the past 

have gone to Toronto because we have both DBRS and 

Moody’s, the lead analysts for both agencies are based 

in Toronto.  So, and we’ve also done it by conference 

call.   

COMMISSIONER O'HARA:   So then last time when wherever 

these meetings took place leading to that A-3 rating, 

who were involved in those meetings from your company?  

MR. DALL'ANTONIA:   A:   The last time we met with Moody’s 

was earlier this year.  It was in Vancouver.  Myself, 

Ms. Leeners was there, and two of our directors of 
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financial reporting were in these meetings.   

COMMISSIONER O'HARA:   Okay.  And the reason I’m -- okay, 

maybe by comparison, is that very much the same 

process with DBRS?   

MR. DALL'ANTONIA:   A:   Yes, it is.  This year, actually 

DBRS came out and met with us as well, and it was the 

same group, and I think we actually met with them the 

same week.  And the previous year, I think, was 

conference call.  The year before that, I think, we 

were in Toronto.  But it varies.   

COMMISSIONER O'HARA:   Perhaps you can then, Mr. 

Dall’Antonia, try to still explain.  There seems to be 

this difference that DBRS seems to be a bit more 

positive on your status from various -- from their 

ratings point of view.  Is it because DBRS is the 

Canadian rating agency versus American?  Does an 

American agency understand the Canadian setting as 

well as a Canadian rating agency?   

MR. DALL'ANTONIA:   A:   I would say generally that 

Moody’s does understand the Canadian setting as well 

as DBRS does.  Moody’s is a global rating agency.  

DBRS started in the U.S., but it is global.  It’s a 

much larger organization than DBRS.  DBRS does rate 

agents -- does rate credit globally as well, but just 

on a smaller scale.   

  So, I don’t believe there is a difference 
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in knowledge between the jurisdictions, because 

Moody’s is U.S. or not.  The rating agents -- the 

analysts that cover us for Moody’s reside in Toronto.  

They’re not based in New York.  They are in Canada. 

Proceeding Time 10:37 a.m. T20 

  They are in Canada.  As far as why there is 

a difference, I’m not so sure -- they follow 

proprietary models.  They make -- they undertake their 

own metrics.  They look at different factors.  They 

look at the same factors, they just may have a 

different view and a different weighting on those 

factors.  And it’s not clear how each agency will view 

the same factor.  There are situations, if you go to 

FortisBC Energy (Vancouver Island), Moody’s actually 

has FortisBC Energy (Vancouver Island) rated higher 

than DBRS does.  So, you’ve got a situation where the 

same rating agency, same analyst, similar companies, 

they have flipped it around.   

  So I don’t think there is a specific thing 

you can point at as to why one agency looks at it 

differently.   

COMMISSIONER O'HARA:   Okay, thank you.  But still on that 

note, then perhaps you can then still expand on this.  

That was your -- no, was it -- the counsel’s opening 

statement.  One of you, it was in B1-33.  However, in 

2012, Moody’s revised downwards its assessment of the 



BCUC Generic Cost of Capital                          
Proceedings - Volume 3                                                                                                                        Page:  366 
 

 1 

 2 

 3 

 4 

 5 

 6 

 7 

 8 

 9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

26 

Allwest Reporting Ltd.,  Vancouver, B.C. 

level of regulatory support before the FEI.   

MR. DALL'ANTONIA:   A:   Yes.   

COMMISSIONER O'HARA:   And I recall it was double-A 

before, and now it’s down to single-A.   

MR. DALL'ANTONIA:   A:   Yes, that was my opening --  

COMMISSIONER O'HARA:   So, what was the reason for that?   

MR. DALL'ANTONIA:   A:   Our understanding with 

discussions with Moody’s is that they looked at the 

recent trend in B.C. of energy policy and government 

involvement in regulation.  And they see that there is 

more involvement by government, and there is also this 

continuing trend in energy policy that is a bit more 

distinctive than in other jurisdictions.  So, in the 

last year, they have assessed the regulatory support 

of jurisdiction.  And again, it’s not solely a view of 

how B.C. regulates.  It’s the environment that the 

BCUC regulates.  And so it’s not a knock on the BCUC 

per se, going from double-A to A.   

COMMISSIONER O'HARA:   So is it government or the 

Commission?  

MR. DALL'ANTONIA:   A:   Which is -- it’s really the 

environment that regulation is taking place in.  So 

they look at, for instance, the Clean Energy Act, 

which we referred to yesterday.  And the amendments to 

the Utilities Commission Act, where the government has 

directed the BCUC to consider these energy objectives 
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as laid out in the Clean Energy Act when they’re 

looking at resource plans, when they’re looking at 

CPCNs.  

  So it’s taken, in our view, the BCUC from 

being more an economic regulator to have to now look 

at our applications through the lens of, how does it 

fit with this Clean Energy Act?  So, that’s one 

example where the environment is changing, and it does 

affect regulation, therefore it affects the utilities 

regulated.   

COMMISSIONER O'HARA:   Okay.  With that background, then, 

can we still then explore a bit further this whole 

issue of FEI as a sort of -- as close to a pure play 

as possible?   

MR. DALL'ANTONIA:   A:   Yes.   

COMMISSIONER O'HARA:   And that still being the ideal 

benchmark.  Because I think earlier this morning Mr. 

Ghikas confirmed to the Commission’s counsel that 

certainly when the FEI’s risk profile is being looked 

at, that all the TES activities should be outside.  I 

think they should be outside today, and next year, and 

I will -- now I think your expert is talking about it 

for the next three years.  The outlook.  Is that using 

the fair rate of return, and that’s what happened -- 

that should be just a pure play company as possible.  

So, and again, I know there have been questions and 
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there is some evidence, but I think we still -- we 

need help as a panel, so can I ask you, once more go 

to the -- this magic appendix?   

MR. DALL'ANTONIA:   A:   Appendix H?   

COMMISSIONER O'HARA:   Appendix H, which is in Exhibit B1-

9.  And again, there may be some repetition, but I 

think it would be just helpful.   

  So, go to whichever is better.  Probably -- 

either page 3, which is where we have the different 

risks, or perhaps to Table 2, where is your -- maybe 

Table 2 is the better one.   

MR. DALL'ANTONIA:   A:   Sure.   

COMMISSIONER O'HARA:   Where is your assessment today of 

these risk components.  And can you perhaps take 

turns, different individuals, and go through these 

areas that why you are so sure that it’s still a pure 

play, and all the TES and other AES activities are 

outside.   

MR. DALL'ANTONIA:   A:   So --  

COMMISSIONER O'HARA:   And not somehow perceived to be in 

there.   

    Proceeding Time 10:43 a.m. T21 

MR. DALL'ANTONIA:   A:   Yes, we can do that.  Starting 

with the -- I’ll deal with thermal energy services 

first, and it may be more a technical point.   

  There’s also a more pragmatic reality.  The 
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thermal energy service is currently our undertaking in 

the sister company, FortisBC Alternative Energy 

Services, FAES.  In FEI currently I don’t believe we 

have what we would call thermal energy services being 

undertaken.  To the extent that they were, I assume 

even in fact they were in FEI getting back to the 

practical reality, from a benchmark perspective 

there’s two points.  One is that we’ve got $2.8 

billion of rate base, and our thermal energy services 

business right now is a couple of million dollars.  So 

even if it was an FEI, from a pure magnitude it’s just 

-- it doesn’t register.   

  From the point of view of determining the 

ROE, because of the nature of the distinction between 

class of service or assessing the ROE on the natural 

gas distribution class of service.  So even if FEI had 

thermal energy services in FEI, it still would not 

impact the determination of the risk to the natural 

gas distribution assets, which is how we’re defining 

the benchmark.  So I guess from a technical point of 

view it wouldn’t factor.  From a practical reality is 

there just isn’t any thermal energy services in FEI.  

So that I think is how we view the thermal energy 

services.   

  I think the question that has come up in 

the past procedural conference was around these new 
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initiatives that are in FEI which are the natural gas 

or transportation and the biomethane. 

  Deals first with biomethane on two points.  

One again is size.  The biomethane throughput I think 

is less than 250,000 GJs, if I got that number right, 

relative to -- I’ll call it 200 PJs of throughput.  

But having said that, even forget the numbers for a 

second, all we’re putting through is a type of gas.  

It’s actually displacing, if you will, natural gas to 

extent that a customer wants to have a blended product 

that is slightly more green.  So on the biomethane 

perspective there is no change to the business.  We're 

moving gas through the pipe for the end use.  It's 

just certain customers that selected to green up their 

gas, if you will, and they pay a price for that.  It’s 

a premium product, but it’s still we’re delivering gas 

for spacing and hot water heating for the most part.  

So that doesn’t change the characterization of FEI as 

a natural gas distribution company.  

  On the point of natural gas through 

transportation, there’s two issues there.  One is the 

use of natural gas for transportation as an end use.  

Again, that doesn’t change our characterization.  It’s 

another commercial or industrial customer based on 

their load.  Instead of an industrial appliance at the 

end, it’s going into a truck and that truck will use 
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natural gas.  It’ll have more of a base load.  It 

won’t be a heating type load.  But for the most part 

on the use of natural gas, it doesn’t change.  Yes, 

again we’re pushing gas through the same pipe to a 

customer who’ll use it in a type of an appliance.  

This time it happens to be a truck.   

  The one area where I think there’s been 

questions around that would raise the spectre of have 

we changed, is the fuelling stations.  We're now owing 

an appliance or physical assets that are slightly 

different than the ones we’ve owned in the past.  And 

on that point I think the fuelling station, I would 

now point to the fact that they are very small in 

size.  I think a couple of million dollars in total.   

It is part of the class of service.  It is an 

extension of the pipe to allow this service to be 

provided, but it doesn’t change the risk profile or 

the characterization of FEI as a natural gas 

distribution companies. 

  So from our perspective that’s why we make 

the statement that there is no change.  We are a pure 

play natural gas utility for the purposes of this 

proceeding.   

COMMISSIONER O'HARA:   So with that background, can I 

still ask you -- 

MR. DALL'ANTONIA:   A:   Absolutely. 
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COMMISSIONER O'HARA:   -- to go through all these 

criteria?  Thank you.  The various factors, yes. 

MR. DALL'ANTONIA:   A:   Sorry, so go through these 

factors on Table 2 in relation to the natural gas 

transportation?   

COMMISSIONER O'HARA:   And still explain why you believe 

that none of the other activities are influenced, 

reflected somehow in that.  Because what you have been 

talking about the dollar magnitude or technical 

aspect. 

MR. DALL'ANTONIA:   A:   Yes, okay. 

COMMISSIONER O'HARA:   But there is a lot of perception 

anywhere we are looking at the F for this website -- 

MR. DALL'ANTONIA:   A:   I think I understand. 

COMMISSIONER O'HARA:   -- and it’s all about integration, 

it’s about brand, it’s about your new business.   

MR. DALL'ANTONIA:   A:   Sure, I will start and I will 

rely on my colleagues here to pick up. 

COMMISSIONER O'HARA:   Thank you. 

MR. DALL'ANTONIA:   A:   So on regulatory risk, I believe 

the existence of the natural gas transportation 

business, or the biogas business, there are approvals 

that you require the same, you go through the same 

process.  The deferral accounts, whether we use them 

or not, would be the same. 

  I will note regulatory uncertainty, one of 
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the reasons that was ranked higher, though it didn’t 

change overall risk assessment, but the reason we have 

higher there for regulatory uncertainty is these new 

initiatives, because they are new, they are taking a 

lot longer to get certainty around them from a 

regulatory perspective.     

Proceeding Time 10:48 a.m. T22 

  NGT as an example, and bio-methane, I 

believe they first came up in the 2009 revenue 

requirement application.  We are now here in 2012 and 

we’re still looking for some certainty around how 

those activities will be undertaken.   

  So, that initiative itself may have a 

slight change in regulatory risks form the point of 

view that it’s taking longer to get certainty around 

it, but it doesn’t change the fundamental view that 

they are regulated, they go through the same process, 

they’re subject to the same determinations from the 

regulator.  So from that perspective, we don’t see 

natural gas or transportation or biomethane changing 

this risk factor fundamentally.   

  On energy price, I don’t think there is an 

impact there because at the end, for natural gas for 

transportation, the price of the energy -- it’s the 

usage of gas.  There is no difference there on that.   

  On market shifts, our discussion here on 
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market shifts is what is the market doing to our 

current customer base, residential, commercial, 

industrial.  The introduction of natural gas for 

transportation really is our proactive attempt to try 

to manage some of the risks we’re facing.  We’re not 

sitting on our hands, you know.  We’re trying to do 

things that will help defer some of the increased 

costs we’re facing, because of the decreasing use per 

customer, or throughput, that Mr. Stout’s alluded to.  

So, I don’t believe it changes the risk factors for 

market shifts.  It’s really trying to mitigate an 

increase in these risk factors by the introduction of 

these initiatives.   

  I’m not sure, political -- I think -- I’m 

not sure that I have a view on how that would fit in 

from a political point of view, but again I don’t 

think it changes what we’re dealing with from a 

political perspective.  And you know, the aboriginal 

issues are the same.  Carbon tax is independent of 

whether we’re pursuing these initiatives.  The GHG 

emissions reductions, the policies are the same.  And 

in fact it’s those policies that are leading us in 

part to undertake this activity as a gas utility.  

Because it’s one way we can address the climate -- the 

impact of the climate legislation is through these 

types of activities.   
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  So I think it’s a natural extension of 

dealing with the political environment that we’re in.  

Or the energy policy environment we’re in.   

  On an operating perspective, again, 

because, for the most part, we’re using the same 

infrastructure, that’s part of the attraction here, is 

that we’re taking a pipeline that we’re seeing 

throughput reductions and we’re utilizing that 

infrastructure.  There is no real operating change 

from our perspective because of the introduction.  

There is a little bit around fueling stations.  They 

have a slightly different operating profile.  But 

again, they don’t change our risk profile from an 

operating perspective, just from the nature of how 

small they are.   

  And on energy supply, I don’t think there 

is any impact there.  It’s -- we’ve had a full 

discussion on energy supply, it’s just a different use 

of energy supply.  So, I’m not sure if that’s --  

COMMISSIONER O'HARA:   That is helpful, yeah.  Thanks very 

much.  And one more question.  Different topic. 

  Yesterday and this morning, Ms. Leeners, 

you have answered and explained a number of times why 

FEI has over-earned its allowed rate of return over 

the previous years.  And in most cases, you explained 

the reason was the PBR, or the performance-based rate-
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making arrangements.  So, the first question, is your 

company planning to enter into another PBR in the near 

future?   

MS. LEENERS:   A:   I’ll let Mr. Dall’Antonia answer that 

one.   

MR. DALL'ANTONIA:   A:   We are currently in the process 

of preparing for the revenue requirement applications 

for 2014/15, which we’ll bring forward in 2013.  We 

are looking at opportunities to consider some form of 

performance-based rate-making.  We are not in a 

position yet to know how that would look, and I don’t 

believe we would be looking at something as all-

encompassing as the previous one.  The previous one 

was borne in part, as I mentioned yesterday, I think.  

We had acquired -- FEI’s parent, FortisBC Holdings, 

had acquired FortisBC Energy (Vancouver Island) and 

FortisBC (Whistler), I think, in 2002.  So we had an 

opportunity, a significant opportunity, to generate 

some significant synergies running the three utilities 

as one.  Not knowing the depth of those, or the 

breadth of those savings, or how long it would take, 

there is a significant opportunity to achieve O&M 

savings through a PBR mechanism.  So it was an 

opportunity that made a lot of sense at that time.  So 

that was really some of the colour around the PBR in 

2004.   
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    Proceeding Time 10:54 a.m. T23 

  There’s also running the three utilities as 

one, potentials and efficiencies on the capital side.  

So it was a bit of a different situation when we 

entered into that PBR that led to, incented us to 

achieve some of those savings.  So going forward we 

will look at PBR.  We’re just not sure what form it 

would take. 

COMMISSIONER O'HARA:   Because listening to your 

explanations, I was left with an impression that you 

were saying that FEI was not really overearning 

because it was part of PBR.  So it was accepted by all 

parties that that’s what was going to happen, and then 

there was going to be sharing. 

  So my question really is that if you are 

going to PBR again, is it reasonable to see that there 

would be two fair rates of return levels established?  

One needs the fair rate of return on equity in the 

world where you will not enter into a PBR, and then 

another fair rate of return on equity in a world where 

you are going to have a PBR for three years, four 

years again? 

MR. DALL'ANTONIA:   A:   To the extent that that PBR put 

more risk on the company, a higher ROE would make 

sense.  But I don’t think we would look at it that 

way.  I think we look at the PBR not just from the 
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perspective of what we’re going to earn.  It’s really 

to incent the company to achieve efficiencies, which 

benefit the customers as well.  So we’ve not looked at 

PBR from that perspective. 

COMMISSIONER O'HARA:   Okay, thank you.  Those are my 

questions.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Maybe I’ll pick up from where 

Commissioner O’Hara left off and I wasn’t intending to 

ask this, but it confuses me a bit.  Why is it 

necessary to have a PBR to get the savings that you 

achieved over that period?   

MR. DALL'ANTONIA:   A:   I think the logic on PBR is 

twofold.  You are looking at an opportunity to avoid 

annual or, you know, every couple of years a full-

blown revenue requirement application.  We’ve had for 

the company collectively, last year we went through 

two, and it’s a significant undertaking, a couple of 

oral hearings at great expenses.  So a PBR with a 

longer time frame, based on the fact that the further 

out you forecast the greater your risk is.  You’re 

taking on risk in a PBR, agreeing that there’s some 

efficiency to have a longer test period.   

  As well, the PBR in 2004, again we are 

facing an uncertain opportunity to the extent that we 

are bringing together two smaller companies and there 

are some significant savings to achieve.  So not 
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knowing what the level of those benefits were and who 

should get those, the sharing mechanism was introduced 

that both shareholders and the company would benefit.  

It wasn’t a one-sided opportunity.  And it also took 

away some of the issues around forecasting for the 

longer period, because if you are accepting as a 

utility that you are not in that -- that you’re going 

to go for a five-year test period, you have this 

uncertain situation where you’re going to try to 

achieve savings.  How do you develop that forecast so 

you don’t end up putting yourself in a situation where 

you actually underearn? 

  So it really is a tradeoff to benefit both 

the company as well as the customers, and also achieve 

some regulatory efficiency by avoiding more common or 

more frequent hearings.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay.  I’ll accept that for now.   

  One of the areas that we’re -- and in my 

opening remarks I made it, that we have to deal with 

is the concept of a process for Stage 2, and there’s 

been very little if anything said about that over the 

last day and a half.  And I know that Fortis has made 

submissions in their evidence. 

  If you were to proceed with one proceeding, 

what recommendations could you give us that would fit 

the process? 



BCUC Generic Cost of Capital                          
Proceedings - Volume 3                                                                                                                        Page:  380 
 

 1 

 2 

 3 

 4 

 5 

 6 

 7 

 8 

 9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

26 

Allwest Reporting Ltd.,  Vancouver, B.C. 

MR. DALL'ANTONIA:   A:   About Stage 2? 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Yes.  I just want to get some stuff on 

the record so we --   

MR. DALL'ANTONIA:   A:   No, I think in the procedural 

conference, I don’t have the exhibit reference, but 

our position there was that there’s a number of 

different affected utilities.  There’s Pacific 

Northern Gas, there’s the Corix Utilities, there’s 

some what we -- I think was defined as affected 

utilities, River District was one of them, I think 

University was one as well, I can’t quite be sure.  

But our view on the Stage 2 -- and we also had Fortis 

(Whistler) and FortisBC Energy (Vancouver Island).  

There’s two issues.  One is we’ve got the 

amalgamation, common rates amalgamation application 

which we’re hopefully going to get a decision shortly 

on, and that will deal with one issue, how many 

companies will be going to Stage 2. 

  And then because the situation, say between 

Pacific Northern Gas and FortisBC Electric are quite 

distinct, as is Corix’s situation with the smaller 

utilities, we think that to the extent we do go to 

Stage 2, it should be Stage 2, Stage 2(a), (b), (c) 

for the different entities.  I don’t think Stage 2 

should have all the affected utilities that are not 

the benchmark sit as one process because I think there 
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will be different interveners.  It becomes a much, I 

think, complex proceeding.  I think that we’re 

comfortable if amalgamation is not approved, to put 

forth evidence for the FortisBC companies.  From an 

efficiency point of view it’ll be much the same people 

as you see here today on that discussion.  I believe 

the other utilities, PNG to go through their Stage 2 

as well as Corix go through their Stage 2 as well.   

  One of the issues on the Corix one is there 

is some commonality on what we’ve said in our own 

proceedings on FAES, is that size is a very 

distinguishing feature of those utilities, and that 

does impact cost of capital, for those small utilities 

proportionately more, I would say, than the larger 

utilities.  So there may be some efficiency to look at 

those smaller utilities as one, but that would be 

again separate from a Stage 2 for FortisBC Inc. or the 

Vancouver Island and Whistler Utilities. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   So if I can paraphrase what I think 

what you’ve told me is that you see perhaps one 

process that’s neatly segmented by utility. 

MR. DALL'ANTONIA:   A:   Yes. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Or in the latter case in the case of 

the group of Utilities. 

MR. DALL'ANTONIA:   A:   Yeah, that’s correct. 

    Proceeding Time 11:01 a.m. T24 
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THE CHAIRPERSON:   That's fair.  There has been a fair 

amount of discussion on deferral accounts and benefits 

and who benefits, and the point came out this morning 

about up to 75 percent is tied up in deferral 

accounts, 64 is actually related to the cost of gas.  

Can you, off the top, and this may be a difficult 

question, with the existing deferral accounts you 

have, and how many actually benefit Fortis, and to 

what magnitude is that, of that remaining 11 percent? 

MR. DALL'ANTONIA:   A:   You mean just benefit Fortis, 

solely Fortis?   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Well yes, I think the implication being 

made is that there is a great deal of benefit to 

Fortis of having deferral accounts.  You made the 

point that in many cases they were put in place for 

customers' sake, and I am trying to get a sense of 

magnitude and percentage.  I think you’ve listed 

somewhere in the IRs all your things.  I'm not sure if 

the dollars are attached to that. 

MS. LEENERS:   A:   There is an IR response that goes 

through each accounts, and we walked through it with 

Mr. Fulton, I believe, late yesterday, that goes in to 

the coverage and if you could give me a moment I will 

find that IR. 

  If we go to Exhibit B1-20 -- I just want to 

make sure I am answering your question properly --  
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THE CHAIRPERSON:   Just hang on a second.   

MS. LEENERS:   A:   But Exhibit B1-20, and it's IR 96.1.1?  

So one thing that came up yesterday, and I would just 

like to repeat it, is what we believe deferral 

accounts do is they make sure the costs of running the 

business, providing safe and reliable service to our 

customers, the costs are appropriately borne by the 

company or the customers.  And that's, I think, a 

major premise behind deferral accounts.   

  What deferral accounts also do is, and this 

I think is a benefit to customers, not the company, 

but it's a benefit to customers, is they mitigate some 

of the volatility of rate increases, and the energy 

policy deferral accounts I think are a prime example 

of that. 

  Sorry, backtrack, the margin account 

deferral accounts are a good example of that.  So what 

we do is we smooth out the impact of commodity cost 

through CCRA/MCRA and RSAM accounts, so that they are 

amortized over either one year or three years, reduces 

the volatility.  Otherwise, every quarter when we -- 

actually, sorry.  We do run some of them through 

quarterly, but we do try to stretch out the rate 

impact.   

  What also deferral accounts do is they 

avoid penalizing or rewarding the company, and that 
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goes to the premise of windfall gains and losses.  So 

there is a lot of these deferral accounts that 

actually do benefit the customer, in that we are able 

to save money through I think good management, and 

return that back to customers in future period, be it 

within the test period or in a future test period and 

thereby reducing rates.   

  Now, if I could go to 96.1.1, what this was 

meant to do was to show the percentage of each of 

these line items that we believe are covered by 

deferral accounts.  And cost of gas is -- yes, it is 

100 percent, but we believe once again, that is to the 

benefit of customers, and customers are appropriately 

paying for the cost of natural gas, the commodity.   

  Operation and maintenance, the non-

controllable portions of that being interest -- sorry, 

being insurance and pension costs.  Insurance and 

pension costs aren’t controllable from our 

perspective, therefore we have deferral accounts.  But 

we are also seeing 91 percent of that, the shareholder 

is at risk of --  

THE CHAIRPERSON:   I think I understood what --  

MS. LEENERS:   A:   Okay, I’m sorry, I didn’t like to 

overdo this. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   And perhaps the question was a little 

unfair.  I was trying to drill down and just get a 
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total -- if you add it all up, what are we talking 

about in terms of those things that -- to handle non-

controllable events, versus those -- which I guess all 

of them are.   

MR. GHIKHAS:   Mr. Chairman, if I might be of assistance, 

that maybe what you are looking for as a point of 

reference is in the rebuttal evidence, there is 

actually a list of each deferral account, and so that 

would be in B1-32.  So, it breaks down each account 

under the headings, margin related energy policy, non-

controllable application costs and other.  And you can 

see the evolution of them over time, and then maybe if 

you need clarification on what those accounts are, 

that might be of assistance.  So that is on page 6. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Yeah, I see it.  Okay, we’ll leave it 

at that.  I don’t think I am being totally clear on my 

question, so I will move on.   

  I think this will be Ms. Leeners, with 

reference to -- I guess it would be B1-24, BCUC IR No. 

2, page 74.   

Proceeding Time 11:07 a.m. T25 

MR. DALL'ANTONIA:   A:   Is that page 74 or 24?   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Seventy-four.   

MS. LEENERS:   A:   Thank you, I have it in front of me.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   There is -- in 182.4, there is a chart 

down there that talks about the approved depreciation 
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expense and amortization expense versus the actual.  

And the variances are fairly large, especially in the 

period ending in 2009, starting in 2000 and -- yeah, 

nine, and starting in 2006.   

  In terms of what that means, in terms of 

capital, based on your average depreciation 

amortization, how much capital wasn’t spent to end up 

with savings of this size?   

MS. LEENERS:   A:   I would have to go back and calculate 

that, so I can’t answer that.  We can take that as an 

undertaking.   

Information Request  

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay, could you take that as an 

undertaking?   

MS. LEENERS:   A:   Certainly.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Yes, thank you.  Okay.  And my last 

question, question area, is for Ms. Des Brisay.  You 

indicated yesterday that one of your concerns and one 

of the risks that you face was customers and your 

concern with volatility and pricing.  As I understand 

it, you have an annual program that people can sign up 

for.  So they get a flat price over a period of a 

year.   

MS. DES BRISAY:   A:   So, residential and commercial 

customers are -- for FEI, generally, in most areas, 

are eligible for the customer choice program.  Those 
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customers have the option to sign up with a marketer, 

and the marketers generally provide, you know, from a 

one- to five-year flat rate to those customers.  

That’s -- the utility does not offer a fixed price -- 

does not have a fixed price option.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Well, you say "fixed price".  Don’t you 

have an annual -- you annualize it and then average it 

out over the course of a year?   

MR. STOUT:   A:   Yeah, we have an equal payment plan.  So 

based on your prior year history, we’ll use the 

current rates and volumes and try to levelize your 

costs.  And that gets trued up on a regular basis.  

That’s right.  So, that’s out there.  As does B.C. 

Hydro.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Given your concern, have you done 

anything to promote that?   

MR. STOUT:   A:   Yes.  We’ve got a significant and -- 

I’ll have to use off the top of my head, because it’s 

a range, but about 250,000 to 300,000 customers take 

up that offering, out of the roughly 750,000 

residential customers.  So it’s --   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   So, I recall that figure.  I looked at 

it a while back.  It was like 37 percent.   

MR. STOUT:   A:   Yeah.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   In other words, have you done anything 

recently, if this is an emerging concern, was the 
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potential for an increase in natural gas prices, or 

was the fact that they might get volatile over time --  

MR. STOUT:   A:   Mm-hmm.  

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Have you done anything to promote it?   

MR. STOUT:   A:   Yeah, we promote it with people, and 

through the information we send out, so people are 

aware of it.  We haven’t seen a large uptick in it.  I 

think it -- again, there is a segment of the 

customers, that 37 percent is probably a good range, 

that are concerned about managing the monthly bill.  

Others will depend on what the variability of their 

bill is, and relatively to their budget as well.  But 

I think from surveys we’ve seen, the kind of folks 

that are interested in the structured rates, the 37 

percent is pretty close to what that kind of interest 

level is.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Yes.   

MS. DES BRISAY:   A:   I think it’s just important to find 

out that the equal payment plan is really like an 

equal volume plan.  It takes what you would expect to 

use over a year, and you get -- I mean, you’re billed 

basically on, you know, on a monthly average of that.  

So that the idea is to make the bills -- to reduce the 

volatility in the bills due to volume.  But when there 

are pricing changes, those flow through.  So your 

actual monthly bill, if there is an increase in the 
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commodity cost, your monthly bill will increase as a 

result of that change in the commodity rate.  So it’s 

-- the equal payment plan is about trying to equalize 

the payments based on volume, not on price.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   But in doing that -- and I think you 

brought up the point that people want to know what 

they can count on, it in effect does reduce 

volatility.   

MS. DES BRISAY:   A:   It reduces volatility in their --  

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Pricing.   

MS. DES BRISAY:   A:   In their monthly bill, due to 

change --  

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Yeah.  It doesn’t guard them against 

the price going up.  I understand that.   

MS. DES BRISAY:   A:   Due to changes in volume 

consumption from month to month.  But it doesn’t 

reduce their annual -- the volatility in their annual 

bills, or due to commodity price increases.  And there 

may still be volatility in the monthly bills due to 

commodity price.   

MR. STOUT:   A:   But it’s protecting them.  It’s their 

budgeting tool -- another budgeting tool for them to 

protect their, you know, income against that.   

MS. DES BRISAY:   A:   Yeah.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   I understand.   

MR. STOUT:   A:   Yes.   
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THE CHAIRPERSON:   That concludes my questions.  Do you 

have a redirect, Mr. Ghikas?   

MR. GHIKAS:   Only one, Mr. Chairman, thank you. 

RE-EXAMINATION BY MR. GHIKAS: 

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   And I’m afraid I don’t have a reference 

for this, but this one goes to you, Mr. Dall’Antonia.  

Mr. Fulton was asking you earlier, you’ll recall, 

about comparator utilities and one of the utilities 

that he referenced was TransCanada Pipelines.   

  I just want to get you to clarify for me, 

Mr. Dall’Antonia, whether you regard TransCanada 

Pipelines as comparable to FEI in a business risk 

sense. 

    Proceeding Time 11:13 a.m. T26 

MR. DALL'ANTONIA:   A:   No, to clarify, and I think Ms. 

Des Brisay and I mentioned it earlier that we don’t 

consider TransCanada a comparable business given that 

they are a transmission pipeline versus a distribution 

utility.  I misspoke when Mr. Fulton was referring to 

those companies.  I was presuming he was referring to 

something that Ms. McShane would do as far as her 

comparator group including TransCanada, as opposed to 

what the question actually was referring to, which was 

the undertakings in NGT and alternative energy. 

MR. GHIKAS:   I think that’s everything.  Thank you, Mr. 

Chairman.  
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THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you, Mr. Ghikas.  This witness 

panel is excused.  I’m sure there’s a certain amount 

of relief associated with that.  I’d like to thank you 

for your contribution today, and yesterday of course.   

(WITNESS PANEL ASIDE) 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Yes, do you want a few minutes to set 

up? 

MR. GHIKAS:   Yes, I think that’ll be easier.  Thank you, 

Mr. Chairman. 

 (PROCEEDINGS ADJOURNED AT 11:14 A.M.) 

 (PROCEEDINGS RESUMED AT 11:22 A.M.)  T27/28 

Proceeding Time 11:22 a.m. T28 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Please be seated.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Mr. Chairman, the second panel that the 

companies will be calling is Kathleen McShane.  If we 

could have Ms. McShane sworn, please.  

 FBCU - PANEL 2, EXPERT OPINION ON BENCHMARK FAIR RETURN:  

KATHLEEN McSHANE, Affirmed: 

EXAMINATION IN CHIEF BY MR. GHIKAS: 

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   Ms. McShane, your pre-filed direct 

testimony is included in part of Exhibit B1-31.  Are 

the contents of that pre-filed testimony true?   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Yes, they are.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   Okay.  And before we turn to your 

qualifications, Ms. McShane, just -- you prepared 

written evidence that’s found at Exhibit B1-9-6 in 
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Appendix F, titled “Testimony on cost of capital”, 

correct?  

MS. McSHANE:   A:   That’s correct.  

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   And you also responded to a number of 

IRs that were directed to you?  

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Several.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   And you also provided rebuttal 

testimony found as part of Exhibit B1-32, correct?   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Yes, that’s correct.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   Okay.  Are there any changes or 

corrections that you wish to make to that evidence at 

this time?   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Not that I’m aware of, no.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   Okay.  And do you adopt that evidence 

which you prepared as your evidence in this 

proceeding?  

MS. McSHANE:   A:   I do.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   Okay.  Now, with respect to your 

qualifications, Ms. McShane, your qualifications, your 

CV, was attached as Appendix -- attached to your 

testimony at page G-1.  And just turning you there for 

a moment, Ms. McShane, I just wanted to highlight a 

few things here.  First of all, this Appendix G to 

your testimony, your qualifications, that accurately 

sets out your qualifications and experience?   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Yes, it does.   
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MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   Okay.  And you hold an MBA in finance 

from the University of Florida and MA and BA degrees 

as well.  

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Correct.  

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   And you are a charter-holder CFA.   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Correct.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   Thank you.  And you’ve presented 

testimony before more than 200 proceedings on rate of 

return and capital structure?   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   I have.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   And those include the assessment and 

the impact of business risk factors on capital 

structure and equity return requirements.   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   That’s correct.  

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   Okay.  And in addition to that, Ms. 

McShane, you indicate you have provided consulting 

services for many Canadian companies on financial and 

regulatory issues, and you proceed to list a number of 

those.  That’s correct?   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Yes, it is.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   Now, Ms. McShane, your opinions are 

summarized starting at page 1 of your evidence.  Could 

you very briefly just tell me what is your recommended 

ROE and capital structure for the benchmark FEI?   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Certainly.  You will see -- there are 

lots of conclusions, because we had a lot of issues in 
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this proceeding, but the recommendations on ROE 

specifically are summarized starting on page 5 of the 

testimony.  And very, very briefly, my recommendation 

is 10.5 percent ROE on 40 percent common equity for 

FEI as the benchmark B.C. utility.  The 10.5 percent 

recommendation is based on the application of three 

different types of tests -- equity risk premium tests, 

three of those.  The discounted cash flow test, and 

the comparable earnings test.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Thank you, Ms. McShane. 

  Mr. Chairman, Ms. McShane is available for 

cross-examination.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you, Mr. Ghikas.   

MR. FULTON:   Mr. Chairman, I have circulated an order of 

cross-examination for witness panel 2.  It is the same 

order that we had for panel 1.  And so I will call Mr. 

Wallace to the podium.   

CROSS-EXAMINATION BY MR. WALLACE:    

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Ms. McShane, I expect that the bulk of 

my questions will surround your evidence, Appendix F 

of Exhibit B1-9-6, and Dr. Booth of Exhibit C6-12.  Do 

you have both those?   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   I do.  

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Thank you.  I wanted to start out with 

a few general questions.  In 2009, you recommended an 

11 percent return on equity and currently you’re 
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recommending 10.5 percent?   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   That’s correct.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   And that’s 50 basis points less.  What 

drives the decrease in your recommendation?   

    Proceeding Time 11:28 a.m. T29 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   The difference is primarily driven by 

two factors.  The discounted cash flow test results 

are a bit lower than they were, and we do have lower 

forecast long-term Canada Bond yields underpinning the 

risk premium tests today. 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay, and does it make any difference 

where we are in the business cycle? 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   As a general proposition or 

specifically with respect to -- 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Specifically related to this 

recommendation.   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   I would say as a general proposition 

it does.  With respect to this particular cycle it’s a 

bit unusual.  We started coming out of the trough of 

the cycle in the latter half of 2009, with the 

expectation that interest rates or long-term Canada 

Bond rates were going to return to a fairly normal 

level in relatively short order, and that didn’t turn 

out to be the case.  So we’re at a quite different 

point in terms of levels of interest rates than was 

expected back in 2009.   
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MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay now, in Table 1 of your report, 

and that’s found at page 6, you provide your overall 

estimates leading to the 10.5 percent? 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Yes, that’s correct. 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   And am I correct that the risk premium 

and the DCF estimates are based on market values 

whereas the comparable earnings estimate is not a 

market-based cost but based on accounting returns? 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   The comparable earnings test is indeed 

based on book returns, and the risk premium test and 

discounted cash flow tests are based on market values. 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Thank you.  And I’m going to take you 

back a bit to a previous hearing, but I’ll quote you 

from an Alberta generic cost of capital hearing in 

2004, number 52.  If you can consider this statement 

and tell me whether you agree with it: 

“The Board considers that the application of 

a market required return, required earnings 

on market value to a book value rate base is 

appropriate in the context of regulated 

utilities.” 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   No.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   You don’t agree. 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Well, I don’t agree with it 

wholeheartedly.  I mean I think that it’s part of what 

one looks at in arriving at what’s a fair return, but 
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I don’t think that it need be limited to looking at 

just market-related cost of equity test. 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Are you aware of any other board in 

Canada other than this Commission that has given any 

weight to comparable earnings estimates over the last 

15 years? 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Not specifically, no, and I think 

there was an information request in that regard.  This 

board has been open to looking at the comparable 

earnings test. 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   And other boards have not?   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Less so, yes. 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Well, can you cite any one that has 

given it some weight? 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Not specifically, no. 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Thank you.  And if we take the 

comparable earnings estimate from your fair return and 

calculate it based on the market tests, we would get 

10.1 percent? 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   If you’re just looking at Table 1? 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Yes. 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   That’s true.  But I think you have to 

read the rest of the summary, and as I said on page 

7.I, “Alternatively, should only the market-based test 

be relied upon, equity risk premium and discounted 

cash flow, a reasonable allowance for financing 
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flexibility is one percent rather than the 50 basis 

points that I use when I only -- when I use the 

comparable earnings test in conjunction with the 

market value based test. 

    Proceeding Time 11:33 a.m. T30 

  So, yes you are right, that just doing that 

calculation is 10.1 percent, but I wouldn’t -- if the 

Commission were not to give way to comparable 

earnings, I would recommend a different approach, with 

respect to the financing flexibility adjustment and 

the result would also be a recommended return of 10 

and a half percent.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Well, why would taking out comparable 

earnings change your floatation allowance on a DCF 

calculation? 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Because in principle, I think that if 

you are going to only give weight to market value 

based tests, then you need to recognize fully, or at 

least more fully, that the market value based tests 

are estimated on the basis of market value capital 

structures, and you need to take that into account 

somehow.  And you can do that through the financing 

flexibility allowance.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Well, you already have calculated a 

financing flexibility amount, haven't you? 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   In table 1, where I give weight to 



BCUC Generic Cost of Capital                          
Proceedings - Volume 3                                                                                                                        Page:  399 
 

 1 

 2 

 3 

 4 

 5 

 6 

 7 

 8 

 9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

26 

Allwest Reporting Ltd.,  Vancouver, B.C. 

comparable earnings, I have a minimum financing 

flexibility adjustment attached only to the market 

based tests.  If the comparable earnings tests is to 

be -- are not to be given weight, then I think it is 

appropriate and reasonable to consider the fact that 

the market based tests are estimated in the context of 

market value capital structures and applied to a book 

value equity ratio.  And therefore, there is a 

difference in financial risk between the market value 

capital structure and the book value capital 

structure, which should be taken into account. 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay, and the effect is to take you 

back to your recommendation of 10.5, just the same as 

if you had comparable earnings -- 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Correct. 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   And likewise, if you took a look at 

historical utility, return on equity of 11 percent 

there, and gain one your higher range ones.  If you 

took that out and recalculated your recommended 

return, would it make any difference?  

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Sorry, what are we taking it out of? 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   You are taking it out of your 

recommendation.  You set out in table 1 the various 

tests you have, and --  

MS. McSHANE:   A:   So, do I want to take -- I am leaving 

comparable earnings in, and now taking the historic 
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utility return out?  Is that what you’d like me to do? 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay, no, you are taking out 

comparable earnings already --  

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Oh, I see, we are serially removing 

tests? 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   That is correct.   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Okay, well, if you take out the test 

with the next highest number, then the arithmetic says 

the number will be lower.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   But when you take out the historic 

utility, would you then change your financing 

flexibility again or -- 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   No, that has nothing to do with it.  

It has to do with a type of test, not the value of the 

test.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   I’d like to turn to business risk.  

You list six basic factors that you look at in your 

evidence at page 39 to 41, and then you look at them 

generically in terms of the type of operation on pages 

45 to 48, and there you rank them from lowest to 

highest risk is electric transmission, electric 

distribution, gas distribution, and then integrated 

electric utility with alternative energy providers as 

the riskiest. 

  Has this risk ranking of yours been stable?  

I mean have you made significant changes in the 
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methodology over the last 10 years? 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   In the methodology? 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Well, in your risk ranking, the method 

-- or what you have shown here, is that what you have 

used over the last 10 years or have you changed it? 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Well, this isn't a method.  This is -- 

if I could just back up and give you a little bit of 

context.  The reason this is in here was because the 

commission asked in the minimum filing requirements 

for someone to do a relative risk ranking of these 

specific sectors.  So, the job fell to me, to do this 

assessment.  So what I tried to do was to set out for 

the Commission's benefit what I thought the specific 

factors were that would lead to the different rankings 

of these sectors.    

Proceeding Time 11:39 a.m. T31 

  So I don't think that there's anything in 

the different sectors that's changed materially.  

Let's say in the last 10 years. 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay, and --  

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Can I just add one thing.  The 

alternative energy service providers was -- was a 

sector that's very specific to B.C. and that was -- 

that's in here because the Commission asked to have 

that sector looked at as well. 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay, can we put some company names to 
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your generic categories.  First, would you put 

AltaLink and Hydro One as electric transmission 

companies and part of your lowest risk group electric 

transmission? 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Yes, I think it would be fair to put 

into electric transmission AltaLink, as you say Hydro 

One and Echo Electric Transmission. 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   And what was the first one you 

mentioned there?  Sorry, I didn't catch -- 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   AltaLink. 

MR. WALLACE:   Q;   Okay, thank you.  And then -- and you 

put ATCO Electric into the electric transmission, I 

was going to ask you about that, for distributors. 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Well, they have two parts, right?  So 

the Echo Electric Transmission, which is -- which is 

treated on a standalone basis by the Alberta Utilities 

Commission I would put in the transmission part, and 

electric transmission -- electricity transmission. 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay, and in the electric 

distributors, who would you include there? 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Well, ATCO Electric distribution, 

Fortis Alberta, Toronto Hydro, Hydro Ottawa.  There's 

several large distribution utilities in Ontario. 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Would you include Newfoundland Power 

and Maritime electric?  Given they have minimum 

generation? 
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MS. McSHANE:   A:   They would be included in electricity 

distribution generally.  I hesitate because, you know, 

I tried to provide caveats to this sector ranking, 

because it is, you know, fairly generic and you do 

have to look at the individual characteristics of 

companies.  Not to say that every company that's an 

electricity distribution utility would be less risky 

or more risky than the next sector, which is natural 

gas distribution. 

  So, this was intended again just to be 

fairly generic.  Then you have to look at the 

characteristics of the individual companies. 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   In the generic sense would you put 

Newfoundland Power and Maritime Electric in there? 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Well, they're more electricity 

distribution than they are vertically integrated like 

a Nova Scotia Power or a FortisBC Electric. 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay, and the third group, gas 

distribution, that would include Fortis? 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   It would include FEI, yes, ATCO Gas, 

Union Gas, Enbridge Gas, Gaz Metro, would be the -- 

those are the major gas distributors.  There are lots 

of smaller ones too. 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay, and then finally the fourth 

group, integrated electric, would that -- who would be 

in there? 



BCUC Generic Cost of Capital                          
Proceedings - Volume 3                                                                                                                        Page:  404 
 

 1 

 2 

 3 

 4 

 5 

 6 

 7 

 8 

 9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

26 

Allwest Reporting Ltd.,  Vancouver, B.C. 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Well, in Canada we have really only 

two investor owed vertically integrated electric 

utilities, and those are Nova Scotia Power and 

FortisBC Electric. 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay.  And which of those two would 

you place as riskier due to its generation? 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   I would have to say that based on my 

assessment of those companies in the past, I'd have to 

say Nova Scotia Power is the riskier of the two. 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Thank you.  And just to confirm in 

your risk ranking of these, is that a risk ranking of 

the underlying business risk or does it include the 

impact of differing financial structures, common 

equity ratios and regulation? 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   It's really business risk related -- 

well, it is regulator risk related in the sense that 

when you look at electricity transmission, for 

example, point number 4 here is "The rate structures 

provide for a high degree of assurance of recovery of 

forecast annual revenue requirements", and that really 

is a regulator framework. 

    Proceeding Time 11:45 a.m. T32 

  I mean obviously you could have a different 

approach where you didn’t have the same kind of 

assurance of recovery of your approved revenue 

requirements as they do, for example, in Alberta where 
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it’s all recovered from the Alberta independent system 

operator, the ISO, in twelve equal monthly 

installments.  It doesn’t include financial structure, 

no. 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Well, that’s what I was going to ask, 

to be clear.  Doesn’t financial structure, as you were 

mentioning equity ratios, affect business risk also in 

that you have more flexibility? 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Doesn’t financial structure affect 

business risk?  It can in the sense that if you are 

very highly levered, for example, it may -- financial 

structure may well impede your ability to operate 

effectively.  You may, you know, if you have to -- you 

have to buy things from vendors, they may require that 

you provide them some kind of financial assurance.  

You may spend more time just trying to raise capital 

than to run your business.  So yeah, so then a 

financial structure can affect business risk. 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   But I take it you’re saying generally 

in your risk ranking that that financial structure 

does not. 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   No, because the way business and 

financial risk have typically been dealt with, or at 

least in some jurisdictions they’ve been dealt with, 

is that you assess the business risk and then you set 

the capital structure to be consistent with the 
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business risk.  So let’s say in Alberta for example, 

I’ve got -- just comparing electricity distribution 

and electricity transmission, the electricity 

transmission is viewed as having lower business risk 

than electricity distribution.  So I have a higher 

common equity ratio for distribution than for 

transmission.  So effectively when you look at the two 

sectors side by side, the idea is that you’ve equated 

the total risk between the two of them by setting 

different capital structures. 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay, and just to be clear, what 

happens in Alberta, as I understand it, is they set a 

common equity ratio, or a common ROE and then they 

adjust for the risk of the various utilities by 

altering the capital structure. 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   That’s right. 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Thank you.  Where would you place 

mainline gas transmission in your risk ranking?  

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Sorry? 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   There obviously isn’t a category for 

it, but we’ve talked about these companies and I’m 

asking where you would place mainline gas 

transmission.   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   You mean like TransCanada? 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Yes.  Enbridge, I guess. 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   And who? 
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MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Well, TransCanada is fine.   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   It's a good question.  Five years ago 

it would have easy -- well, easier.  Probably between 

electricity transmission and electricity distribution.  

Clearly there have been changes in the market.  So 

today, you know, at least in terms of TransCanada, I 

haven’t really spent a lot of time thinking about 

this.  But above natural gas distribution, for sure.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay, and would it be below your 

electricity integrated -- 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Vertically -- it’s hard to say because 

vertically integrated electric utilities, you know, 

there’s a fairly broad range in that sector.  I’d say 

probably no less risky than the vertically integrated 

electric utility sector. 

Proceeding Time 11:50 a.m. T33 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay.  And you’re aware that there is 

a hearing where the evidentiary portion has just 

closed before the NEB that’s been looking at major 

changes in regulation to assist the TransCanada Main 

Line due to its significant loss in load?   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   I am aware that there has been a major 

hearing taking place there, yes.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay.  And that is a vehicle to 

regulated utilities that might not be available in a 

free market.  Or free-enterprise-type company 
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situation.   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   The fact that the utility, or the 

pipeline, can seek assistance from the regulator?  

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Yes.  

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Oh, sure, yes.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay.  Now, when we -- going back to 

your companies, then, in general, and I won’t include 

all of them, but I take it that in terms of the 

companies you have listed, your risk ranking is 

generally AltaLink, then Newfoundland Power, then FEI 

and the other gas companies, then FortisBC and last 

would probably be NSPI?   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Okay.  So we want to limit this to 

those specific companies, is that the idea?   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   That would be fine for the moment, 

yes.   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Okay.  So let’s start again?   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay.  We have AltaLink.  Then 

Newfoundland Power.  Then FEI -- with it, the other 

gas companies.  Then FortisBC, and last would probably 

be NSPI.   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   I think given the companies that you 

named, in terms of fundamental business risk, I would 

generally agree with you.  I would like to just make 

sure that we are on the same page as far as the gas 

distribution utilities are concerned.  I don’t think I 
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would put them all in the same bucket, if you will, 

with FEI.  I mean, there are some differences among 

them.  I would consider ATCO Gas, for example, to be 

less risky than FEI.  Enbridge Gas to be less risky 

than FEI.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay.  I wasn’t going to rank within 

the gas companies at this stage.  I was simply going 

to take them in the --  

MS. McSHANE:   A:   That’s fine.  I just didn’t want to 

leave the impression that we were lumping them all 

together.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   I’d like now then to turn to FEI 

business risk.  You point out in your evidence that 

FEI derives 90 percent of its margin from residential 

and commercial customers.  Do you agree with that?   

  And the reference is page 49, line 1252.   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Yes, that’s correct.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   And you go on to say that "of which 

over 80 percent is from space and water heating 

appliances."   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Correct.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   And you indicate, of course, also, and 

we’ve been told, that FEI is capturing a smaller share 

of new construction and use is declining.   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Correct.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   In terms of declining use, is this -- 
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is it your understanding this is due primarily to more 

efficient furnaces and better insulated homes?   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Well, if you think of it in broad 

terms across the industry, that’s the case.  But it 

also has to do with the size of the houses that are 

being built.  It has to do with the type of housing 

that’s being built.  So that here in B.C., for 

example, you’re seeing a lot more multi-family houses 

being built versus single-family homes.  So the gas 

distribution utility is capturing a smaller share of 

the new housing market.  Because multi-family homes 

are -- you know, have a tendency to choose electricity 

versus natural gas.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay.  And in terms of more efficient 

furnaces, better insulated homes, smaller homes, 

apartments, do you regard that as a bad thing or a 

sudden phenomenon?  Or is it something that’s been 

going on for decades?   

    Proceeding Time 11:55 a.m. T34 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Well, certainly the decline in 

consumption per customer is a phenomenon that has been 

occurring over time.  I think that what we’ve seen in 

addition to that, which as you say is caused by more 

efficient appliances and better insulated homes, we’ve 

seen the shift in sort of the housing market as well, 

which is a more recent phenomenon.   
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MR. WALLACE:   Q:   And have EGDI and Union, have they 

been complaining about declining use also?   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   I don’t know if they’ve been 

complaining about it.  As I recall, it came up as an 

issue in the recent Enbridge Gas Distribution case in 

which they were rebasing rates and seeking a change in 

their equity ratio.  I don’t recall that it came up in 

the Union Gas case.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   And I would suggest to you that the 

Lower Mainland, it’s not unique in terms of the 

penetration of new housing and apartments, that we see 

the same trends in Toronto, that there has been an 

explosion of speculative condos?   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Sorry, that there’s been an explosion 

of speculative condos.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Well, maybe I was going further than I 

needed to.  I would suggest to you that in terms of 

penetration and new housing, the Lower Mainland is not 

unique.  It’s been moving to multiple dwellings and we 

see that clearly if we look out the window behind us.  

But you also see the same trend in Toronto, don’t you? 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Well, there is some movement towards 

multi-family dwellings in Toronto as well, but I think 

the evidence in terms of the residential market share 

that’s being captured in B.C. versus Ontario is quite 

clear, that in these -- you know, in the multi-family 
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homes that FEI is capturing a relatively small share 

and its percentage of the total market is much less 

than in Alberta or Ontario.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay, and that’s due to two things, 

isn’t it?  And one is the housing mix and the other is 

the price competitiveness in Ontario versus the price 

competitiveness in B.C.   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Sorry, could you repeat that question? 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Well, there’s a market differential 

between gas and the electricity price in both 

provinces, and I suggest to you -- 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   That’s true. 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   -- and I’m going to come back to it 

later, that that differential is larger in Ontario 

than it is in B.C.  And I think that’s part of your 

evidence. 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   It has been larger, yes.  And it also 

has been the case that in Ontario I think there has 

been less emphasis up until a few years ago on really 

promoting, you know, green energy, or thinking about  

-- I think in Ontario natural gas is still viewed as a 

cleaner energy source than in B.C.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   But just isolating the housing trend, 

I would suggest to you that the housing trend is 

occurring both in Toronto and Vancouver in the move 

toward apartments.   
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MS. McSHANE:   A:   There are trends like that in all 

cities, but I still say that if you look at the data 

you’ll see that the residential market share in B.C. 

has declined a lot more than, for example, in Ontario.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   I’ll move on then to provincial 

policies and greenhouse gases, which I’m going to come 

back to, but I’d like to take you to a statement in 

the BCUC 2009 decision which you will have heard me 

refer to yesterday.  And that statement is: 

“As for the existing risks, the Commission 

Panel does not see how TGI's ability to earn 

a return on or of its capital has been 

adversely affected since 2005." 

 And do you recall that statement?   

Proceeding Time 12:01 p.m. T35 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   I do.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   And the new risks at that time were 

First Nations and greenhouse gases?   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   The risks that the Commission 

identified, which had not been identified as risks in 

the prior case, were related to First Nations issues 

and issues arising from energy policies in the 

province.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   And the case of market demand, which 

we were just talking about, would have been included 

in the non-provincial government existing risks.   
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MS. McSHANE:   A:   I’m not sure what you mean by market 

demand.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Let me go back.  We’ve just -- prior 

to just mentioning the provincial policies and 

greenhouse gases, we’ve been talking about market 

demand and competitive risk, in that their market 

penetration and their reducing use per customer.  And 

I suggest to you, when the Commission says "as per the 

existing risks, the Commission Panel does not see how 

TGI’s ability to earn a return on or of its capital 

has been adversely affected since 2005", it was 

including as an existing risk the reducing use per 

customer.   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Oh, you mean in that narrow sense of 

market demand.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Yes.   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   That certainly was a risk that was 

discussed during the proceeding.  So I presume that in 

the context of assessing all of the risks, they would 

have looked the declining customer use.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   And would you agree that that 

declining customer use does not impair TGI’s ability 

to earn a return on or of its capital?  There have 

been no change since 2005 in that risk to earning --   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Well, I am not sure I agree with you 

that there has been no change.  I mean, the trend has 
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continued and not abated.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay.  And the Commission said, "as 

per the existing risks", and I think you thought that 

was  -- or agreed that that was one of the included 

risks, "the Commission Panel does not see how TGI’s 

ability to earn a return on or of its capital has been 

adversely affected since 2005."  Do you agree with 

that statement?   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   The utility has been able to earn its 

allowed return.  Been a lot of discussion about that 

over the last day and a half.  So, you know, the 

Commission will presumably continue to set rates for 

FEI that will try to provide it an opportunity to earn 

its return.  But that doesn’t mean that there aren’t 

these long-term trends that put the company at risk.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   And the Commission -- I’m going to ask 

you very simply.  The Commission statement was, 

"As for the existing risks, the Commission 

panel does not see how TGI’s ability to earn 

a return on or of its capital has been 

adversely affected since 2005.”  

 Do you agree with that statement made in the decision 

in 2009?   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   The company has continued to be able 

to manage its affairs to earn its allowed return, so I 

don't disagree with that.   
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MR. WALLACE:   Q:   You would disagree with that?   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   I would not disagree with that.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Not disagree.  Thank you. 

  Mr. Chairman, this is an appropriate time 

to break, if you wish.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you.  Thank you, Mr. Wallace.  So 

we’ll break.  It’s twelve o’clock -- till 1:30.   

 (PROCEEDINGS ADJOURNED AT 12:05 P.M.) 

 (PROCEEDINGS RESUMED AT 1:33 P.M.) T36/37 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Please be seated. 

  Mr. Ahmed, I wonder if I could preempt you 

one more time. 

MR. AHMED:   Absolutely.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   I just have a request from some of the 

Panel members.  Where possible, and I understand it’s 

not going to be in all cases, when you’re quoting IRs 

if you could also give the page number if that’s 

possible.  Thank you.   

MR. AHMED:   Mr. Chairman, Commissioners, I have two other 

filings in response to undertakings.  The first is 

FortisBC Utilities Undertaking No. 5.  This was a 

request that was made this morning at approximately 

9:28 a.m. to provide a copy of the consensus forecast 

for November 2012.  I believe it should be B1-40. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   B1-40? 

MR. AHMED:   B1-40.  Four zero. 
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 (RESPONSE - "FORTISBC UTILITIES UNDERTAKING  

 NO. 5", MARKED EXHIBIT B1-40) 

MR. AHMED:   And the second filing is FortisBC Utilities 

Undertaking No. 6.  This was a request that was made 

yesterday, appears in the transcript at page 258, line 

8 to page 261, line 25.  It was a request to reproduce 

the graph in BCUC IR 1.98.1 which was in Exhibit B-20, 

page 231.  I believe that should be B1-41.   

THE HEARING OFFICER:   B1-41. 

 (MARKED EXHIBIT B1-41)  

 (RESPONSE - "FORTISBC UTILITIES UNDERTAKING  

 NO. 6", VOLUME 2, PAGE 258, LINE 8 TO PAGE 261, LINE 

25, MARKED EXHIBIT B1-41) 

MR. AHMED:   Thank you, Mr. Chair. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you.   

MR. HOBBS:   Mr. Chair, I note that Undertaking No. 6 is 

beyond the scope of my request of the panel, and I 

merely stand to reserve the opportunity to ask a 

further undertaking given that this is beyond the 

scope.  And I was very clear -- I can dig out the 

record for you quickly, but the first page is within 

the scope.  The following graphs are not within the 

scope of my undertaking.  I’ll leave it as it is with 

the opportunity hopefully on your leave to return to 

it if I need to it after I study what they've done.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Mr. Chairman, I’m sorry, we thought we were 
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fulfilling the undertaking, but if Mr. Hobbs wishes we 

can reproduce it with just the first graph on.  It 

wasn’t -- the rest of the graphs are just the 

individual components of the first graph presented 

separately.  So if Mr. Hobbs would prefer, we’re happy 

to reproduce it without those.  It’s entirely up to 

him. 

MR. HOBBS:   That may not be necessary.  Merely reserving 

the opportunity to return to it if I may.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Are you okay with that? 

MR. GHIKAS:   Absolutely, yes. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay, that’s fine.   

Mr. WALLACE:   Seeing nobody else rushing to the mike. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Grab it fast. 

CROSS-EXAMINATION BY MR. WALLACE (Continued): 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Ms. McShane, I missed something 

earlier and I’d like to go back to it.  Could you turn 

to your report, page 6, and the Table 1 that we were 

talking about earlier? 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Yes. 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Your summary table with the cost of 

equity tests laid out there. 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Yes. 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   And when we looked at historic utility 

and I asked you if that wasn’t included, what would be 

the effect, there was a suggestion that I might have 
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picked on it because it was 11 percent and higher -- 

and being the second highest number after having 

talked about the comparable earnings test.  But 

there’s another reason I picked on that one or 

selected it and looked at it, and that is that you 

presented similar evidence to the Alberta Utilities 

Commission as what laid behind the historic utility 

test here? 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   I imagine so.  I’m fairly consistent 

in the type of evidence that I present. 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay, and if you recall, and if you 

don’t we can come back to it later, but in that 

decision at paragraph 99 -- or in the Alberta decision 

at paragraph 99, the Commission stated: 

“The Commission agrees with the UCA that 

part of the reason for higher historic 

returns may be that allowed returns have 

been above actual ROE that investors 

expected and required for investments of 

comparable risk.  The Commission finds that 

the evidence on historic returns is 

inconclusive with respect to return 

investors expect on comparable investments.” 

 And do you recall that conclusion? 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Not specifically, no, but I’ll take it 

subject to check. 
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MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay, and I suggest that the effect of 

that conclusion was that the Alberta Commission was 

rejecting your historic returns evidence and that of 

Dr. Vander Weide? 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   What year was that? 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   It’s the 2011 Alberta decision, 

paragraph -- it’s on page 20, paragraph 99. 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   I don’t believe Dr. Vander Weide was 

in that proceeding.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay.  Well then, reject -- I’ll 

simplify it.  It rejected your evidence on historic 

returns, or did not accept it. 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Do you have by chance a copy of that 

so that I could look at? 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Only in electronic form -- oh wait.  

No, I do.  Just a minute.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Mr. Chairman, with respect to this line of 

questioning, the decisions do speak for themselves, so 

I’ll sit down for the time being but I’m just wanting 

to raise the issue that I don’t want to see this line 

of questioning going too far in terms of interpreting 

the decisions.   

MR. WALLACE:   Well, Mr. Chairman, the witness is 

including an approach that I’m suggesting was rejected 

by another Commission not too long ago, and I think if 

she has something to say about that, that would be 
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appropriate.   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Excuse me, Mr. Wallace, was there 

somewhere in here?  I mean I see that they say that 

the evidence is inconclusive, but I don’t see in the 

section you gave me that said that they didn’t give 

any weight to it.   

Proceeding Time 12:43 p.m. T38 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   And I was also trying to find in the 

Commission’s decision in 2009 -- page 59 of the 

Commission’s decision here in 2009.  It says:  

"The Commission Panel considers that the 

results of Ms. McShane’s historic equity 

risk premium test and Dr. Vande Weide’s ex-

post risk premium test yield comparable 

results on historic Canadian utility data.  

The Commission Panel finds the Canadian data 

adequate and for reasons set out in its 

determination in Section 2 above gives 

weight to the Canadian data and no weight to 

the results of U.S. utility data contained 

in Ms. McShane’s historic equity risk 

premium test.”   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay .  

MS. McSHANE:   A:   And then they go on and summarize the 

data.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   And I understand that to be the 2009 
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decision, but do you have -- do you believe that the 

Commission -- the Alberta Commission in 2011 gave any 

weight to the historic approach?   

MR. GHIKAS:   I fail to see what the relevance of asking 

Ms. McShane’s interpretation of a decision is.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   I tend to agree with you on that point.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Thank you, Mr. Chairman.   

MR. WALLACE:   I’m quite prepared to leave it at this 

point.  I think the only relevance is that we do look 

at previous decisions of this Commission and other 

Commissions, and how they have treated things can be 

relevant.  But I’m content to leave it at this point 

and save that for argument.    

 Q:   I’d like to just go through a few of the risks 

that you looked at.  I take it that for supply risk, 

you conclude the risk was already low, but it’s now 

somewhat lower?   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Yes.  I mean, the fact is that very 

little weight in my estimation was given to the 

physical supply risk, if you will, in 2009, and the 

supply situation is definitely better, as you heard 

the company panel attest to.  But my point in my 

testimony was, it was low to begin with.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay.  And operating risks, your 

conclusion is they have not changed materially since 

2009?  And I can give you a reference, if you want.   



BCUC Generic Cost of Capital                          
Proceedings - Volume 3                                                                                                                        Page:  423 
 

 1 

 2 

 3 

 4 

 5 

 6 

 7 

 8 

 9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

26 

Allwest Reporting Ltd.,  Vancouver, B.C. 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   That’s exactly what the conclusion is 

on page 54 of my testimony, yes.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   That’s right.  And in terms of 

political risk, I take it that what you see largely of 

the political risk -- and I’m paraphrasing it, this 

one won’t be an exact line -- is that the major 

political risk is a risk of intervention in energy 

markets by the government to FEI’s detriment?   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Well, I would not have put it that 

way.  I would have put it that the government is 

playing a role in -- and a major role in determining 

policy within the province which has a direct impact 

on FEI’s business.  I’m not --  

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay.  

MS. McSHANE:   A:   -- you know, I don’t mean to convey at 

all that this is a positive or a negative thing.  It’s 

just a factor.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   I’ll take that re-phrasing, that’s 

fine.  With regulatory risk, you point out that the 

BCUC has a full agenda, but conclude on balance the 

regulatory risk is not lower and in some ways may be 

higher?   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Yes, that’s on page 56, line 1433 to 

1434.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Agreed.  And in the 2009 decision, FEI 

got an additional 5 percent common equity, the 
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suspension of the automated adjustment mechanism and 

the second highest allowed ROE of any jurisdiction in 

Canada?   

Proceeding Time 1:49 p.m. T39 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   FEI got a five percentage point 

increase in equity ratio due to the Commission’s 

determination that there had been an increase in 

business risk.  And the Commission reviewed the 

benchmark ROE, and its determination was toward the 

upper end of the range of re-determinations in the 

country.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   And didn’t that combined decision 

lower FEI’s regulatory risk?   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   I don’t know that I would say it 

lowered their regulatory risk.  I mean, I have always 

viewed this Commission and I think other parties have 

viewed this Commission as being fair and reasonable, 

and they looked at the evidence in 2009 and delivered 

a decision based on a fair assessment of the evidence, 

the way they had previously.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay.  And so if they did the same 

thing and went back to a 35 percent common equity, 

lower ROE and an automated adjustment mechanism, as 

long as they make the fair assessment, the regulatory 

risk wouldn’t go up.   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Let’s try that.   
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MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Well --  

MS. McSHANE:   A:   I guess, I mean, the basic fact is if 

the Commission makes a reasoned fair decision on these 

three elements, and the decision is viewed that way by 

the market, then there would be no change in 

regulatory risk.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Thank you.  Like to now turn to market 

demand and competitive risk.  And from what you just 

said, is it fair to conclude that the additional 5 

percent common equity was a result primarily of 

reduced market demand and increased competitive 

pressure brought about by greenhouse gas regulation, 

in 2009?  

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Well, I can read you what the decision 

says.  I mean, I would interpret it as that the 

Commission viewed that energy policies that were 

designed to combat climate change exposed FEI to a 

risk of significant reduction of market demand that 

hadn’t been envisioned previously, and then the 

Commission specifically quoted the -- excuse me, let 

me just find it.   

  Well, I don’t have the page marked.  But 

they specifically quoted the Nybor report, which had 

put forth a scenario which had not previously been put 

forth by I guess what was referred to, and I’m 

paraphrasing, a reputable organization where natural 
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gas would no longer be used.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Yeah.  The reference is page 22 of the 

decision.  

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Thank you.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   And at the same time as referencing 

the Nybor report, they also commented on a Terasen 

witness remarking that there were -- or there were 

some calling for $15 a gigajoule carbon tax --    

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Yes.  I mean, the idea was that in 

order for the carbon tax in and of itself to have an 

impact on customer behaviour, that some people were 

saying that it should be not $1.50 but $15 a 

gigajoule.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   And that was the evidence then.  And 

the evidence now is that the carbon tax is $1.50 a 

gigajoule.  And as I think you mentioned, the 

government plans a comprehensive review of the tax.   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   And I mentioned what, please?   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   The government plans a comprehensive 

review of the tax.   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Oh, yes.  My understanding is that the 

government does plan a comprehensive review of the 

carbon tax.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   So rather than the legislative 

onslaught we faced in pre-2009, today we have a sort 

of stand-pat and reconsider position?   
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MS. McSHANE:   A:   Sorry, what do you mean by the 

legislative onslaught?   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Well, yesterday I think you were in 

the room when I read out the list of legislation that 

had occurred leading up to the 2009 decision, that is 

referenced in the decision.   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   There were a number of pieces of 

legislation that were passed prior to the 2009 

proceeding.  But there have also been pieces of 

legislation passed since then including the Clean 

Energy Act, which was discussed yesterday. 

    Proceeding Time 1:54 p.m. T40 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Right, and the natural gas policy 

statement was also put out since -- 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   The natural gas, the new natural gas 

strategy. 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Yes.  I take it in any event, it makes 

no difference in your view of the risk assessment that 

we appear now to be undergoing a reconsideration of 

the carbon tax?   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   I don’t see that anybody said we were 

undergoing a reconsideration, but it is -- that 

suggests to me that someone is going to take it away.  

They are going to do a comprehensive review.  

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay, I am happy with comprehensive 

review.  The fact that instead of having the situation 
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we had in 2009, we have a comprehensive review coming 

up, that has not made any difference in your risk 

assessment of FEI, has it? 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Well, the tax has gone up to where it 

was supposed to go up.  It was only, at the time, as 

far as I recall, planned to go up to a dollar fifty, 

and then to be reviewed, and that is what is going to 

happen. 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay. 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   So, in that specific context, no, I 

don’t see that there has been a shift in the business 

risk. 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Thank you.  In terms of market 

competitiveness, on page 50 of your report you point 

out in table 4 that the gas has different market 

shares with Quebec at the lowest, 8.2 percent, B.C. at 

49.5 percent, Ontario at 62.4 percent, and Alberta at 

82.1 percent? 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Yes, that is what the table says. 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   And in all of those cases, electricity 

is the competitive alternative? 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   It is the major competitive 

alternative, yes. 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay, just going to the returns of the 

utilities in those cases -- or actually, I think I 

will switch to Dr. Booth’s report just for a moment to 
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look at that.  If you could turn to Dr. Booth’s 

testimony at page 42?  And do you see the graph there?  

Natural gas versus electricity based on 100 GJs?   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Yes I do. 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   And that shows gas in Alberta having 

an 84 percent competitive advantage?  

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Yes.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Ontario 76 percent, B.C. 53 percent, 

and Quebec 9 percent? 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   I see that. 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   And does that largely explain the 

penetration rates in the four provinces? 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Well, it is more complicated than 

that, but I mean, the fact is that you have in British 

Columbia and in Quebec, you have largely hydroelectric 

energy produced by the electric utilities, and so 

you’ve got to (a) low cost, and (b) clean form of 

energy producing electricity. 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   And in Alberta, the major gas 

distributor, is ATCO Gas? 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Yes it is.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   And it had 35 percent common equity 

until 2004 when the AEUB raised it to 37 percent, and 

then in 2009 there was an across the board increase to 

39 percent -- of two percent to 39 percent that in 

part reflected the financial crisis? 
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MS. McSHANE:   A:   So, you suggested that they had a 35 

percent common equity ratio in 2004?   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   In 2004, when it was raised to 37 

percent? 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   That I don’t recall. 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay.  Can you take that --  

MS. McSHANE:   A:   I will take that subject to check.   

MR: WALLACE:   Q:   Thank you. 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   So, it was ATCO Gas -- 

MR. WALLACE:   2004, raised from 35 percent to 37 percent 

by the AEUB? 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   I will check. 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay, and in 2009 there was an across 

the board increase to 39 percent -- across the board 

increase of two percent to 39 percent for ATCO.  That 

in part reflected the financial crisis? 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Well, yes and no. 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay.   

    Proceeding Time 2:00 p.m. T41 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   There was a two percent of -- there 

was a two percent across the board increase, but ATCO 

Gas only got 1 percent because they had a weather 

deferral account adopted and so they got 1 percent 

less due to having gotten the weather deferral 

account.  And yes, the Alberta Utilities Commission 

did consider the effects of the financial crisis when 
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they set the equity ratios in 2009, but not only that, 

they looked at what changes had occurred since their 

last generic proceeding in terms of the level of 

allowed ROEs and income tax rates that would affect 

credit metrics.  So their determination in 2009 also 

had to do with making sure that credit metrics that 

came out of their 2009 decision were still adequate to 

maintain a target A standalone debt rating.  In 2011 

they went through that process again and said that the 

financial crisis itself didn’t require as big an 

adjustment as it might have back in 2009, but that the 

credit metrics considerations were offsetting and they 

confirmed the common equity ratios that they’d set in 

2009.  

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay, and in 2011 they also reduced 

the ROE from 9 percent to 8.75 percent? 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Yes, they did.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   And in Quebec, I think you’ve already 

mentioned it, it’s the entrenched position of Hydro 

Quebec and cheap hydro electricity that makes 

electricity so competitive?   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Yes, that’s partly it.  Also partly 

the fact that Quebec is at the end of the pipeline, so 

to speak, and -- I’m trying to remember when the 

distribution system started being developed in Quebec, 

but I want to say it was like 1970.  So it’s not been 
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around -- natural gas has not been around as long, and 

yes, it has to compete with low-cost hydroelectric 

power.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   And the dominant gas distributor in 

Quebec is Gaz Metro?   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   The dominant, the largest one, yes. 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   And I understand that the Regie 

regards it as an above average risk utility due to the 

competitiveness of the electricity alternative?   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Yes, it views it as an above average  

-- I think the words in French translate into it’s an 

above average risk, above average risk distributor.  

So it’s a higher risk than a benchmark distributor, I 

think perhaps is the way they describe it.  Whether 

they said specifically that it’s due to 

competitiveness against electricity, that I’m not 

positive of.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   And in 2009 the Regie determined a 

benchmark utility to be 8.95 percent? 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   No.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   I’m saying benchmark, not Gaz Metro. 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   No, I don’t believe they ever said 

that. 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Oh, okay. 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   I mean I’m not trying to be difficult. 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   No.  I’m sure you’re being quite 
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precise. 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   But what they did was they set up sort 

of a table where they did a buildup starting with the 

risk-free rate and the market risk premium and the 

beta benchmark distributor, and they added an 

adjustment, a range of adjustments for higher than 

benchmark risks, and they added adjustments for the 

results of other tests, and they added flotation costs 

and they came up with a range of numbers for Gaz 

Metro.  Then they picked a number out of that range 

and said, “This is the ROE 9.2 percent for Gaz Metro.” 

  Now, you could infer from that, if you 

want, by backing out the adjustment within that 

buildup for the higher than average risk that the 

Regie found that that was approximately what the 

number was, but that’s not the way they developed it.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay, thank you.  And Gaz Metro with 

that allowed return of 9.2 was allowed a 38.5 percent 

common equity ratio?      

Proceeding Time 2:06 p.m. T42 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Yes, and 7 and a half deemed preferred 

shares.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Thank you.  In 2009, in Ontario, both 

Union Gas and EGDI had their 36 percent common equity 

ratios maintained.   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Sorry, which year?   
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MR. WALLACE:   Q:   2009.   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   There wasn’t a case on equity ratio 

for the gas utilities in Ontario in 2009.  The gas 

utilities were under performance-based regulation 

plans that covered 2008 to 2012.  So they were subject 

to the same allowed ROE and capital structure over the 

five-year period.  So there was really no opportunity 

at that time to look at capital structure.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   My understanding is that it was on the 

issues list before the OEB at that time, but -- and 

that there was evidence tendered, but that there was 

no change made with respect to the 36 percent.   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Oh.  I can check that for you, but I 

don’t think so.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay.  Well, if you again could check 

that, and if so provide an undertaking response.   

Information Request  

  There is, as I understand -- or 

traditionally there has been a .15 percent higher ROE 

for Union Gas over EGDI.  Is that correct?   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   The last time that happened was in 

2007 or ’08, just before the PBR.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay.  And was that to reflect higher 

risk for -- or higher perceived risk for Union?   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   That was the intention, yes.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay.  Now, in ranking the gas 
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utilities, would you place FEI as the highest risk gas 

distributor?   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   No.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay, which would you -- how does 

it --  

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Of the ones that we’ve discussed?   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Yes.   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   I would put Gaz Metro higher.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Higher, okay.  So, it’s lower risk 

than Gaz Metro, higher than ATCO, I would take it?   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Yes.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   And would it be similar or slightly 

higher than Union and EGDI?   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Higher.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay.  And between Union and EGDI, how 

would you rank them?   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Sorry, how would I rank Union  

versus -- 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Yes.   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Union versus EGDI?   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Yes.   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Well, I think they’re about the same.  

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Thank you.  I’d like to turn to the 

issue of market demand.  If you could look at Dr. 

Booth’s evidence, and the graph at page 38.  His 

evidence is Exhibit C6-12.  And page 38, there is a 
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graph at the bottom of the page.  Do you have that?   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Yes.  This is the graph that came out 

of the 2009 cost of capital proceeding?   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay.  And --  

MS. McSHANE:   A:   No, I’m asking.  I think that --  

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   I believe it is, yes.   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Okay.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Sorry.  And this was at that time, and 

the -- if you look at that graph, there are a series 

of lines that indicate different B.C. Hydro rates.  So 

that it is evident from that that TGI’s cost advantage 

very much depended on Hydro’s rate structure.   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   So, dependent on their rate structure 

and what tier of rates was being competed against, I 

guess, if you will.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Yeah.  Thank you.  And you were at the 

2009 hearing yourself?   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   I was. 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   And carbon tax and greenhouse gas 

emissions were a significant issue in that hearing.   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   They were an important issue.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Yeah.  And the $1.50 carbon tax, as 

you can see from the rates that are projected there, 

could have had a significant effect on the competitive 

position of gas at that time?   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   The picture is really small.   
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MR. WALLACE:   Q:   I know.  I apologize for that.  My 

eyesight doesn’t handle it well either.  But you can 

see that -- well, I can’t read the numbers.  2000.  I 

know what they are but I can’t read them from it, so 

it’s hard to point it out.  She had colour -- 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   So this little -- if I’m looking at 

like the right-hand side. 

    Proceeding Time 1:13 p.m. T43 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Yes. 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   It’s the very tip of the bar that’s 

the carbon tax, is that right?   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   I’m not -- I can’t say for sure that 

the carbon tax is in here.  It is, yes.  The tip of 

the bar, you’re right. 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   All right.  Yes, I see that.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   So depending -- 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Sorry, I’ve forgotten what the 

question was, I was so focused on figuring out what 

was in the picture. 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   That’s just fine.  The carbon tax was 

right there affecting the competitive balance right up 

at the top end in 2009.   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   So if I’m looking at say January ’09, 

the Terasen Gas rate, including the commodity 

midstream costs, delivery rate and the carbon tax, was 

about the same as the -- I guess the B.C. Hydro Tier 1 
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rate.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   That’s what it looks like.  Okay.  And 

your evidence was filed that year in March 2009? 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   I believe that’s right. 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay, now I’d like -- so obviously 

extremely close.  I suggest to you that situation has 

improved considerably, and I’d like you to look at the 

graph at the top of the same page and it shows a 

substantial improvement in the space heating 

competitive position since 2009. 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   So today, based on current rates for 

residential customers in space heating only, there is 

an improved price competitive position.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   And I suggest to you it’s a 

significantly improved one in that when you look at 

that you also see the carbon tax having been 

incorporated between 2009 and 2012.  There’s an 

increase in the carbon tax being incorporated.   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   I’m sorry, so this graph and -- I just 

don’t recall.  This graph includes all of the same 

cost elements that are in the graph below?   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   What I’m suggesting, and I can’t give 

evidence obviously, my understanding is that it 

includes the carbon tax.  And I believe that was 

confirmed yesterday. 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Okay.  And yes, there’s been an 
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improvement in the operating cost competitive position 

based on current commodity prices today.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Well -- no, I’ll leave it for 

argument.  Thank you.   

  I’d like to turn to utility risk, and if 

you could turn to Dr. Booth’s testimony at page 28. 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Sorry, what kind of risk? 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   I would call it utility risk 

generally.  The risk of earning your return on equity 

might be another way to make it more specific.   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   I have that. 

Proceeding Time 2:18 p.m. T44 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay.  And this is a graph showing the 

allowed versus actual pre-sharing ROE?   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   That’s my understanding, that it’s 

pre-sharing.  It doesn’t -- it does not incorporate 

the earnings that were actually shared with customers.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Sorry, I thought it -- pre-sharing 

would mean that they would be in there.   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   I mis-spoke.  It is before the amounts 

that were shared with customers.  The actual ROEs that 

would have been recorded would have been lower than 

this on average.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay.  And I suggest that it -- what 

this shows is the amount that’s available to share, 

and it shows whether they are capable of earning the 
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ROE.   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Well, it shows that they -- within 

this period, that -- and a lot of this period, as was 

discussed with panel 1, was a PBR period, where the 

company was incented to make cost efficiencies to 

share with customers, and yes, the company did exhibit 

its ability to effectively manage its costs, and share 

earnings with customers.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay.  And Dr. Booth uses this ability 

of a utility to earn its allowed return as a measure 

of its short-term business risk, which he calls 

“return on capital”, and whereas he looks at long-run 

risk as the return of capital.  With respect to that 

distinction between return of and return on capital, 

are you aware of that distinction being made, and do 

you agree with it?   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Excuse me for one second.   

  So, page 38 of my testimony, I state: 

"Utility business risks have both short-term 

and longer-term aspects.  Short-term 

business risk relates primarily to year-to-

year variability in earnings, due to the 

combination of fundamental underlying 

economic factors and the existing regulatory 

framework.  Long-term business risks are 

important because utility assets are long-
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lived, long-term business risk comprised 

factors that may negatively impact the long-

run viability of the utility and impair the 

ability of the shareholders to fully recover 

their invested capital and a compensatory 

return thereon.” 

  So, I should have started the answer with, 

“Yes, I do agree with that.”   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Thank you.  Okay.  And I’m going to 

take that and move to my next question.  I’m happy to 

have that.  And on page 29, Dr. Booth shows Union’s 

actual versus allowed ROE.  And on page 30 -- I’ve got 

to get my numbers right here, sorry.   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Yeah, page 29 is Union and page 30 is 

Enbridge Gas.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay.  And the next one, on page 31, 

is Gaz Metro.  And all of these graphs show the year-

to-year variability between earnings and the allowed 

ROE?   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   I guess at a high level, yes.  I’m not 

quite sure -- I’m having a little trouble 

understanding Union versus Enbridge.  Because Union -- 

I don’t know that anything turns on this, but Union 

shows its allowed ROE to be flat over the period of 

the PBR, which is sort of what I would have expected.  

But only Enbridge shows their changing.  So I think 
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they have a somewhat different manner of reporting 

what their allowed ROE is.  But yes, generally 

speaking, that’s what these show.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay.  And when you take that and 

combine it with Fortis, you have a large number of 

observations, I’m told, about 80 to 90.  And cases 

where the utilities are essentially earning their 

allowed ROE? 

    Proceeding Time 2:24 p.m. T45 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   So on each of these pages -- we’re 

just talking about the four gas distributors at this 

point? 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   That’s correct. 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Yeah, and they all have exhibited an 

ability to manage their affairs and earn the allowed 

ROE. 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   And do you expect that’s likely to 

change in the future? 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Well, I guess what I would say is that 

if you, you know, if you exhibit an ability to manage 

well, that the expectation would be better that you 

would continue to manage well than if you hadn't.  So, 

you know, I would say that in the near term I would 

expect these gas utilities, which are well run gas 

utilities, to make every effort to manage their 

affairs and earn a return for the shareholders that is 
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close to the allowed return, but that there are risks 

that they will not, and in the long run that they will 

not be able to recover their capital. 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay, and part of the reason they’ve 

been able to put together that record is because of 

regulatory protection and the use of deferral accounts 

which eliminates variability and ensures that the 

costs, as we heard yesterday, are paid by the 

appropriate party, either the utility or the 

customers? 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   There’s certainly some aspect of that, 

yes, that there are deferral accounts that do mitigate 

short-term forecasting risk and ensure that the costs 

that are incurred are properly borne by either the 

shareholder or the ratepayer.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Now, on page 32, Dr. Booth refers to  

-- he includes TransCanada Mainline ability to earn 

its allowed ROE, and points out that the NEB has 

started to raise concerns about the Mainline’s long-

run risk of capital recovery beginning in 2001.  And 

there’s a quote at the -- perhaps I’ve got to find -- 

at the top of page 33 from the NEB reflecting -- and 

I'll read it just briefly into the record: 

“To date TransCanada earnings have not been 

affected by the express capacity or 

increased pipe on pipe competition since the 
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Mainline has been allowed to increase its 

tolls, with the result that it has earned 

its full revenue requirement.  Nonetheless 

there is some uncertainty over the 

Mainline’s future ability to attract 

sufficient gas volumes, which could have an 

impact on its earnings.” 

  And you mentioned earlier that TransCanada 

-- or we discussed earlier that TransCanada has 

recently had a proceeding because of that impact, and 

to try and find ways to mitigate what’s happening 

there, and it is trying to protect the shareholder’s 

interest?   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Who is “it”? 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   TransCanada. 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Oh, TransCanada is trying to -- 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay, I’m not saying there’s anything 

wrong. 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   It’s trying to protect the 

shareholders’ interests but it’s also trying to ensure 

that the pipeline is utilized.  So it is, I think I 

would describe it as to some extent trying to balance 

toll payers’, shippers’ interests, and shareholders’ 

interests.  But yes, I mean, that’s -- you know, they 

do have a fiduciary duty to shareholders. 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Yeah.  And I think what I’m getting at 
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here is that what’s happened in TransCanada is a long-

term risk rather than a short-term risk has 

materialized.   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Well, the risk is materializing.  I 

mean if we went back years, this decision was a 2001 

decision.  If we go back to RH 294, you would see 

absolutely no evidence in that decision, which was the 

first multi-pipeline decision, that supply risk was of 

any major significance to the gas pipelines.  So you 

know, you go forward, the pipelines have been able to 

earn their allowed return, but that ability in and of 

itself doesn’t really tell you about the long term 

risk going forward.  If you just looked at that 

history of earning the allowed return, it wouldn’t 

give you any insight really into the long term risks. 

    Proceeding Time 2:29 p.m. T46 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   No, and what I am trying to get at 

here is, in TransCanada the volumes have cut in half 

roughly, for this purpose, and to address that various 

very creative solutions have been brought before the 

National Energy Board at this time. 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   There have been a number of suggested 

solutions, the National Energy Board has yet to rule 

on it. 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Yes, and all I am suggesting is that a 

utility, when it runs into problems, has options of 
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getting before the board and seeing what it can do to 

set up another regime that will help it through and 

still recover its return. 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   It certainly has options that 

unregulated companies do not have. 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   And similarly, that happened to PNG 

before this Commission when it lost 70 percent of its 

industrial load when Skeena and Methonex closed? 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   It was able to come to the regulator 

and seek a solution that would assist it.  It 

obviously -- you know, the stock price fell 

significantly.  It was the stock price had been, I 

don’t know, 20 -- take this subject to check, but in 

the 20 dollar range and you know, fell to like under 

nine dollars a share.  So, you know, they were 

significant impacts.  There was an impact done on the 

debt rating.  I mean, the debt rating of PNG used to 

be triple B plus, it became non-investment grade for a 

while.  Before the debt rating was withdrawn after 

AltaGas purchased the company, the debt rating was 

still triple B low.  Company couldn’t raise long-term 

debt, so yes, the Commission helped, and they, you 

know, the company was still viable, but there were 

still negative impacts.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   And the Commission, and again it was a 

long-term risk that materialized, allowed a large 
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industrial customer deferral account, reallocated 

rates, and even approved conversion of PNG into an 

income trust, all to try and help out when that 

happened? 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   I do not disagree that the Commission 

was helpful in looking for solutions to ensure that 

the company maintained viability. 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   And the point I think is even long-

term risks can end up shared as a result of regulatory 

intervention?   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   They can end up shared.  Yes, I think 

that's fair, that you can have some long-term risks 

that are shared as between customers and shareholders.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   In the big scheme of things, do you 

regard the FEI as having significant business risks 

relative to an average Canadian company?  Or actually, 

I will make it more general, gas distributors as 

having significant business risks relative to an 

average Canadian company? 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Relative to an average Canadian 

company -- they have lower business risks than an 

average Canadian company. 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay, and your comparable Canadian 

companies have higher betas than Canadian utilities? 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Yes they do. 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   And they have more equity than 
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Canadian utilities and lower average bond ratings? 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Yes they do.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   So, I gather that when you search for 

Canadian companies of comparable risk, you end up with 

firms with higher betas, less financial risk, worse 

bond ratings, and have to make a risk adjustment? 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Okay, let's -- can we go through that?   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   One at a time?  Sure. 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   So when I pick the companies, the 

companies that I chose, had higher business risk -- 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Yeah. 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   True, they have lower financial risk.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay. 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Because they have much higher equity 

ratios and higher credit metrics. 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Yes. 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   They have -- the companies that have 

debt ratings are -- the debt ratings are somewhat 

lower, but a lot of them don’t have debt ratings 

because they don’t have that much debt.  So, need a 

debt rating. 

Proceeding Time 2:34 p.m. T47 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay.  But those that do are lower.   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Is somewhat higher.  And --  

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Oh, sorry.  Let’s make sure we get the 

correct --  
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MS. McSHANE:   A:   Sorry, I think I said that backwards.  

Their debt ratings are somewhat lower.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Thank you.   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Their betas, depending on the period, 

but the recent ones are higher.  And so, on balance, 

they are of somewhat higher risk, so I have made a 

risk adjustment.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   And overall I take it that you accept 

that Canadian utilities should get a lower fair return 

than the average company in Canada, or the Canadian 

market overall?  Because they are lower -- the 

utilities are lower-risk?   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   As a sort of a broad proposition, I 

think that’s true.  But I think that when you 

determine what the fair return is that you need to 

consider specifically what the returns available to 

investments of comparable risk are.  So that should be 

the, you know, appropriate benchmark.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay.  Overall your recommendation is 

10.1 percent?   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   10.5 percent.  

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   I’m sorry.  This is on your market-

based fair return.  

MS. McSHANE:   A:   So the average of the market test was 

50 basis points of financing flexibility, if you did 

your arithmetic correctly, which I’m hoping that you 



BCUC Generic Cost of Capital                          
Proceedings - Volume 3                                                                                                                        Page:  450 
 

 1 

 2 

 3 

 4 

 5 

 6 

 7 

 8 

 9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

26 

Allwest Reporting Ltd.,  Vancouver, B.C. 

have, would be -- I guess it’s 10.1.  But that’s not 

my recommendation.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   I thought that -- no, but you’re 

simply -- okay.  Your calculation of market-based 

measures, the market-based measures included in your 

recommendation would be 10.1 percent including the .5 

percent of inflation?   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   If you did your arithmetic correctly, 

yes.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay.  And can you take that subject 

to check?   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   I will check that.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Thank you.  Because I sure can’t 

guarantee the arithmetic, but Dr. Booth is very 

accurate in these matters, so I’m quite comfortable 

that it is.  And I take it, then, from the 10.1 to get 

to the estimated opportunity cost of investing in a 

Canadian utility at market prices would be 9.6 

percent.   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Sorry, are we backing off the 

financing flexibility?  Is that what --  

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Yes.   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   So, 10.1 minus --  

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   The opportunity cost pre -- and I’m 

moving to opportunity cost from a fair return 

estimate.   
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MS. McSHANE:   A:   I would say that the opportunity cost 

includes the adjustment, but -- so if I back off 50 

basis points, it’s 9.6 percent.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay.  And your estimate of the 

overall market return, I take it, is 11.5 percent, or 

close to that?   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   I think that’s right.  So, my market 

risk premium estimate at the 4 percent, 30-year 

government of Canada bond yield was 7 and a quarter to 

7 and a half.  Add 4, so it’s 11 and a quarter to 11 

and a half.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay.  And is that the same as your 

estimate of the overall market return?   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Yes.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Thank you.  I’d like now to turn to 

some of the non-confidential pension data that’s on 

the record in this matter.  Do you agree that there is 

a pension crisis in Canada and the U.S., and that many 

defined benefit plans have significant deficits and, 

as a result, are under threat either of increased 

contribution rates or cuts in benefits?   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   That’s true, that there are a lot of 

underfunded defined benefit plans.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   And would you agree that the unfunded 

liability in the defined benefit plans is largely due 

to lower than forecast returns?   
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    Proceeding Time 2:40 p.m. T48 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   I would say that’s part of it.  I 

don’t know the extent to which that’s the case because 

of it would be that there has been a lowering of the 

discount rate at which the liabilities are discounted.  

Part of it is I’m sure due to the other assumptions 

that go into determining what the pension liabilities 

are, but I haven’t studied specifically the extent to 

which the different factors -- 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Well, and I think maybe you’ve got it 

more precisely than I did, and I would suggest the 

unfunded liability is largely due to the lower returns 

that are now forecast that will be earned than were 

previously forecast would be earned.   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Sorry, say that again please? 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   I’m not sure that I can but I’ll try. 

The unfunded liability and the defined benefit plans 

is largely due to the lower returns that are now 

forecast to be earned, compared to what were the 

discounts or the earned -- the returns that were 

forecast to be earned previously.  I’ve got another 

way of trying to put it. 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   I’m not sure I agree with that.  I 

mean the -- I don’t know that there’s been a huge 

change in what the assumptions are as far as what -- 

at least in the last five or six years, what the 
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assumptions are as far as what the expected returns 

for pension funds are.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay.  I’m prepared to leave that and 

move straight to -- you would agree that forecasting 

the returns is an important effort that has to be 

undertaken in order to decide whether there is going 

to be sufficient assets and income to meet the 

liabilities of the defined pension plan down the road.   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   It’s one of the inputs into 

determining the -- I guess the viability of the 

pension plan, yes.  

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay.  Can you turn to Dr. Booth’s 

testimony at page 92, which has the asset class 

expected returns used by the FEI actuary Towers Watson 

for FEI’s defined benefit plan?   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   I have that. 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay, and can you at the same time 

maybe keep a pencil or something there and turn to 

page 15 of Dr. Booth’s Appendix B where he has TD 

Economics Forecast of Long-Run Returns?  Have you 

found that yet?  Page 15 of Appendix B of Dr. Booth’s 

Appendix B.  It’s one of the appendices that runs 

horizontally. 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Oh yes, okay.  Sorry, what page again? 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Page 15.   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   I see that. 
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MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Thank you.  And can you see on the TD 

Economics it was forecasting 7.5 percent across the 

board for both U.S./Canada? 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   I see that. 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   And international bond returns at 4 

percent?   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Sorry -- 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   And internationally bond returns at 4 

percent for the universe?  Bond index? 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Isn’t that a Canadian bond index? 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay.  I don’t know why international 

is there, sorry.  Which includes corporate as well as 

government bonds? 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   I think maybe it’s universe, not 

international, but I don’t know. 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay.   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   That’s what they say, yes, that it’s a 

universe of bonds which would include presumably 

corporates and governments.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay, and we have seen from the -- and 

going back to the FEI actuarial data, Towers Watson 

forecasts, Canadian equities at 7 percent and bonds at 

3.4 percent? 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   That’s what the actuaries, apparently 

one of the -- what underlie the range of overall 

returns that FEI was provided. 
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MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay.  And my understanding is that 

the -- in an IR the Board staff requested -- or filed 

an updated to the TD at -- I'm sorry, not in an IR.  

The Board staff filed an update to the TD Economics 

report, and that it lowers the equity return to 7 

percent and the bond return to 3 percent?  Are you 

familiar with that? 

Proceeding Time 2:46 p.m. T49 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   I recall that they put that into an IR 

to somebody.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   I believe it’s a staff-filed document, 

A2-30, at page 1.  I don’t know if you need to go to 

it, but I’ll give you the reference if you wish to 

check it.   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Wasn’t it the basis for an Information 

Request?   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Sorry, I’m not sure.  Yes.   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Do we know which one?   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Can you accept it, subject to check, 

that the updated TD forecast lowers the equity return 

to 7 percent and the bond return to 3 percent?   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   So, yes, I did look at this report 

before.  And they did change the return on equities -- 

this is geometric average number -- to 7 percent.  And 

then listed a number of caveats, including "there 

would likely be large swings in equity valuations over 
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the next ten years.  The estimate is conservative and 

does not include underlying shifts in valuations."  I 

guess those are really the two biggest ones that -- 

there are several others, but they really don’t impact 

particularly on the 7 percent.   

  So in this estimate there is significant 

uncertainty surrounding it.  The fact that there could 

be great swings in valuation suggest that there could 

be a material difference between the 7 percent and 

what we would, as cost of capital experts, use as an 

estimate for cost of capital, which would be an 

arithmetic average, not a compound average.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   I’m going to come there.   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   And, oh, I’m sure you are.  And you 

made me lose my train of thought.  And the fact that 

they say it’s conservative.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Sorry.  Okay.  But all that said, the 

TD economics forecast is 7 percent, it is the same as 

the FEI actuary, Towers Watson, forecast of 7 percent 

for Canadian equities, isn’t it?   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   The two numbers are the same, yes.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay.   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   I don’t know whether their underlying 

assumptions are the same.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   I understand that.  So, and you’re 

quite right, we’re going to go to geometric and 
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arithmetic in a minute.  But the simple long-run risk 

premium of equities over bonds, according to TD, is 4 

percent.   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   If you subtract the two numbers, that 

would be the difference.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay.  But that’s not what you use, or 

Dr. Booth uses, as the market risk premium for the 

purposes of this proceeding, is it?   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Well, when you’re using historical 

data in any event, to -- as the basis for developing 

an expected risk premium, yes, you would use an 

arithmetic average of the data, not a compound average 

to -- effectively to capture the variability in the 

year-to-year numbers.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Yes.  And Dr. Booth, at least, makes 

two adjustments, one to convert the long-run returns 

to arithmetic returns, and the other to put as a risk 

premium over the long Canada bond.  So --  

MS. McSHANE:   A:   What I understood that he did was, he 

had his own estimate of the market risk premium, and 

then took these numbers and attempted to show why his 

number was similar. 

    Proceeding Time 2:51 p.m. T50 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay, I am not sure he would look at 

it that way, but people will have a chance to ask him.  

But if you could turn to page 93 of Dr. Booth’s 
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evidence.   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Sorry, page 90?   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   93.   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   93.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   And he converts the long-run return to 

the arithmetic return there?   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   I see that.  

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   And do you agree that that adjustment 

is necessary?  I take it you do. 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   I agree that a compound average is not 

an appropriate measure to estimate the cost of equity.  

I don’t agree necessarily with these numbers, just -- 

but the adjustment or the difference between the 

arithmetic and compound, yes.  

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   And do you agree to the adjustment he 

makes if you assume that the long-run return is 7 

percent on equities? 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Sorry, do I agree with the size of the 

adjustment between the two numbers? 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Yes, and I can even put the process of 

what I understand is happening there, but do you agree 

that using 7 percent yields a two percent change when 

you move to the arithmetic?   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   I agree that historically the equity 

market in both the United States and Canada has had 

about a 20 percent standard deviation of the annual 
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returns, and that the difference between the compound 

average and an arithmetic average is approximately one 

half the variance, and if the standard deviation is 20 

percent and the variance is 4 percent, and half the 

variance is 2 percent.  And so, if you have a compound 

average, you add 2 percent to it, and you get an 

arithmetic average.  So you could do that if you 

thought the long-run compound average was, you know, 9 

percent, you would still adjust it by two percent, and 

have 11 percent. 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay, and so I think you said it, and 

I think you helped me out on a very difficult part of 

it, is you agree to adding half the variance of the 

equity market to the long-run return to get an 

arithmetic return? 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   That is right. 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay, and in the case of 7 percent, 

that comes to about 2 percent? 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Comes to 2 percent?  It has nothing 

really to do with the 7 percent.  It has to do with 

the -- whatever your assumption is about the standard 

deviation of the returns. 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay, and you -- I am going to leave 

it at that.  That's fine for the moment. 

  And you would agree that Dr. Booth’s 

Appendix B has the standard deviation in Canada at 
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just under 19 percent?   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   I have the standard deviation for 

Canada, and I am sure he is right.  It's in my table 

14, I have the standard deviation for Canada over the 

1926 to 2011 period, so that is page 85, it was 19 

percent. 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay, thank you.  So the FEI's 

actuarial equity market return forecast is 7 percent, 

and would also be about 7 percent -- or about 9 

percent on an arithmetic return basis? 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   If you translated that 7 percent into 

an arithmetic return, that is what it would be. 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay, and the Towers-Watson report has 

the U.S. equity market return at about .4 percent 

higher than Canada? 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Sorry, what Towers Watson report are 

we talking about? 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   That is the FEI actuary report which 

was prepared by Towers Watson and it's the report I 

led you to first, Dr. Booth’s testimony at page 92, 

his summary is there? 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   This particular report has it a little 

bit higher, yes.  

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Yeah, .4 percent higher than Canadian 

returns? 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   In this -- this particular one does, 
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yes. 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   And when you say "this particular one" 

--  

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Well your other --  

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   -- actuary or Towers Watson? 

    Proceeding Time 11:13 a.m. T26 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Yeah, so that's one -- one outlook 

that shows the U.S. a little bit higher.  There are 

others that show Canada and the U.S. virtually 

identical.  There are some that show the U.S. slightly 

lower than Canada.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay, but the one we’re dealing with 

here is FEI’s own actuary’s report?   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Yes, their estimates for these various 

asset classes show that -- I think what they basically 

do is a simulation, and their simulation showed an 

outcome in the middle for U.S. equities of 7.4 and 

Canadian equities of 7.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay, thank you.  And Dr. Booth then 

goes on at page 93 to discuss current yields of 2.32 

percent for long Canadas, 4.09 percent for A Bonds, 

and a 40/60 Government A Bond portfolio that would 

have a yield of about 3.4 percent, similar to what the 

FEI actuary Towers Watson is assuming?   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Okay, could you -- now that I’ve read 

through this, could you repeat the question please? 
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MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay.  Dr. Booth goes on to discuss 

the current yields of 2.32 percent for long Canadas, 

4.09 percent for A Bonds, and that 40/60 Government A 

Bond portfolio would have a yield of about 3.4 

percent, similar to what the FEI actuary Towers Watson 

is assuming?   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   So which part of it is the Towers 

Watson assuming? 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   If I look back again to the top of 

page 92, the latest forecast of expected returns and 

bonds, I find 3.4 percent, and similarly I find Dr. 

Booth is reaching that with the long-run return on 

bonds.   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Oh, so you're not -- you weren’t 

suggesting that the Towers Watson report was making an 

assumption about how the portfolio was allocated.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   No. 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Oh, okay.  So what Dr. Booth does, and 

he of course could explain this because it’s his 

evidence, but -- 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   I suspect he’ll get a chance. 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   -- is there is a return that the 

Towers Watson, I guess I’ll call it report, provides 

for bonds, which is a composite -- (a) it’s a 

composite number presumably of governments and 

corporates; (b) it’s a compound return.  So Dr. Booth 
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makes adjustments to take the bond return from 

compound to arithmetic, consistent with what he did 

with the equities, and then makes an estimate of what 

that arithmetic return would be just for governments 

by assuming a bond portfolio allocation 40/60 long-

term Canada A, which may or may not be accurate but -- 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Yes, that’s my understanding.  Does 

that seem reasonable? 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Does it seem reasonable that he should 

take that estimate and -- 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Convert it to arithmetic?   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   I don’t have any problem with the 

arithmetic, no, and I don’t have any real problem with 

what he’s done to try to infer what the government 

bond return is.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   So Dr. Booth implies the FEI actuary 

has a market risk premium forecast of about 9 percent 

equity return over a 2.8 percent long-term Canada 

rate, or about a 6.2 percent market risk premium?  Do 

you see anything wrong in that characterization of the 

assumptions coming out of the FEI’s actuary data?   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Well, for the purpose that it’s being 

used for I don’t see that there is any problem with, 

you know, what he’s done.   

MR. WALLACE:   Mr. Chairman, I’m assuming we’re probably 

taking a break at 3:00, so this is a good point.   
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THE CHAIRPERSON:   Would you like to stop now?  Okay.  

Well, let’s take a break and return at 3:15. 

 (PROCEEDINGS ADJOURNED AT 3:00 P.M.) 

 (PROCEEDINGS RESUMED AT 3:18 P.M.) T52/53 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Please be seated.   

MR. AHMED:   Mr. Chairman, I have three filings.  They are 

responses to undertakings as well.  The first one is 

FortisBC Utilities undertaking number 7.  This is a 

response to a question yesterday that appears in 

Volume 2, page 277, line 24, to page 278, line 11.  It 

was a request to compare customer impacts of a 5 

percent change in the equity ratio for Mr. Hobbs.  I 

believe that should be B1-42.   

THE HEARING OFFICER:   Exhibit B1-42.   

 (RESPONSE - "FORTISBC UTILITIES UNDERTAKING  

 NO. 7", VOLUME 2, PAGE 277, LINE 24 TO PAGE 278, LINE 

11, MARKED EXHIBIT B1-42) 

MR. AHMED:   The second is FortisBC Utilities undertaking 

number 8.  That’s from yesterday’s transcript as well, 

Volume 2, page 293, line 24, to page 294, line 3.  And 

it was a request to provide a table for the last ten 

years of actual versus approved other operating 

revenues.  And I believe that one should be B1-43.  

THE HEARING OFFICER:   Marked B1-43.   

 (RESPONSE - "FORTISBC UTILITIES UNDERTAKING  

 NO. 8", VOLUME 2, PAGE 293, LINE 24 TO PAGE 294, LINE 



BCUC Generic Cost of Capital                          
Proceedings - Volume 3                                                                                                                        Page:  465 
 

 1 

 2 

 3 

 4 

 5 

 6 

 7 

 8 

 9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

26 

Allwest Reporting Ltd.,  Vancouver, B.C. 

3, MARKED EXHIBIT B1-43) 

MR. AHMED:   And thirdly and finally, this was an 

Information Request that was made this morning at 

approximately 9:20, a request to update the graphs in 

FEU’s evidence.  That was Exhibit B1-9-6, Appendix H, 

up to 2013 current rates for those four graphs.  I 

believe that should be B1-44. 

THE HEARING OFFICER:   B1-44.   

 (RESPONSE - "FORTISBC UTILITIES UNDERTAKING  

 NO. 9", MARKED EXHIBIT B1-44) 

MR. AHMED:   Thank you, Mr. Chair.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you, Mr. Ahmed.   

CROSS-EXAMINATION BY MR. WALLACE (Continued): 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Ms. McShane, I’d like to now take you 

through some of your estimates.  But before I do that, 

I’d like to talk about your U.S. sample of firms.   

  First, would you typically -- or would you 

agree that the typical U.S. utility is perceived as 

being riskier than the typical Canadian utility?   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Well, I would say that the universe of 

U.S. utilities is largely focused on vertically 

integrated electric utilities.  I mean, there is a bit 

of a difference in Canada than in the United States, 

because in the United States so many of the vertically 

integrated electric utilities are investor-owned.  As 

we discussed earlier today, when we kind of went 
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through the different sectors, we identified two 

investor-owned vertically integrated electric 

utilities in Canada.  

  So, just by virtue of the fact that, like, 

three -- I don’t know what the numbers are, but let’s 

say three-quarters of the utility industry in Canada 

is -- sorry, in the United States is vertically 

integrated electric utilities, and in Canada it’s only 

2, then yes, the typical U.S. utility would probably 

be viewed as higher-risk than the typical Canadian 

utility, which is a wires or distribution utility.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay.  And you have created a sample 

of what you see as the lowest-risk utilities that you 

regard as equivalent to the universe of Canadian 

utilities?   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   It’s a low-risk sample.  I wouldn’t 

say that it was necessarily the lowest-risk.  I used 

objective criteria to select the companies.  It’s 

possible that there are other companies that are low-

risk, but they didn’t fit the criteria.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Now, is there any possibility that 

your lower-risk utilities in your sample are tarnished 

with the same risky U.S. utility brush as the typical 

U.S. utility?   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   I don’t even know what that means.   

    Proceeding Time 3:23 p.m. T54 
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MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Well, you suggested that, I take it, 

that the typical U.S. utility -- or typically the U.S. 

utility sector is regarded as higher risk than the 

Canadian utility sector? 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   But I think you must have anticipated 

what I was going to answer, and ask the question that 

way.  But my answer was the reason that the typical 

Canadian utility is less risky is because the typical 

Canadian utility is a pipes and wires utility, 

investor owned.  The typical U.S. investor-owned 

utility is a vertically integrated electric utility.  

If vertically integrated electric utilities are, by 

virtue of their structure, the riskiest of the sectors 

that we discussed earlier, then just from weighted 

average perspective it makes sense that the typical 

U.S. utility is going to be riskier than the typical 

Canadian utility. 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Yes. 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   It has nothing to do with being 

tainted by the -- 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Well, if the investors -- okay.  Okay, 

I’ll leave it. 

  What evidence do you have that the U.S. 

capital market does not distinguish between your 

typically higher-risk utilities and your carefully 

selected low-risk U.S. utility group? 
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MS. McSHANE:   A:   I don’t know what you mean by that.  

There are some utilities that are in different sectors 

and they have different value line rankings, for 

example.  Some of the utilities are ranked 1 and 2.  

Some of the utilities are ranking 3 and 4.  The 

rankings have to do with their relative risk.  They 

have different debt ratings.  So I mean the market 

certainly doesn’t throw them all together and say 

they’re all of the same risk.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay, so I’ll leave it at that.   

  Now, can you turn to page 75 of your 

report? 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   I have that. 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   And the Moody’s rating of the U.S. 

sample versus the Canadian Universe -- I’m sorry -- is 

BAA 1? 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   The U.S. Utility sample has a rating 

of BAA 1. 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   I’m sorry, yeah.  Thank you.  And you 

state that the average differences in the betas are 

about -- that the differences are minor between 

Canadian and your U.S. sample? 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Yes. 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   And I’d like to take a look at that.  

Can you turn to Schedule 14, page 1?  And you have the 

median -- I’m sorry, have you got your Schedule 14, 
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page 1? 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   So those are Canadian utilities. 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Yes. 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Yes. 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   I’m starting there.  And you have the 

monthly raw betas, and by that, raw, you mean actual 

betas not adjusted?   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   They are the calculated regression 

betas in the top half. 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   And the median for the five Canadian 

holding companies in 2007 was .54?   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Yes.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   And after the impact of the financial 

crisis, the betas dropped to .21 in 2008? 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Yes. 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   And have been around that level since? 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Yes. 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   So I’d suggest to you that the 

financial crisis demonstrated their low-risk nature? 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Well, they didn’t move much with the 

rest of the market during the last several years. 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   And that’s a demonstration of low 

risk? 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   It’s a demonstration that they don’t 

move very much with the market. 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay, we’ll leave it at that. 
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MS. McSHANE:   A:   It’s a low beta risk if you will.  It 

doesn’t have much to do with whether they are 

fundamentally risky or not, or whether the prices are 

volatile.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay, and if we look at your U.S. 

sample on page 4. 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Yes. 

Proceeding Time 3:29 p.m. T55 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Their monthly betas were .59 in 2007, 

dropped to 3.37 in 2008, and have remained 

consistently around .40.   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Yes.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   And that’s about twice that of the 

five Canadian utilities?   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   I mean, they’re all very low.  And 

when I made that statement it had to do with the whole 

period, that over this whole period of time there has 

been immaterial differences.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay.  Well, we will talk about beta 

adjustments later, but do you regard a beta difference 

that we see in these later years of almost half the 

U.S. median value as relatively minor?   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   I was looking at the longer term.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay.   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Average.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   I understand that.  Now I’m asking you 
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about what I have pointed out to you in the last -- 

well, 2008 through, where the Canadians have been at 

roughly half the U.S. sample.  Do you consider that to 

be relatively minor?   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Not in those particular years.  I 

mean, they are higher for the U.S. companies.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay.  And I’d like to then go back to 

the adjusted betas on page 1.  And that’s schedule 14, 

and it’s down below the raw betas.  On your 

adjustments, you’re taking two-thirds of the actual 

beta and adding 0.033, so that it increases them 

toward one, in an adjustment that’s generally called 

the Bloom adjustment.   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   So, you take -- the way the adjustment 

is done is you take the calculated beta, multiply it 

by two-thirds, and add one-third of the market beta 

which is, by definition, one.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay.  And if we look again for the 

Canadian utilities, the adjusted betas are on the 

average -- or, for 2011, are 0.47 and for the U.S. 

median going back to page 6, I think it was page 6 -- 

page 4, it’s -- make sure I’ve got comparable numbers 

here, .58.   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Well, it would follow.  It was taking 

the raw betas in each of those individual years and 

going the same kind of adjustment.  So once the 
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adjustment is made, the difference, it narrows, but it 

depends on what you’re starting out with.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Yes.  But the difference gets smaller, 

but it’s still 0.11.   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   In those particular years, yes.  

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   And would you regard that as minor?   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Given how low and how little the beta 

explains of the return, I’m not sure that it’s 

terribly significant.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Now, if you adjusted them -- thank 

you.  If I can have just a second.  Okay, thank you. 

  Now I’d like you to turn to Dr. Booth’s 

Appendix C, page 11.  His average Canadian -- and once 

you’ve got that.  It’s Dr. Booth, Appendix C, page 11.  

Have you found that?   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   I have.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay.  And his average Canadian beta 

is 0.34.  Do you see that?   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   I see it.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay.  And that includes TransAlta, 

and he reports RBC estimates on the average beta at 

0.29, Google a bit lower at 0.20, which would be 

closer to your figure, for the raw betas.   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   I see the numbers.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay.  And do you agree that the 

Google at 0.20, is closer to your beta?   
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    Proceeding Time 3:34 p.m. T56 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   All of these numbers are basically the 

same thing.  I mean, they are taking changes in prices 

for these companies and regressing the changes in 

prices against change in the prices, the TSX.  I mean 

it depends -- they’ll be slightly different depending 

on if they use them monthly or weekly interval or 

whether they use 60 months of data or three years of 

data, but they’re all calculating the same thing.  And 

I wouldn’t expect them to be terribly different 

calculations. 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Well, all of these, our calculation -- 

Google, RBC and Dr. Booth’s pages are all raw betas.  

They’re not adjusted? 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Yes. 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay.  Now -- 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   But none of these numbers are used in 

the context of doing the cost directly.  They’re just 

calculations.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Well, they’re calculations that start 

out and then are used in different ways by you and Dr. 

Booth, aren’t they? 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Or other analysts who would use betas 

in the context of a capital asset pricing model.  But 

the fact that Google or RBC publishes a calculation of 

beta of .2 or .14 tells you nothing about how an 
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analyst who uses that value, what they do with it, 

whether they make adjustments to it, whether they use 

it in the context of a cost of capital estimation, 

whether they use it in some other kind of modelling 

that they do, it’s just a calculation.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Well, it’s a calculation but it’s a 

calculation that is used in comparing riskiness and 

variability on both -- on different samples and for 

different companies.   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Sure.  It is a calculation of a beta.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   And on page 12 of that appendix, Dr. 

Booth reports the RBC beta estimates, and from what 

you’ve just said then I take it that you don’t take 

issue with it as being betas that have been 

calculated.   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   No.  I just explained that, you know, 

if these are all supposed to be current betas, which I 

assume that they were extracted from a website or a 

report at about the same time, or the prices were 

extracted by Dr. Booth and betas calculated, there is 

absolutely no reason that you would expect these 

calculated numbers to be hugely different from each 

other.  If they’re relatively low-risk entities, by 

low-risk they’re lower than average risk, on average 

you’d expect their betas to be below 1 or, you know, 

below .8.  I don’t have any issue with whether they’re 
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calculated correctly or not.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay, thank you.  I think that 

shortcutted things.  I’ve just got to find out my spot 

next step down the road. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Take your time. 

MR. WALLACE:   If I could have a minute. 

 Q:   If you turn to your page 75 of your report, you 

mention that your U.S. utilities have 49 percent 

common equity compared to -- for FEI’s 40 percent.   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Yes. 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   And the 40 percent median actual 

common equity rate -- sorry, okay, compared to -- 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Sorry, what page were we on? 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   We’re at page 75 of your report and 

it’s line 1940 you say:  

“The average common equity ratio of a sample 

of U.S. utility is approximately 49 percent 

compared to FEI’s 40 percent deemed common 

equity ratio, and the median 40 percent 

actual common equity ratio of investor-owned 

Canadian utilities.”  

MS. McSHANE:   A:   I see that. 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay, and I think you’ve agreed that 

your selected U.S. sample actually has higher betas 

than the Canadian utilities?   

Proceeding Time 3:40 p.m. T57 
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MS. McSHANE:   A:   Currently.  On average, over the 

period I looked at, they were very similar.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay.  But for the last four years, 

they have been approximately half the Canadian --   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Depending on how you measure them, but 

they’ve been, you know, very low.  It’s hard to say 

that if you’re 25 or 40, that you would -- an investor 

would attribute a huge difference in risk to that.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Well, what you seem to be saying 

fairly explicitly here is that these are equivalent 

companies, their beta differences effectively are 

minor, so the lower financial risk is offsetting their 

higher business risk.   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   No.  What I said was, that if they 

were viewed as having higher business risk, then the 

equity ratios could be viewed as offsetting that.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay.  You’re not saying that is what 

the situation is.   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   No.  What I said was, even if equity 

investors viewed them as facing higher business risk 

than the benchmark, they have higher -- the U.S. 

companies have higher common equity ratios.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay.  Thank you.  I’d like to turn to 

risk premium estimates.  Page 77, you have a three-

year forecast of the Canada long bond of 4 percent.   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   I do.   
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MR. WALLACE:   Q:   And so your risk premium estimates are 

for a three-year fixed rate.  They’re not like Dr. 

Booth’s, which are for 2013 alone.   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   No, they were intended to be effective 

over a three-year period, at least.  Or more.  But the 

estimate of the long Canada was done for a three-year 

period.  

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay.  In your footnote on page 84, 

the same page, indicates that the average is three -- 

or the components of the average are 3.2 percent for 

2013, 4 percent for 2014 and 4.6 for 2015.   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   That’s right.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   And your evidence is dated August, 

2012, whereas Dr. Booth’s is November, 2012, and he 

has a 3 percent forecast for 2013.  Do you continue 

with your 3.2 percent forecast for 2013 or would you 

update it closer to Dr. Booth’s?   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   We’re talking about a difference of 20 

basis points.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Yeah.   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   I don’t think that has a material 

difference.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Well, in any event, would you --  

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Probably.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   If you were to make an estimate in 

November, 2012, or now, December, would you move your 
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3.2 percent forecast for 2013 closer to 3 percent?   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Probably.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Thank you.  And your adjusted market 

return recommendation is 9.5 percent based on the 4 

percent long Canada rate?   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Sorry, my what is what?   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Your adjusted market return 

recommendation is 9.5 percent?  Based on this 4 

percent long Canada rate?   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Oh, sorry.  We’re talking about, like, 

the estimates that were summarized in Table 1.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Yes.   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Yes.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   And is it fair to say that if you were 

looking at 2013 alone, like Dr. Booth, with a 3 

percent long Canada rate, then your estimated ROE 

would be 1 percent lower at 8.5 percent?   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   No.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Why not?   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   I would have to go back and re-

estimate the market risk premium.  I wouldn’t assume 

that it’s the same risk premium at the 4 percent I use 

as it is at 3 percent.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Turning to the market risk premium 

estimate on page 80 of your historic estimate for 

Canada, for the premium equity returns over bond 
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returns, is 4.7 to 4.8 percent.    

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Yes, but that’s not the estimate that 

I used.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay.  But that is the estimate you 

calculated.  

MS. McSHANE:   A:   I did calculate that estimate.  Then I 

explained why the proper point of departure would be 

the risk premium over the bond income returns.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay.  And we’ll come back to that.  

And your estimate -- I believe we’ll come back to it.  

I can’t guarantee that one.  But your estimate for 

Canada that you calculated is the 4.7 to 4.8, and for 

the U.S. it’s 5.6 to 5.7.   

    Proceeding Time 3:45 p.m. T58 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Okay, these aren’t estimates. 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay. 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   These are actual calculations of a 

historic number. 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   I’m sorry. 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   So, the numbers that you are referring 

to, if you actually calculate what the average 

historical equity risk premium over bond returns was 

in Canada for a particular period, for 1924 to 2011 it 

was 4.8, and for 1947 to 2011 it was 4.7, and in the 

U.S. it was 5-6 over a slightly different period, ‘26 

to 2011, and 5-7 from ‘47 to 2011.   
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MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay, so those are the actual 

calculated premiums? 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Those are actual calculations of 

annual stock returns over annual total bond returns, 

including the interest, our coupon rate, and capital 

appreciation or loss in a particular year. 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay, and the U.S. risk premiums are  

-- well, I will leave it there, what you calculated. 

  Now, if you turn to Dr. Booth’s appendix B, 

schedule 8, you have his annual rate of return 

estimates, 1926 to 2011.  

MS. McSHANE:   A:   I’m sorry, what page in appendix B?   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   It is page -- schedule 8 of appendix 

B, and it's table, or schedule that is entitled 

"Annual rate of return estimate 1926 to 2011", small 

print again.   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   I see those. 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   And there -- I am having trouble 

reading it.  He finds what he calls the excess return 

-- I am not even sure he calls -- excess return of 

equities over long can -- bonds have been 4.55 and 5.7 

for the U.S.  You see that? 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Yes.  I mean, he is doing the exactly 

the same kind of calculation I am in this table, 

coming up with a slightly different answer. 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   But very similar. 
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MS. McSHANE:   A:   Yes.  I mean, we can all calculate 

numbers from the same series of numbers, just like 

with the betas.  We expect to have the same 

calculations if we are using basically the same data.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   And that is -- I think what I am 

trying to point out here, is that you both start with 

a very common base? 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Yes.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   And it's interpreting the data in the 

base that is where the difference arises between the 

two of you? 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   I think that's fair, yes. 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   And that's a matter of judgment? 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Well, I think it's a matter of 

judgment and analysis.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay, and in Dr. Booth’s case, he 

increases his market risk premium to 5 to 6 percent to 

take into account the Fernadez survey data, correct?  

And then makes two adjustments, one for credit market 

conditions, and the other for operation twist?  Do you 

agree that that is what he does? 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   I guess basically that is what he 

does.  I am just hesitating a little bit with the 

first step, how he gets from -- to his estimate of the 

risk premium, the market risk premium, but that seems 

like a reasonable interpretation of what he does. 
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MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay, and Dr. Booth does not accept 

current long Canada bond yields as being equilibrium  

-- it is getting late in the day.  Equilibrium yields, 

does he? 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   No.  

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   And do you believe that the current 

rates, bond yields are equilibrium yields?  

MS. McSHANE:   A:   No.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay, now what do you believe would an 

equilibrium yield?   

    Proceeding Time 3:30 p.m. T59 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Well, I think that what an equilibrium 

-- if we’re talking about a 30-year yield, you’d be 

looking for something that was essentially reflective 

of long-term rate of inflation and underlying economic 

growth in the economy, so, you know, 4 and a half, 5 

percent would a -- and that would vary, obviously, 

over an interest rate cycle or a business cycle.  But 

I would consider that to be approximately an 

equilibrium long-term 30-year yield.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay.  Now, at page 82 or 83 of your 

report you access the market risk premium at a 4 

percent Long Canada yield to be 7.25 percent to 7.5 

percent? 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   I did.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   And can we take that to mean that you 
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forecast return on the market as a whole at 11.25 to 

11.5? 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   I think we already had this 

discussion, and yes, that’s what the estimate was. 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Thank you.  And on page 84 you 

indicate that the nominal return on the Canadian 

market has been 11.4 over the long term, or 11.8 

percent since the end of World War II? 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Yes. 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   And so I take it from that, you’re 

roughly saying the return on the market is constant? 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   It doesn’t vary that much.  I'd point 

out, Dr. Booth’s evidence -- granted this comes from 

the U.S., but his evidence said -- I think this is 

Appendix B.  Appendix B, yes, and this was at page 7 

of his Appendix B.  Sorry.  Page 6.  He talks about 

changes in the market risk premium and he says: 

“In my judgment the riskiness of the equity 

market is relatively stable.  In fact going 

back as far as 1871 there is substantial 

evidence that the real return on U.S. 

equities has been constant at just under 9 

percent.”   

  So I mean, in that context if you have a 

real return of 9 percent with inflation of 2 percent, 

that’s 11, 3 percent is 12.  So that’s not all that 
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different from each other.  It’s 11 to 12 percent, 

which is about the range I have. 

  I have on page 84 of my own testimony, we 

talk about the real average return on equity in Canada 

being 8.4 percent.  This is at page 84, line 2,136, 

and that number was quite affected by a relatively 

small number of high inflation years.  And without 

those, the real return in Canada was approximately the 

same as in the U.S., about 9 and a half percent, which 

with a 2 percent rate of inflation is about 11 and a 

half percent return, which is consistent with what 

I’ve used in the context of developing my market risk 

premium. 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay, well what it looks to me like 

you’re doing is you’re taking the historic equity 

returns and subtracting the current long-term Canadas 

to get your risk premium.  Is that right? 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   As opposed to what? 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   As opposed to taking a historic equity 

return and subtracting a historic bond yield. 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   But the question is whether or not the 

historic rate of return on the equity market is a good 

estimate for the forward-looking market return, and 

whether the historic bond return or bond income return 

is a good estimate of the forward-looking bond income 

return. 
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Proceeding Time 3:55 p.m. T60 

  So the analysis that I’ve done indicated 

that the historic nominal return on the market, equity 

market, was a good estimate of the future.  But going 

forward, the long-term Canada bond yields were 

forecast to be significantly lower than they had been 

in the past.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay.  And you would agree with me, I 

think, from what we talked about earlier, though, that 

the going-forward equity market returns by TD 

Economics and Towers Watson are in the range of 9 and 

a half, not your 11 and a half.   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   They have lower estimates than I do, I 

agree with that.  I think they are conservative 

estimates.  Towers Watson is -- they’re an actuarial 

firm.  Actuaries are by their very nature 

conservative.  So I would view those as being 

conservative estimates.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay.  So, but you would agree in 

principle that if there is a difference between the 

going-forward -- the current going-forward look and 

the historic look, that the current going-forward look 

should be used.   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   I agree with you that an equity risk 

premium is a forward-looking estimate.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Thank you.  I’d like now to return to 
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relative risk coefficients, or back to betas, at my 

own risk, I think.  Are you, as you said earlier, I 

think you -- or at least I think you confirmed for me 

that you used the Bloom adjustment method for your 

adjustments to betas?   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   When I adjust the betas, that’s what 

I’ve used as an adjustment, yes.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay.  Are you aware of any research 

that demonstrates that utility betas do not adjust the 

way that Bloom estimated for all stocks?   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Well, there was one article -- one, 

years ago, that did a study of the regression tendency 

of utility betas.  That’s the only one I know of.  I 

think it was done in the early nineties.  And the 

article concluded that utility betas regressed towards 

their  -- the industry average, not the market 

average, and at a different or a faster rate, I guess, 

than what’s assumed by the Bloom adjustment that’s 

used by various publishers of betas today.  

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   When was the Bloom paper done?   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Oh, I don’t know.  I think it was 

1970.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay.  And the paper you’re referring 

to, the one that you mentioned, is the Gombola and 

Call paper that Dr. Booth references in his Appendix 

C?   



BCUC Generic Cost of Capital                          
Proceedings - Volume 3                                                                                                                        Page:  487 
 

 1 

 2 

 3 

 4 

 5 

 6 

 7 

 8 

 9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

26 

Allwest Reporting Ltd.,  Vancouver, B.C. 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   I guess.  I didn’t know he’d 

referenced it, but, yes, that’s the one I’m talking 

about.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay.  And I think, as you said, that 

paper indicates that utility betas adjust toward their 

average value and not the average of the market as a 

whole.   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   That’s what that article concluded.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay.  Have -- do you have any reason 

or -- to believe the Gombola and Call paper is 

incorrect?   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   From a mathematical perspective, I 

don’t have any reason to believe it’s incorrect, no.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Thank you.  Can we turn to Schedule 2 

of Dr. Booth’s Appendix C?  And there, he has beta 

estimates plotted for the TSX sub-index back to 1992.   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Sorry, what page are we on now?   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   We’re on Schedule 2 of Dr. Booth’s 

Appendix C.   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   C.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   It’s entitled “Utility betas new index 

data”.   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Yes, I have that.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   And do you see -- is there any sign at 

all of those beta coefficients moving back to 1, as 

the Bloom adjustment assumes?   
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MS. McSHANE:   A:   No.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Thank you.   

    Proceeding Time 4:00 p.m. T61 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   We had a whole -- I have a whole 

discussion of this in my testimony about why it is not 

the regression tendency that leads me to make that 

adjustment.  It is to do with the need to come up with 

an assessment that is consistent with the relative 

returns that investors expect and require, not the 

regression tendencies of the underlying betas.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay, and similarly, can you turn to 

schedule 8 where he has the average beta for his U.S. 

sample, and it is entitled "U.S. low risk utilities 

beta".  And are there any signs of the U.S. betas 

moving back to one? 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   No. 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Thank you.  Have you ever been asked 

to test whether your beta estimates follow the Bloom 

adjustment or any adjustment in an information 

request? 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   I may have, but I wouldn’t have to do 

the analysis.  All you have to do is look at the data, 

it is very clear they are not moving towards one, but 

again, that is not the reason for not using -- or for 

using an adjusted type beta. 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Thank you.  I’d like to turn now to 
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standard deviations as a risk measure?  And can you 

turn to your schedule 11?   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   I was trying to find another page, and 

I inadvertently closed -- yes, I have that. 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay, and at this schedule, you look 

at the standard deviation of the different sub 

indices? 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   I do.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   For the utilities you estimate this on 

average at 4.07 percent?  I am looking at -- 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Over that period, yes.  Over the 

period -- so these are five year standard deviations 

for this ending 1997 to 2011.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   And this, what you estimate to be 65 

percent of the average of all TSX sub sectors? 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Correct.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   And 72 percent of the median? 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Correct. 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   And this supports your relative risk 

assessment of 65 to 72 percent?   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   It is one of the inputs, yes.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay.  My understanding is that you 

use standard deviations as a risk measure for a 

portfolio, not for assets held in isolation?  Is that 

correct? 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Sorry, could you repeat that? 
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MR. WALLACE:   Q:   My understanding is that the 

appropriate use of sub-standard deviations is as a 

risk measure for a portfolio, not for assets held in 

isolation? 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   I think it is the other way around.  

That you spoke --  

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   I spoke? 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   You tend to use standard deviations in 

-- for -- I’m sorry, maybe you are right, I was 

thinking something totally different.  You use 

standard deviations when you are trying to measure 

total risk, whereas betas you are looking at just 

systematic risk. 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Yeah, so isn't the outcome of that 

that you use standard deviations as a risk measure for 

a portfolio, not for an asset held in isolation? 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   But these are portfolios.  These are 

different portfolios of different sectors, and it is 

comparing a portfolio of utilities to all the 

different sectors. 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Would any investor hold a portfolio 

simply of utilities? 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   They might. 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Or of healthcare, or whatever?   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Well, most investors are going to hold 

something more diversified, than just one sector.    
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Proceeding Time 4:05 p.m. T62 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Yeah.  Isn’t doing one sector really 

getting toward holding an asset in isolation, rather 

than a general diversified portfolio?   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   It’s certainly looking at the sectors 

individually, and not at a fully-diversified 

portfolio, that’s true.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay.  Now, moving on from that, isn’t 

this -- this relative risk assessment is to create a 

risk premium -- or the purpose of this risk assessment 

is to create a risk premium over the long Canada bond 

rate?   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Yes.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   And what you’re -- which you are using 

in this case -- well, over the long term Canada.  And 

the return on the long-term Canada bond is not risk-

free, is it?   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   No, it’s not.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   And it varies with interest rates.   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Yes, it does.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   And the five-year standard deviation 

of market returns on the long-term Canada would also 

have a standard deviation.   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Yes, it would.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   And wouldn’t you want -- or, last 

year, before the AUC, you were asked to measure the 
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riskiness of a long-term Canada bond relative to the 

Canadian market?  Do you remember that?   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Vaguely.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   And would you recall that your 

estimate was, the long-term Canada bond was 35 to 38 

percent as risky as the TSX?   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   No, I don’t remember that.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Are you able to check that?   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   I can go back and look at what the 

Information Request was, yes.   

Information Request  

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay.  And I can give it to you to 

assist you.  It was a CAP Information Request to you, 

ROE-17D.  And if you could take that subject to check, 

for now.   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Sorry.  CAP --  

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Dash McShane dash ROE dash 17d.  It’s 

a lower-case “d” if it means anything.   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   It does.  It means it was a multiple-

part question with at least four parts.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay.  Thank you.  And if you could 

take, subject to check, then, for now, for the purpose 

of this discussion, that your estimate was that the 

long Canada bond was 35 to 38 percent as risky as the 

TSX.  So --  

MS. McSHANE:   A:   You don’t have a copy of the answer, 
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if we’re going to have a discussion about it, do you?   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Not with us.  We will be able to -- I 

suspect we may be able to give you that at the end of 

the day, or at the start of tomorrow.  But are you 

prepared to take that, subject to check, for the 

moment?   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   I’d really prefer to see the answer 

and see how it was used in the context of what was 

asked before I accept that it was .35 to .38.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay.  Just a minute, please.   

  With that proviso, then, I’m sure we’ll be 

back tomorrow.  

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Okay.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   So we’re happy to leave it to 

tomorrow.   

  Okay.  I’d like to then go to page 97 of 

your evidence.  You report the Bloomberg betas.  You 

have tab 20 there showing the Bloomberg betas for a 

number of -- well, Canadian -- well, you have it for 

Canadian utilities, Amera, Enbridge, Fortis and 

TransCanada.   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Yes.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   And those are adjusted betas?   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   They’re the -- yes, they are.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   And I think you indicate that they are 

widely disseminated, and that in some way gives them 
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credibility.   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   I didn’t say that the Bloomberg betas 

were widely disseminated.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay.   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   It says the Value Line betas are 

widely disseminated.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay, I misunderstood that.  Would you 

agree that in fact the Bloomberg betas are not widely 

distributed?  There is a limited market for Bloomberg.  

It’s expensive.   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Yeah, but I didn’t say that.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay.   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   I said the widely-disseminated Value 

Line betas.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Right.  Okay.  Thank you.  So, would 

you say typical investors have a Bloomberg terminal or 

not?   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   No.  I don’t even have a Bloomberg 

terminal.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Nor does Dr. Booth.  Now, Value Line, 

you did refer to as widely disseminated.  How much 

does a subscription to Value Line cost?   

    Proceeding Time 4:11 p.m. T63 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   If you go to the library it doesn’t 

cost you anything because they’re typically available 

in your local library.  I think it costs $150 a year 
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if you subscribe, but -- 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   And Merrill Lynch, which uses adjusted 

betas, you need a Merrill Lynch account to get those, 

I presume?   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Yes.  Or know somebody there. 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay.  And there are -- I think you 

mentioned them earlier, there are Google betas freely 

available.   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Yes. 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   And they’re not adjusted.   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   There are also Reuters betas that used 

to be available that are adjusted. 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay.  And Dr. Booth tells me that 

Yahoo uses Compustat or Capital IQ for its data 

source, and that that is owned by Standard and Poors? 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Yes, they do calculations. 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   And do you regard Capital IQ as a 

reputable data source?   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   We use Capital IQ data. 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   And Capital IQ betas are not Bloom 

adjusted? 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   As far as I know they’re not, right.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Thank you.  I’d like to turn to DCF.  

You do two types, as I understand it, and the first is 

you look at a time series to estimate how DCF to make 

how DCF base risk premiums evolve, and then you do 
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direct DCF tests? 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Correct. 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   And on the DCF risk premium tests are 

on Schedule 16 of your evidence?   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Sorry, Schedule -- yes, Schedule 16, 

correct.  That’s the DCF base risk premium test.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay.  And the way I understand is 

that you estimate the dividend yield plus the expected 

growth and the growth rates for the series being based 

on IBES analyst growth forecasts?   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Correct.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   And effectively if these analysts are 

optimistic, the growth forecasts will be high and all 

of the estimates will be high?  It’s the way it works.   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   No, that’s not the way it works. 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay.  Isn’t it?  Okay.   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Well, you made an assertion. 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   I’d say if you -- 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Which was optimistic. 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   No, if they are high. 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Oh, if they are optimistic. 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   If they are high. 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   I apologize.  I misunderstood. 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay.   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   If they overestimated what investors 

were estimating, then they would be high.  But keep in 
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mind that I mean there are -- there are two parts of 

the equation.  There’s the dividend yield, then 

there’s the growth rate.  So even if I accepted, which 

I don’t, that these particular growth rates were 

optimistic, you have to keep in mind that the dividend 

yield reflects investors’ expectations, and if 

investors would share the optimism of the analyst, 

then there is no overestimate in any event because the 

dividend yield is lower than it otherwise would be 

reflecting the expectation of this higher growth rate.  

But the point is really moot because there is no 

evidence that for utilities, that the endless growth 

rates are optimistic forecasts of what investors 

expect.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay.  I think maybe if I can try and 

simplify that, are you simply saying as long as the 

analyst’s expectations or the expected returns are the 

same as the investors’ expected returns, we’re going 

to calculate the same expected returns? 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Well, that’s part of it, yes.  I mean, 

but the other part of it is that there is no evidence 

for utilities that the growth rates are optimistic to 

begin with.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay, I’ll leave that to argument, I 

think, but for the moment if you’d look at 1998 on 

Schedule 16, you see the DCF cost of equity estimated 
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at 9.3 percent. 

Proceeding Time 4:16 p.m. T64 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Sorry, I had closed that.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Oh.   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   I was optimistic that we were done 

with that.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   No, no.  We have different 

expectations.   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Okay.  1998, yes.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Yes.  You have the DCF return 

estimated at 9.3 percent, and you subtract the long-

term treasury yield of 5.5 percent to get a risk 

premium of 3.8 percent.   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Correct.  And this is actually that 

1998 value is in actuality an average of 12 monthly 

estimates.  This is just a summary.  

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay.  And so each of these DCF 

estimates is a fair rate of return estimate itself.  

But the advantage is, you can see how they vary with 

interest --   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   So -- it’s each number is an estimate 

of the expected rate of return at a point in time.  I 

don’t know that I would characterize each number as an 

estimate of the fair rate of return.  I mean, the fair 

rate of return as discussed at length in my testimony 

is a function of various tests.  It’s -- I don’t think 
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you can look at one individual number and say that 

that number is in isolation an estimate of the fair 

rate of return.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Well, what if I said that each of 

these DSF estimates is a calculation of the equity 

risk premium at a point in time?   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   At about -- yes.  That’s fair.  It is 

one estimate of the utility risk premium at a point in 

time.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   And the advantage of this presentation 

is that you can see how the equity risk premium varies 

with interest rates.   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Correct.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Now, if we go to 2009, which was filed 

in March of the year you had the last hearing before 

this Commission --  

MS. McSHANE:   A:   So if I’m going to what, please?  

March?   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Yes.  If you look at -- well, no, I’m 

sorry.  You go to 2009 and aside from that you filed 

evidence in March of 2009 with respect to the hearing.   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   I did.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   And so, would this have been -- you 

would have used the average for the year at that time?   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   No, I would have used -- are we 

talking about the DCF test now?  Or are we talking 
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about --  

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   The DCF cost of equity, you have as 

10.9 for 2009.   

    Proceeding Time 4:19 p.m. T65 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Right, but when we started the 

discussion, you said that I had two types of DCF 

tests.  I have a DCF-based risk premium test which is 

the one we’re discussing, and then I have DCF tests.  

And so this estimate of 10.9 which is within the DCF-

based risk premium, I wouldn't have had that number, 

right, for all of 2009 at the time that the evidence 

was prepared in March. 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   I think I can step back a bit here.  

I’ve probably made this unnecessarily confusing.  For 

2009 you had a DCF cost of equity of 10.9 percent.  

MS. McSHANE:   A:   I don't recall what -- 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Well, not on what you filed, I'm 

sorry.  I've brought something in that I shouldn't 

have.  It was simply on schedule 16, in 2009 your DCF 

cost of equity was 10.9 percent. 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   On average during the whole of 2009, 

that’s what this sample shows, yes, based on this 

methodology with the IBIS growth rates and constant 

growth. 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay, and for 2012 you have a DCF cost 

of equity of 9.0 percent. 
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MS. McSHANE:   A:   Correct, based on this methodology 

only. 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay.  And I’m advised that if -- I 

checked the treasury yield in 2009, it was 4.2 

percent.  Sorry. 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Based on the schedule?  That’s what it 

was on average, yes. 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay, and in Quarter 1, 2012 which you 

have here, it was 3.1 percent for a drop of 1.1 

percent.   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Yes, the treasury yield in the first 

quarter of 2012 -- 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   4.1 to 3.1 for a drop of 1 percent. 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Correct. 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Sorry, we had a typo here that I did 

not correct in my notes.  So as I read it then, 

according to your data and the time period, while the 

treasury yield has dropped by 1 percent, the fair 

return DCF for your utilities has dropped by 1.9 

percent or .9 percent more than the U.S. Treasury 

yield.   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Only by the way these are estimated.  

I wouldn’t say that that means that the cost of equity 

is declined by that much.  I mean clearly it hasn’t.  

We could look at the dividend yields of Canadian 

utilities, for example, and the difference between the 
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dividend yield part of the equation between 2009 and 

today is less than 50 basis points.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay.  I understand there are a number 

of tests they can look at, but we have to look at them 

one at a time.  And using this test, this methodology, 

the Treasury yield has dropped by 1 percent and the 

calculated DCF return for U.S. utilities has dropped 

by 1.9 percent or .9 percent more than the drop in the 

Treasury yield. 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Based on this specific estimate, 

that’s what it shows.   

    Proceeding Time 4:23 p.m. T66 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Thank you.  And similarly, your growth 

forecast has dropped from 5.3 percent to 4.7 percent? 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   For this sample, the growth -- the 

anticipated growth is 50 basis points lower based on 

the IBIS forecast in 2012, than it was on average in 

2009. 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Thank you.  And this also shows for 

those same three years, at least, that there is no 

inverse relationship between the risk premium and 

interest rates?  The risk premium has come down as the 

interest rates declined? 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Well, if you just compare those two 

numbers, but on average, if you look at schedule 16 

page 2 of 4, it shows what the relationship is over 
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the full period, 1998 to 2012.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   I understand that, but we are here 

looking at the differences, among other things, 

between 2009 and 2012, and in that period, there is 

not an inverse relationship between risk premium and 

interest rates? 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Not based on those exact two 

comparisons, no.  But you can look at -- you kind of 

need to look at the whole analysis to know what the 

relationship is.  Not those specific points in time.  

For this test. 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Yes, but when you are looking between 

the two, that is what has happened over this period 

from 2009 to 2012? 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   If you compare those -- precisely 

those two numbers. 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Thank you.  I’d like to turn now not  

achieved return risk premiums, and I think I’ve 

touched on this already, if I can check if I have 

covered it sufficiently. 

  Okay, well just briefly, the average risk, 

in pages 106 to 107, you discuss achieved utility risk 

premiums? 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Yes.  

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   And the average achieved risk premium 

in Canada you report is 4.2 percent premium over the 
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return on the Canada bond? 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Over the total return. 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Yes. 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Over the whole period, yes. 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Whereas in the U.S. you report it is 

5.3 percent? 

MS. McSHANE:   A:   For gas.  4.4 on the same basis for 

electric, and then over the income returns, Canada 4.8 

percent for all utilities, U.S. gas, 6 percent, U.S. 

electric, 5.1 percent.   

Proceeding Time 4:26 p.m. T67 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay.  And I take it you don’t accept 

the historic record, but -- or, you don’t accept that 

this indicates U.S. gas utilities are riskier than 

electric utilities?  Or do you?   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   No.  I accept that these are what the 

returns were.  And the risk premiums were.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   But do you take that as a measure of 

risk at all?  That U.S. utilities -- gas utilities are 

riskier than electric utilities, and both are riskier 

than Canadian utilities?   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   No.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Why not?  

MS. McSHANE:   A:   Okay.  Well, first of all, I mean, 

returns are not always, as many studies have shown, 

consistent with their relative risk.  But the other 
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thing is that if you look at Table 27 on page 107, 

which is the summary of these numbers, you can see 

that the reason that the risk premium for Canadian -- 

achieved risk premium for Canadian utilities versus -- 

let’s say U.S. gas utilities, since they are -- gas 

utilities sit right under Canadian utilities.  I mean, 

the returns themselves are virtually identical.  The 

difference is that in the U.S. interest rates were 

lower over the period.  So, the difference in the 

achieved risk premium has nothing to do with the 

returns on the utilities themselves, but a different  

-- or higher bond returns in Canada, which is no 

longer the case.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay.  You make adjustments and use 

your judgment to convert the historic Canadian earned 

risk premium of 4.2 percent on page 108 to a 6.4 

percent premium based on 4 percent long Canadas?   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   I do.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   And you’re -- in doing that, you’re 

using the inverse relationship between risk premiums 

and long Canada bonds?   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   I am.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Thank you.  And you presented similar 

evidence, and this is where I had touched on it 

before, before the AUC last year?   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   I believe it was similar to this, yes.   
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MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay.  And I will -- and I discussed 

that the Commission found that the evidence on 

historic returns inconclusive with respect to the 

return investors expect on comparable investments.   

MS. McSHANE:   A:   That’s what they said.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Thank you.  Mr. Chairman, I have two 

more area s.  They won’t be long in the morning, but I 

think it may be better to start them then than now.  

But I can take your instructions.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   We’ll go along with that.  Let’s end 

five minutes early today. 

MR. WALLACE:   Thank you. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   It’s been a long day.  So, tomorrow, 

8:30 a.m.   

MR. WALLACE:   Thank you.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you.   

 (PROCEEDINGS ADJOURNED AT 4:29 P.M.) 

 


